Body composition measurement in African and Caribbean children and its relationship with morbidity

Eva Amoako-Attah

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of

London Metropolitan University

For the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

June 2015

Statement of originality

I, Eva Amoako-Attah, confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in this thesis

Signature

Date

Abstract

The global increase in obesity prevalence has led to a surge in metabolic disease in both adults and children. Furthermore, the burden of obesity and its related morbidities is not equally distributed across the UK population, with those from minority ethnic groups particularly affected. Effective paediatric epidemiological monitoring and clinical referral requires improved tools for assessing body fatness, and other body composition measures related to metabolic disease are needed. Presently the body mass index (BMI) used to identify overweight and obesity suffers from poor sensitivity and specificity, leading to misclassification of children, especially those from minority ethnic groups. Additionally BMI gives no indication of body fat distribution. Assessment tools specifically for African and Caribbean childhood populations are lacking and the aim of this thesis was to develop a range of assessment tools specifically for this population group.

This thesis comprised four studies. In the first study the equations in the Tanita BC-418 bioimpedance (BIA) system used to predict fat mass (FM) and appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) were re-validated using dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) as the criterion method in a sample of 44 African and Caribbean children aged 5-18 years. FM (kg) and SMMa (kg) were quantified by DXA and linear regression analysis used to produce new equations based on height²/impedance. The key findings from this study were that BIA generally under-estimated FM and over-estimated SMMa in this population group, irrespective of age and gender.

In the second study, the corrected measures of FM and SMMa were applied to an existing dataset of 1,336 African/Caribbean children aged between 5-16y whose body composition had been measured using the Tanita BC418 system. Percentile charts for %FM, %FFM, SMMa (kg), %SMMa and SMMa/FMM x 100 were generated using the software LMS Chartmaker.

In the third study, blood pressure percentile charts and tables were developed based on data (n, 900) extracted for African and Caribbean children aged 5-18 years from the Health Survey for England data archives, 1991-2008. The centile curves for the anthropometric measures revealed gender and age-related patterns which compared closely to equivalent charts for Caucasian children. Finally in the fourth study, percentile charts and tables for waist circumference (cm) were developed using the same sample population.

The findings from these studies provide the tools and preliminary evidence to support the use of African-Caribbean specific references for body composition and blood pressure measures in children and youths in the UK. The overall conclusion from this thesis indicates that paediatric overweight and obesity varies across different ethnic groups and this variation needs to be considered in the context of obesity surveillance and clinical assessment which themselves are determined by national obesity policy formulation and implementation. These are the first body composition percentile charts for African and Caribbean children living in the UK. These charts should replace BMI charts used for obesity assessment in paediatric and epidemiological settings as they are better tools for assessing overweight, obesity and sarcopenia.

Acknowledgments

I am grateful to all my academic supervisors for their guidance, support and useful discussions throughout my pursuance of the Doctor of Philosophy program. I am greatly indebted to Professor David McCarthy for his clear sense of direction and in-depth discussion of the thesis topic, thus making this work purposeful and of quality. I also owe a debt of gratitude to London Metropolitan University, the Institute for Health Research and Policy for the provision of resources for this work.

I wish to express my profound gratitude to my parents who have tirelessly supported me in my academic pursuits. My heartfelt thanks go to my husband for his love, encouragement and maximum support toward this work. I also thank my children Becky-Ann, Paajo and Samuel for their patience and understanding. My greatest thanks go to my God, Jehovah, who gave me the strength to carry on.

Finally I wish to thank all who in diverse ways assisted me to bring this work to a successful completion.

Table of Contents

Abstract	iii	
Acknowledgmentsiv		
Table of Contents	v	
List of Figures	vii	
List of Tables	ix	
Abbreviations	xi	
Chapter 1: Introduction 1.1 Preamble	1 1	
1.2 Study Rationale / Originality	4	
1.3 Literature Review	6	
1.3.1 Obesity	6	
1.3.1.1 Childhood Obesity	9	
1.3.1.2 Obesity in people of black descent	17	
1.3.2 Tools for Measuring Body Fat	21	
1.3.3 Composition of the Human Body	25	
1.3.1.1 Body Composition Models	27	
1.3.3.2 The Two Compartment Model	27	
1.3.3.3 The Three Compartment Model	28	
1.3.3.4 The Four Compartment Model	29	
1.3.4 Measurement of Body Volume and Density	30	
1.3.5 Air – Displacement Plethysmography	32	
1.3.6 Validation of Bioelectric Impedance Analysis (BIA) for estimation	tion of	
body composition in African and Caribbean Children	33	
1.3.7 The Metabolic Syndrome	37	
1.3.7.2 Paediatric definition: challenges and prevalence rates	38	
1.3.7.3 Foetal origins of the metabolic syndrome	41	
1.4 Study Aims	42	
Chapter 2: Methodology	43	
2.1 General methods and subjects	43	
The following measurements featured across the studies in this thesis	43	
2.1.1 Measured Variables	43	
2.1.2 Data Collection Technique	43	
2.1.2.1 Recruitment of study participants	44	
2.1.2.2 Eligibility Criteria	45	
2.1.2.3 Exclusion Criteria	45	
2.1.2.4 Pre – Testing/ Pilot Study	46	
2.1.2.5 Quality Control Checks	46	
2.1.3 Data Collection	47	
2.1.4 Bio-impedance Analysis (BIA) measurements	49	
2.1.5 DXA measurements	50	
2.1.6 Statistical analysis	51	

Chapte 3.1.	er 3: Derivation of body fat-mass equations to validate the BIA syst Introduction	t em 52 52
3.2	Aim	53
3.3	Methods	53
3.	3.1 Statistical analysis	54
3.4	Results	55
3.5	Discussion	64
Chapte	er 4: Derivation of skeletal muscle mass (SMM) equations to valida BIA system	te the
4.1	Introduction	66
4.2	Aim	67
4.3	Subjects/Methods	68
4.	3.1 Statistical analysis	68
4.4	Results	69
4.5	Discussion	76
Chapte	er 5: Per cent Fat-Mass (FM) centile curves/charts for African-Car Children	ibbean
5.1	Introduction	80
5.2	Aim	80
5.3	Methods	81
5	3.1 Subjects and Anthropometry	81
5.1 5.4	3.2 Statistical Analysis Results	82 83
5.4	Discussion	91
Chante	27 6. Per cent Fat Free Mass (%FFM) centile curves for African-	
Спари	Caribbean Children	94
6.1	Introduction	94
6.2	Aim	94
6.3	Methods	94
6.4	Results	95
6.5	Discussion	100
Chapte	er 7: Skeletal Muscle Mass (SMM) centile curves for African-Carib Children	bean
7.1	Introduction	103
7.2	Aim	103
7.3	Methods	104
7.	3.1 Subjects and Anthropometry	
7.1 7.4	3.2 Statistical Analysis Results	104 105
/. .		

7.5	Discus	sion	119
Chapte	r 8: Bl	ood Pressure Percentile Tables for African and Caribbe	an Children
8.1	Introdu	ction	
8.2	Aim		123
8.3	Subject	s and Method	123
8.4	Results		
8.5	Discus	sion	133
Chapte	r9: W	aist circumference (WC) percentile charts and tables fo	r African
9.1	an Introdu	d Caribbean children	137
9.2	Aim		
9.3	Subject	s and Methods	
9.4	Results		139
9.5	Discus	sion	
Chapte	r 10: Ge	eneral discussion, study limitations, future work and co	nclusion 150
10.1	Genera	I Discussion	
10.2	Limitat	ions of the study	
10.3	Future	Work	154
10.4	Conclu	sion	155
Referer Append	nces lix		156 193
Appe	ndix A:	QUESTIONNAIRE	193
Appe	ndix B:	INFORMED CONSENT FORM	195
Appe	ndix C:	Research Participation Letter	196
Appe	ndix D:	Standard Deviation Scores of Anthropometric Measurem	ents 198
Appe	ndix E:	Originality Report	199
Appe	ndix F:	MFR For boys and girls	

List of Figures

Figure 3(a). Line of equality DXA FM (kg) against BIA FM (kg) for the whole sample	57
Figure 3(b). Frequency distribution of the difference between DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg)	58
Figure 3(c). Bland-Altman plot for differences in DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg)	60
Figure 3(d). Frequency distribution of DXA FM (kg)	61
Figure 3(e). Normal Q-Q plot of DXA FM (kg)	61
Figure 3(f). Regression line with 95% predictive interval (boys' sample).	62
Figure 3(g). Regression line with 95% predictive interval (girls' sample).	63
Figure 4(a). Line of equality DXA SMMa (kg) against BIA SMMa (kg).	70
Figure 4(b). Frequency distribution of the difference between DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg)	71
Figure 4(c). Bland-Altman plot for differences in DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg).	73
Figure 4(e). Normal Q-Q plot of DXA SMMa (kg)	74
Figure 4(g). Regression line with 95% predictive interval (boys' sample)	75
Figure 4(i). Regression line with 95% predictive interval (girls' sample).	76
Figure 5(a). %FM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation	85
Figure 5(b). %FM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation	86
Figure 5(c). %FM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation	87
Figure 5(d). %FM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation	88
Figure 6(a) %FFM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation	96
Figure 6(b) %FFM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation	97
Figure 6(c) %FFM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation	98
Figure 6(d) %FFM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation	99
Figure 7(a) SMMa centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation	106
Figure 7(b) SMMa centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation	107
Figure 7(c) SMMa centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation	108
Figure 7(d) SMMa centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation	109
Figure 7(e) %SMMa centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation	110
Figure 7(f) %SMMa centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation	111
Figure 7(g) %SMMa centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation	112
Figure 7(h) %SMMa centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation	113
Figure 7(i) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation	115
Figure 7(j) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation	116
Figure 7(k) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation	117
Figure 7(l) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation	118
Figure 8(a). Systolic Blood Pressure centile charts for African and Caribbean Boys	126
Figure 8(b). Diastolic Blood Pressure centile charts for African and Caribbean Boys	127
Figure 8(c). Systolic Blood Pressure centile charts for African and Caribbean Girls	128
Figure 8(d). Diastolic Blood Pressure centile charts for African and Caribbean Girls	129
Figure 9(a). Waist circumference centile charts for African and Caribbean Boys	142
Figure 9(b). Waist circumference centile charts for African and Caribbean Girls	143

List of Tables

Table 3(a). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – BIA Boys	55
Table 3(b). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – DXA Boys	55
Table 3(c). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – BIA Girls	56
Table 3(d). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – DXA Girls	56
Table 3(e) Pearson's correlation between DXA FM (kg) against BIA FM (kg)	57
Table 3(f) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test difference between DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg)	59
Table 3(g) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test DXA FM (kg)	62
Table 3(h).Statistical parameters of DXA FM (kg) regression equation (boy's sample).	63
Table 3(i).Statistical parameters of DXA FM (kg) regression equation (girls' sample).	63
Table 4(a) Pearson's correlation between DXA SMMa (kg) against BIA SMMa (kg)	70
Table 4(b) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test between DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg)	72
Table 4(c) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test DXA SMMa (kg)	75
Table 4(d).Statistical parameters of DXA SMMa (kg) regression equation (boys' sample).	76
Table 4(d).Statistical parameters of DXA SMMa (kg) regression equation (girls' sample).	76
Table 5(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.	83
Table 5(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.	84
Table 5(c). Tabulated Boys' per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age before the application	on of
validated equation	85
Table 5(d). Tabulated Boys' per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age after the application	of
validated equation	86
Table 5(e). Tabulated Girls' per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age before the application	on of
validated equation	87
Table 5(f). Tabulated Girls' per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age after the application	of
validated equation	88
Table 6(a). Tabulated Boys' per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age before the	
application of validated equation	96
Table 6(b). Tabulated Boys' per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age after the	
application of validated equation	97
Table 6(c). Tabulated Girls' per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age before the	
application of validated equation	98
Table 6(d). Tabulated Girls' per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age after the	
application of validated equation	99
Table 7(a). Tabulated Boys' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age	
before the application of validated equation	106
Table 7(b). Tabulated Boys' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age a	fter
the application of validated equation	107
Table 7(c). Tabulated Girls' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age	
before the application of validated equation	108

Table 7(d). Tabulated Girls' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age a	fter
the application of validated equation	109
Table 7(e). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by	
exact age before the application of validated equation	110
Table 7(f). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by e	exact
age after the application of validated equation	111
Table 7(g). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by	
exact age before the application of validated equation	112
Table 7(h). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by	
exact age after the application of validated equation	113
Table 7(i). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship	1
(%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation	115
Table 7(j). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship	1
(%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation	116
Table 7(k). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship)
(%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation	117
Table 7(1). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship	
(%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation	118
Table 8(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Systolic and Diastolic BP data for Sample Population of	of
African and Caribbean children	124
Table 8(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Systolic and Diastolic BP data for Sample Population of	of
African and Caribbean children	124
Table 8(c). Tabulated African and Caribbean Boys' BP Systolic centile values by exact age	126
Table 8(d). Tabulated African and Caribbean Boys' BP Diastolic centile values by exact age	127
Table 8(e). Tabulated African and Caribbean Girls' BP Systolic centile values by exact age	128
Table 8(f). Tabulated African and Caribbean Girls' BP Diastolic centile values by exact age	129
Table 8(g): BP levels African-Caribbean Children aged 5-18 years (Boys)	130
Table 8(h): BP levels African-Caribbean Children aged 5-18 years (Girls)	131
Table 9(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.	140
Table 9(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.	140
Table 9(c). Tabulated African and Caribbean Boys' waist circumference centile values by exact age	142
Table 9(d). Tabulated African and Caribbean Girls' waist circumference centile values by exact age	143
Table 9(e). Waist circumference centile table for African and Caribbean Boys	144
Table 9(f). Waist circumference centile table for African and Caribbean Girls	145

Abbreviations

AC	African-Caribbean
ADP	Air Displacement Plethysmography
AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
BCM	Body Cell Mass
BMI	Body Mass Index
BP	Blood pressure
%BF	%Body fat
BMD	Bone mineral density
BMJ	British Medical Journal
BIA	Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis
BV	Body Volume
BWL	Brookhaven National laboratory
BWt	Body weight
CHD	Coronary Heart Disease
СМ	Compartment model
CDC	Centre for Disease Control
СТ	Computerised tomography
CVD	Cardiovascular Diseases
CV	Cone Volume
D ₂ O	Deuterium oxide
DPA	Dual photon Absorptiometry
DXA	Dual energy x-ray Absorptiometry
DM	Diabetes Mellitus
e	Exchangeable mass
ECF	Extracellular fluids
ECS	Extracellular solids
ECW	Extracellular water
FFA	Free fatty acids
FFM	Fat free mass
FM	Fat mass
HD	Hydrodensitometry
Hg	Mercury

HSE	Health Survey for England
IDF	International Diabetes Federation
IOTF	International obesity task force
ISF	Interstitial Fluid
IVNA	In Vitro Neuron Activation
KS	Kolmogorov-Smirnov
Ln	Lean mass
MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging
NHANES	National Health and Nutrition Exercise Survey
Pb	Lead
RF	Radio Frequency
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SKF	Skinfold
SD	Standard Deviation
SE	Standard Error
SDS	Standard Deviation Scores
SMM	Skeletal Muscle Mass
SPSS	Statistical Package for Social Scientists
TBCa	Total Body Calcium
ТВК	Total Body Potassium
TBN	Total Body Nitrogen
TBW	Total Body Water
UK	United Kingdom
UWW	Under Water Weighing
WC	Waist Circumference
WHO	World Health Organisation
Z	Impedance

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Preamble

The World Health Organisation (WHO) predicts that overweight and obesity may soon replace more traditional public health concerns (WHO 2010). The prevalence of obesity has more than doubled in the last 25 years in the UK. In England alone, nearly a quarter of adults and about 10% of children are now obese with a further 20-25% of children being overweight (Canoy and Buchan 2007). The rapid increase in the number of obese people in Britain is a major challenge because over half of the adult population could be obese by 2050 and Britain could be an obese society by 2050 (McPherson et al, 2007).

The United States Department of Health contends that an obese child has 70% chance of becoming an obese adult because childhood obesity could persist into adulthood. Children who are obese are often tested for obesity related morbidities such as hypertension, type 2 diabetes, hyperlipidaemia and fatty liver because they are comparatively more prone to developing these deadly non-communicable diseases (Lau et al, 2007). Black ethnic groups in general are disproportionately affected by obesity. In a US report to describe the differences in the prevalence of obesity, it was discovered that non-Hispanic blacks had an obesity prevalence rate of 35.7% and non-Hispanic whites had a rate of 23.7% (Pan et al, 2009).

A higher risk for obesity and overweight in African and Caribbean children can be explained by the thrifty genotype and phenotype hypotheses. According to the thrifty genotype hypothesis, there are certain unidentified genes which promote fat storage in the body in preparation for a future famine. These genes may be present in some groups of individuals and cause fat deposition in them in expectation of a future famine which will never happen in their lifetime, causing them to become obese in an obesogenic environment (King and Roglic, 1999). The thrifty phenotype hypothesis postulates that foetal growth retardation can occur when a pregnant woman is exposed to poor nutritional conditions. Such foetuses after delivery grow up with a smaller body size, but in an affluent environment with energy and fat-rich diets these individuals have a greater risk of becoming obese and suffering from obesity related ill-health (Martin and Bateson, 1999). The hypothesis for the developmental origins of adult diseases' often called Barker's hypothesis, named after one of the leading proponents, explains the relationship between reduced size at birth and other diseases known to be associated with obesity such as coronary heart disease and diabetes mellitus (De Boo and Harding, 2006). In accordance with the Barker hypothesis, adverse influences (such as inadequate nutrients) during foetal development which cause foetal growth retardation, can lead to permanent changes in physiology and metabolism which can result in increased disease risk in adult life (Barker et Al, 1986). Lower birth-weight or size, observed in the thrifty phenotypic individuals, has also been proven to be associated with increased insulin resistance and higher fasting insulin concentrations with resulting increased incidence of type 2 diabetes mellitus and coronary heart disease (Veening et al, 2003, Barker et al, 1995). In effect, these two hypotheses bring to light the consequences of intra-uterine growth retardation which leads to small for gestational age foetus.

It has been suggested that both the thrifty genotypic and phenotypic individuals are commonly found among Sub Saharan Africans, South Asians and Native Americans and these populations tend to become obese when introduced to Western diets and environment (King and Roglic, 1999). It is against this background that children from African and Caribbean ethnic minority groups are the target of this research.

2

Body mass index (BMI) is widely used to assess, classify and monitor excess weight and obesity in children. However BMI does not differentiate between increased body mass in the form of fat, lean tissue or bone (Fortuno et al, 2003). BMI represents the sum of fat-free and fat mass in the body (McCarthy, 2006). BMI does not give the exact amount of fat in one's body although it is the excess fat which causes obesity and drives morbidity and mortality (McCarthy et al, 2006). Furthermore, BMI is not able to indicate the distribution of fat in the body. Visceral fat, which is intra-abdominally located, is particularly associated with obesity related ill-health (McCarthy, 2006).

Bio-electrical Impedance Analysis (BIA) is a reliable tool that can determine body composition and per cent body fat in various parts of the body (Going et al, 2006, Cole et al, 1995). BIA distinguishes between fat-free and fat tissue on the basis of their differential conductance and impedance characteristics (Chumlia and Gro, 1994). Fatfree tissue is bathed in an electrolyte solution making it a good conductor, but fat tissue is a non-conductor given its anhydrous nature. The BIA uses pairs of electrodes attached to the left hand and foot of the subjects. Current is passed through the electrodes and the voltage drop at the proximal electrodes is measured and used to calculate the resistance (in ohms) of the tissue under consideration or the value of the resistance is entered into a regression equation together with anthropometric data such as age, height, weight and gender to calculate body composition (Garrow, 2000). Currently, BIA has been validated predominantly in Caucasian children (Haroun et al, 2009). Hence BIA will be validated against Dual energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) in African and Caribbean children in this study. The primary aim of this research is to validate the BIA (specifically the BC418-MA Segmental TANITA BIA system) using DXA. A predictive equation to determine fat mass and skeletal body mass would be derived based on gender, age, height, weight and impedance (in ohms) in a group of African and Caribbean children and this equation then applied to an existing dataset of body composition measurements in a sample of African and Caribbean children, to obtain reliable body composition measurement for better classification and monitoring of obesity in African and Caribbean children in the UK. Various body fat mass and skeletal muscle mass percentile charts will be developed specifically for African and Caribbean children to help monitor their body fat or excess weight and obesity.

1.2 Study Rational / Originality

Obesity is a major clinical issue worldwide and the prevalence of obesity in children is a public health problem (Lobstein et al, 2004). In England about 10% of children are obese with a further 20-25% being overweight. It is estimated that prevalence of obesity among children will rise to 15% and beyond by 2025 (Foresight report, 2008).

One health-related goal set by the UK Department of Health is for the nation to be the first to reverse the rising tide of obesity and overweight in the population by ensuring that everyone is able to achieve and maintain a healthy weight by 2020. The initial focus is to reduce the population of overweight and obese children to year 2000 levels (Healthy Weights, Healthy Lives, 2008).

Prevention of obesity in children is essential because obesity is associated with morbidities such as diabetes and hypertension which impair a person's wellbeing and quality of life (Rolland-Cachera et al, 2006). The economic implications and social cost of obesity is substantial. The NHS costs attributable to overweight and obesity are projected to double to £10 billion per year by 2050 with a wider cost to society and businesses estimated to reach £49.9 billion per year (Foresight report, 2008).

According to the 2001 census, Africans and Caribbeans form 11% of London's population and they are part of a minority ethnic group. Research has shown that ethnic minority groups and socially and economically disadvantaged groups are more vulnerable to becoming obese (Foresight report, 2008). Hence prevalence of excess weight and obesity with its health consequences can be greater for children from African and Caribbean background (McCarthy, 2006).

Morbidity associated with obesity is due to excess fat and the ideal monitoring tool should directly access body fat (Fortuno et al, 2003). Intra-abdominal/visceral fat has been shown to be particularly associated with obesity related ill-health (NICE, 2013). People of black decent tend to have higher intra-abdominal/trunk adiposity (Wagner and Heyward, 2000). Furthermore, African and Caribbean children tend to be taller for their age with longer limb length compared with children from other ethnic groups, which is associated with higher fat-free mass. Hence it is possible that BMI is more of a measure of fat-free mass in these children than it is for fat mass except at extremes of body fatness (McCarthy, 2006).

Hypertension is prevalent and severe in people of black decent compared with other ethnic groups (Charles and Raj, 2003). Overt hypertension maybe rare in children but overweight and obese children can display higher BP values and this is most often carried into adulthood (Lane and Gill, 2004). The association between body composition and blood pressure in African and Caribbean children will also be determined. The BIA predictive equations derived for African and Caribbean childhood population and percentile curves/charts for African and Caribbean children are original to this project.

1.3 Literature Review

1.3.1 Obesity

Obesity is a clinical condition in which excess body fat has accumulated to the extent that it may have an adverse effect on health, leading to reduced life expectancy, and/or increased health problems (Haslam and James, 2005). The World Health Organisation (WHO) predicts that excess weight and obesity may soon replace more traditional public health concerns such as malnutrition and infectious diseases which used to be the most significant causes of ill or poor health (WHO, 2010). In 1997, the WHO formerly recognised obesity as a global epidemic (Caballero, 2007). The World Health Organisation has described obesity as one of the most obvious but mostly neglected public health problems (WHO, 2000).

What Causes Obesity?

Obesity is mainly caused by a combination of dietary energy intake in excess of energy needs, lack of physical activity and genetic susceptibility although a few cases are caused by endocrine disorders, medications and psychiatric illness (Kushner 2007, Adams and Murphy, 2000). A 2006 report identified ten (10) possible contributing factors to the recent increase in obesity (Marantz et al, 2008). These factors include:

- (i) Insufficient sleep
- (ii) Endocrine disruptions (Environmental pollutants that interferes with lipid metabolism)
- (iii) Decreased variability in ambient temperature

6

- (iv) Decreased rate of smoking, because smoking suppresses appetite
- (v) Increased medication that can cause weight gain (examples being atypical antipsychotics and steroids)
- (vi) Proportional increases in ethnic and age groups that tend to be heavier
- (vii) Pregnancy at later age (this causes susceptibility of obesity in children)
- (viii) Epigenetic risk factors passed on generationally
- (ix) Natural selection for people with high body mass index, and
- (x) Assortative mating leading to increased concentration of obesity risk factors (Marantz et al, 2008)

Effects of Obesity

The health effects of obesity fall into two main categories:

- Those attributable to the effect of increased fat mass such as osteoarthritis, obstructive sleep apnoea, social stigmatisation leading to psychosocial health problems as a result of societal prejudice against fatness and,
- (2) Those due to the increased number of fat cells. These include cardiovascular diseases such as hypertension and myocardial infarction, Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus, certain cancers (such as endometrial, breast, prostate and colon), non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (steatohepatitis), gastro-oesophageal reflux disease, gout and respiratory conditions which impose a growing burden on societies around the world (Haslam and James 2005, Bray 2004).

Obesity reduces life expectancy (Haslam and James, 2005). In the United States, obesity has been estimated to cause an excess 111,909 to 365,000 deaths per year (Haslam and James 2005, Allison et al, 1999) while one million of the deaths in the European Union are attributed to excess weight (Tsigosa et al, 2008). Obesity also creates pro-

inflammatory and pro-thrombotic states in the body predisposing an individual to illhealth (Bray 2004, Shoelson et al, 2007, Dentali et al, 2009).

The economic impact of obesity is also extremely high. These costs include treatment costs, lost productivity and the social costs of premature mortality. Obesity leads to disadvantages in employment (Cummings, 2003) and increased business costs. When compared to their counterparts with healthier weight, obese workers on average have a higher rate of absenteeism from work and take more sick days leading to increasing cost for employers and decreasing productivity (Ostbye et al, 2007). One study on a group of University employees found that people with a body mass index (BMI) of over 40kg/m² (i.e. morbidly obese individual), submitted twice as many workers' compensation claims than those whose BMI was 18.5–24.9kg/m². These obese individuals also had more than twelve times as many lost work days (Ostbye et al, 2007).

In the UK, the National Health Service cost attributed to overweight and obesity is projected to double to ten billion pounds per year by 2050 (McPherson et al, 2007). The wider cost to society and business is estimated to reach 49.9 billion pounds per year by 2050 (McCormack and Stone, 2007).

Treatment for obesity consists of dietary restrictions and increased exercise (Lau et al, 2007). In extreme cases, medication and surgery may be considered. Dietary programs may produce weight loss over a short term (Shick et al 1998) but keeping this weight off can be a problem and often requires making exercise and lower energy diet a permanent part of one's lifestyle (Tate et al, 2007).

The success rates of long-term weight loss maintenance are low and range from 2% to 20% (Peeters et al, 2003).

1.3.1.1 Childhood Obesity

There is no consensus on a satisfactory cut off point/definition for overweight and obesity in children and adolescents. However, a number of definitions have been proposed as follows:

According to the Centre for Disease Control (CDC US), a child is said to be obese when the body mass index (BMI) is above the 95th percentile for age and sex and overweight when the BMI is between 85th and 95th percentile for age and sex (CDC, 2010). European researchers define overweight in children as BMI at or above the 85th percentile and obese as at or above the 95th percentile of BMI for age and gender (Flodmark et al, 2004). Percentage body fat has also been used to classify childhood obesity. Children with at least 25% to 30% body fat are said to be obese (William et al, 1992, McCarthy et al, 2006). Nonetheless, there is enough evidence to prove that childhood obesity has reached epidemic levels worldwide.

The pandemic of obesity which was once confined to the adult population has penetrated the paediatric age range with signs of rapid escalation (McCarthy et al, 2006). In the last twenty-five years childhood obesity rates have been observed to double, leading to an obesity epidemic that threatens the well-being of both current and future generations (Zhu, 2010). Childhood obesity has reached epidemic proportions in both developed and developing countries worldwide, presenting a clear danger to future global health (Dollman et al, 2005). In England alone, 9.3% of children in reception are obese and 18.9% at year six are also obese (NCMP, 2013). It is estimated that the prevalence of obesity among children and young people under twenty years of age will rise from current levels of 8-10% to 15% by the year 2025, and by this year, approximately a 25% prevalence rate of overweight has been predicted (Trayhurn, 2007).

In London alone, almost 23% of children entering school are overweight or obese with 10.9% being obese and 12% being overweight. By year 6 of school there is a further increase to 36.3% with 21.6% designated as obese and 14.7% as overweight (NCMP, 2010, Zhu, 2010). For children aged six to ten years (6-10 years) an estimated obesity prevalence of 21% in boys and 14% in girls has been predicted by 2025 (Butland et al, 2008).

Childhood overweight and obesity are known to have a significant effect on both physical and psychological health (Mahshid et al, 2005). Furthermore, obese and overweight individuals increase their risk of developing a wide range of severe chronic medical conditions. These include type-2 DM, hypertension, coronary heart diseases, cerebrovascular accident (stroke), osteoarthritis, chronic inflammatory disorders, depression, digestive disorders and cancers (Kopel, 2007). The proportion of chronic diseases associated with obesity is expected to increase substantially in children (McPherson et al, 2007). This is because these chronic medical conditions which include non-communicable diseases such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus and cancers are considered to be in their "incubation period" during childhood and their major predisposing factor is obesity (Wells, 2008). To illustrate, childhood obesity is likely to continue to adulthood and since obesity predisposes to hypertension (a common chronic condition which leads to cardiovascular diseases), obese children are particularly at risk of becoming hypertensive as adults (Harding et al, 2008). Indeed, overweight and obese children are two to four times more likely to develop high blood pressure or hypertension than normal weight children (Freeman et al, 1999, Rosner et al, 2000 and Sorof et al, 2004). High blood pressure or hypertension is a major global public health problem and a primary cause of haemorrhagic stroke, hypertensive heart disease and hypertensive kidney failure (Chobanaian et al, 2003).

Considerable advances have been made in detection, evaluation, and management of high blood pressure (BP), or hypertension, in children and adolescents. The long-term health risks for hypertensive children and adolescents can be substantial. Hence, it is important that clinical measures are taken to reduce these risks and optimize health outcomes (National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group on Hypertension Control in Children and Adolescents, 1996).

The term blood pressure actually refers to two separate measurements: systolic blood pressure which is the highest pressure reached in the arteries as the heart pumps blood out for circulation through the body; and diastolic blood pressure which is the much lower pressure that occurs in the arteries when the heart relaxes to take blood in between beats. If either or both of these measurements is/are above the range found in healthy individuals of similar age and sex, it is called hypertension (Chobanian et al, 2003). The definition of hypertension in children is also based on the normative distribution of blood pressure in health children. Normal blood pressure in children is defined as systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure or hypertension in

children is defined as average systolic and/or diastolic blood pressure that is greater than or equal to the 95th percentile for sex, age and height measured on at least three separate occasions (Chobanian et al, 2003).

Until recently, the estimated prevalence of persistent high blood pressure in children was between 1-2%. In a recent study of school aged American children, the prevalence was found to be 4.5% (Androgue and Sinaiko, 2001).

Formerly considered an adult disease, more and more children are being diagnosed with high blood pressure (hypertension) – a condition in which the heart and blood vessels are being overworked (National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group on Hypertension Control in Children and Adolescents 1996). An estimated 5 to 10 per cent of children in the United States have high blood pressure which is due to a number of factors including excessive salt intake, obesity, kidney problems or other diseases (Sorof et al, 2004). Studies have shown that for every 1 to 3mmHg rise in blood pressure, a child has a 10 per cent increased risk of developing high blood pressure in adulthood. This subsequently leads to complications like cerebrovascular accident (Stroke), retinopathy, nephropathy and left ventricular hypertrophy (Sorof et al, 2003).

In addition, childhood obesity increases a child's risk of developing adult type-2 Diabetes Mellitus and its associated complications at an early stage in life (Hanon et al, 2005, Haslam and James, 2005). Type-2 Diabetes Mellitus is a condition where there is a persistently raised blood sugar because of relative reduction and/or resistance of insulin levels in the body which can lead to sudden death, stroke, renal (kidney) insufficiency, chronic renal failure, amputation of limbs and myocardial infarction (Hanon et al, 2005, Haslam and James, 2005). Until recently, most of the cases of diabetes mellitus among children and adolescents were autoimmune in origin leading to insulin dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM) in which there is relatively no insulin in the body. Childhood obesity, however, has led to a dramatic increase in the incidence of type 2 diabetes among children and adolescents over the past two decades. This is because obesity leads to insulin resistance which when coupled with the relative deficiency of insulin, causes overt type 2 diabetes mellitus in children and adolescents. Unfortunately, obese children and adolescents who develop diabetes mellitus may experience the micro-vascular and macro-vascular complications associated with this disease at younger ages than individuals who develop diabetes in adulthood. The micro-and macro-vascular complications associated with diabetes mellitus include atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease, stroke, myocardial infarction, and renal failure, retinopathy which could lead to blindness and limb-threatening neuropathy and vasculopathy (Hannon et al, 2005).

What causes childhood obesity?

As with obesity in adults, several different factors have contributed to the rising rates of childhood obesity. Unhealthy diet and decreasing physical activity are the two most important causes that account for the recent increase in obesity rates in children. Obesity is common in people who are least well off or people from a low socio-economic background or class. The causes of obesity in this population are manifold. They include inability to afford healthier foods and/or preference for high fat, high sugar foods as well as a lack of safe and spacious environments for physical activity.

Hence, obesity is prevalent among children from a low socio-economic class (Lieb et al, 2009).

Genetic causes, environmental factors, lifestyle preferences and cultural factors have been found to influence the susceptibility of a given child to an obese-conducive environment (Hill and Peters, 1998). In a small number of cases, medical causes such as hypothyroidism, growth hormone deficiency, leptin deficiency and side effects of medications (example is prolonged use of steroids) also play a role in childhood obesity (Link et al, 2004). In most cases, however, personal lifestyle choices, cultural and environmental factors significantly influence obesity.

Food is more affordable to larger numbers of people considering the fact that the price of food has decreased relative to income. Large size inexpensive children's meals are available at various fast food restaurants. Carbonated soft drink intake has been shown to be associated with high energy intake in children. From 1970 to 1997, the US Department for Agriculture surveys indicated that an increase of per capita consumption of carbonated drinks was associated with a decline in consumption of milk beverages (Putnam and Allshouse, 1999). However, dairy products such as milk beverages consumed two or more times a day could reduce the risk of overweight (Heaney et al, 2002) since a higher intake of dairy servings which are rich in calcium can reduce adiposity or fat deposits in children (Carruth and Skinner, 2001, Skinner et al, 2003). Hence if children are allowed to consume more carbonated soft drinks instead of healthier drinks such as milk beverages, it should be expected that they would accumulate more fat and become predisposed to overweight and obesity. Additionally, if children are encouraged to lead sedentary lifestyles such as by keeping them indoors, their risk of obesity will be much greater. Some parents inadvertently encourage sedentary lifestyle in their children because they would prefer their children to stay indoors and watch television, play computer games or use the internet rather than play outside unattended due to perceived safety concerns (Gordon-Larsen et al, 2004). Many parents tend to drive their children to and from and school. Such children may also engage in less sport and physical education. They may also be consuming high energy drinks such as sugar–sweetened beverages and eating takeaway meals.

Children may also be encouraged to adopt a sedentary life-style at school. In some schools, physical education curriculums have been designed to create an exercise environment that promotes competition thus preventing several children who lack athletic ability from competing with their peers and enjoying sports and physical education at school. In addition, physical education curriculums should include motor skills such as strength, speed and power which have been shown to improve cardiovascular function and also have long term health benefits (Reybrouck and Mertens, 1997).

Thus, a child's body weight is regulated by numerous physiological mechanisms that maintain the balance between energy intake and energy expenditure. Factors that raise energy intake or decrease energy expenditure can lead to obesity in the long-term. Genetic factors can predispose a child to obesity, but environmental and lifestyle factors underlie the childhood obesity epidemic. Most health researchers and clinicians agree that prevention is the key strategy for reversing the current pandemic of obesity. In most cases preventive strategies have focussed on diet and exercise. Governments have invested into programs to increase physical activity and on changing the dietary behaviour of individuals as a means to prevent childhood obesity and overweight. Despite these government initiatives it seems that very little impact has been made and prevalence figures do not suggest a reversal in the levels of obesity (Mahshid et al, 2005).

Restriction of television viewing and eating in front of television is important in reducing the current trend of childhood obesity because fast foods or high fat and sugar are most advertised during children's programmes on television and children are the targeted market. If children were prevented from watching these adverts, it would limit their exposure to the huge volume of marketing of energy-dense foods and drinks sold at fast food restaurants. Moreover, less television watching should also mean being more physically active, so parents and carers would replace television watching times with outdoor activities such as walking and cycling (Swinburn and Egger, 2002).

Other intervention strategies which could be considered for prevention of childhood obesity include ensuring built environments have routes which are safe designated walking paths; roads that have designated cycling routes, open public spaces like parks are available for free playing and that there is a provision of safe and inexpensive recreational centres.

Furthermore, there needs to be increasing sports participation, improving and increasing physical education time as well as making use of school health report cards.

The issuing of school health report cards is a recent initiative believed to aid prevention of obesity. It involves issuing report cards to obese children to be given to their parents to make them aware of their children's weight problem. According to a study done in Boston, parents who received health and fitness report cards were more likely to acknowledge that their children were actually obese than parents who did not receive health report cards. Consequently, the former group of parents were said to be more likely to put in place weight control measures for their children than the latter (Chomits et al, 2003).

Food prices have a marked influence on food purchasing behaviour and nutrient intake (Guo et al, 1999). If a small but large enough tax is put on high volume foods of low nutritional value such as soft drinks, confectionery, snack foods and fast foods, it may reduce purchase of the same and hence their effect on people. Such taxes are now applied to certain foods in some parts of USA and Canada (Jacobson and Brownwell, 2000). Food labelling that indicates the nutritional content of foods on sale should be enforced to help consumers make healthy choices.

Finally, it is essential for strategies to prevent childhood obesity to be culturally and ethnically specific. Moreover studies need to look at the most effective strategies of intervention, prevention and treatment.

1.3.1.2 Obesity in people of black descent

Childhood obesity has multidimensional nature and various socio-cultural factors appear to influence it (Dhoble et al, 2008). According to the Center for Disease Control (CDC US) obesity is not only more prevalent among black people than other ethnic groups but they are also more likely to be diagnosed with Type-2 diabetes, hypertension, and blacks experience higher rates of serious complications from these diseases such as blindness, amputation and end–stage renal disease. Children affected by type 2 Diabetes are almost all obese. Although South Asian children are commonly affected, black children are also at risk (Hanon et al, 2005).

In the US, from 2006 to 2008, the overall estimated age adjusted prevalence rate of obesity was 25%. But a higher prevalence of obesity, which was 35.7%, was observed among non-Hispanic blacks compared with lower prevalence rates of 28.7% and 23.7% observed among Hispanic and non-Hispanic whites respectively. The report further states that, these differences in prevalence rates were noticed to be consistent across all census regions and higher among women than men (CDC, 2008).

According to the CDC report, a number of reasons account for the higher rate of obesity prevalence among the non-Hispanic blacks. First it was observed that compared to the whites, the blacks are less likely to engage in exercise or various forms of physical activities (CDC, 2005). Considering attitudes and cultural norms regarding body weight, it was observed that black women were more satisfied with big body size than white women and as persons satisfied with increased body weight and/or size they were less likely to put in effort to lose weight. In fact, it is known and accepted that some things are not talked about in most black communities and weight is one of them (Millstein et al, 2008).

Furthermore, evidence suggests that neighbourhoods with large minority populations have less access to safe locations for physical activity and resources, which inhibit even simple walking (Ding et al, 2011). These minority groups are mostly low-income earners and they have less access to affordable, healthful foods because evidence shows that they live in areas where there are fewer chain supermarkets but produce stores which sell healthy foods at relatively higher prices than energy-dense foods (Adler et al, 2009).

A higher risk for obesity and overweight in people of black descent living in the UK could also be explained by the "thrifty genotype" and "phenotype" hypotheses. According to the thrifty genotype hypothesis, there are certain unidentified genes which promote fat storage in the body in preparation for a future famine. These genes may be present in some groups of individuals and possibly responsible for fat deposition in them in expectation of a future famine which will never happen in their lifetime, causing them to become obese in an obesogenic environment (King and Roglic, 1999). Hence the thrifty genotype is a disadvantage in modern times since it manifests itself among other things in the development of obesity and non-communicable diseases (Chakravarthy and Booth, 2004; Neel, 1999).

Additionally, to explain the relatively high prevalence of obesity in migrant populations, it is believed that during migration, there are times of different local stresses such as dietary, ecological, energy or famine and adverse climatic conditions encountered by migrants. It is those populations who survive these situations and reach the new environments, and such ones are most likely the persons with the more thrifty genes and hence when exposed to the obesogenic environment they become obese individuals (Wells, 2006).

The thrifty phenotype hypothesis also postulates that foetal and perinatal growth retardation can occur when a pregnant woman has limited food supply which exposes the growing foetus to poor nutritional conditions in utero. Such in-utero and/or perinatal impaired growth causes such infants after delivery to grow up with smaller body size, a lowered metabolic rate and reduced behavioural level of activity which are adaptations developed in an environment that was chronically short of nutritional supplies. Persons with such thrifty phenotype who later develop in an affluent environment have a greater risk of becoming obese and may be more prone to metabolic disorders such as type 2 diabetes mellitus due to the developed adaptations during foetal life as a result of limited supply of nutrients in utero (Martin and Bateson, 1999; Hales and Barker, 1992).

It has been suggested that both the thrifty genotypic and phenotypic individuals are commonly found among Sub-Saharan Africans, South Asians and Native Americans and these populations tend to become obese when introduced to Western diets and environment (King and Roglic, 1999). Blacks tend not to view obesity as a big problem and black girls are the leading group of children who suffer from obesity (JET, 2005). One study indicated that most black parents are less concerned about dieting to become slim. They have a great preference for high fat food and have unfavourable attitudes about the health benefits of exercise (Dhoble et al, 2008).

Moreover, it has been found that cultural notions contribute significantly to the high prevalence rate of overweight and obesity among people of black descent. These include:

- The making of food a major focus of social and church gatherings where the

type of foods served is often fried or fat rich.

- The issue of food cost. It's cheaper to buy takeaways than to cook meals.
- Exercise is often hindered by cost, unsafe neighbourhoods and time constraints.
- Most black people hardly consider overweight and obesity as health
 problems but rather consider a fuller figure as an ideal body type, a symbol of
 high social status and a sign of well-being. Being overweight is seen as being a
 little heavy or big boned.
- Children are often told you have to eat well to be the same size as your dad or your mum (Mary BF, 2006).

Socially and economically disadvantaged as well as ethnic minority groups are more vulnerable to being overweight and obese (Butland et al, 2008). According to the 2001 UK national census, Africans and Caribbean form just 6% and 5% respectively of the population and therefore they are among the minority ethnic groups in the country. This could indicate that obesity might be a serious problem in these minority groups. Consequently, this research aims to concentrate on African and Caribbean children to ascertain their body fat composition and generate useful data for clinical and epidemiological purposes.

1.3.2 Tools for Measuring Body Fat

There are several methods for measuring body fat. Techniques used to determine body fat in research include underwater weighing (densitometry), bioelectrical impedance analysis (BIA), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), air displacement plethysonography (ADP) (Bod Pod) and dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA). In the clinical setting, techniques such as skin fold thickness, waist circumference and body mass index (BMI) are used extensively. These techniques are generally less accurate than those used for research purposes but they are satisfactory to identify risk (Steven, 1995).

As a surrogate marker of intra-abdominal or visceral fat, waist circumference seems to be a more accurate measure for children because it targets central obesity (McCarthy, 2001). Body mass index (BMI), which is a measure of body weight with respect to height, is widely used to assess overweight and obesity in children. Although BMI has been used as a valuable tool in the monitoring of childhood obesity trends, it has numerous disadvantages (Prentice and Jebb, 2001). BMI is defined as weight (kg)/Height² (m). BMI just gives a value of how heavy an individual is but does not distinguish between increased body mass in the form of fat, lean tissue or bone and may exaggerate obesity in large muscular children (Fortuno et al, 2003). BMI represents the sum of fat-free mass and fat mass (McCarthy, 2006) but the pathology associated with obesity is driven predominantly by the excess fat mass, although low skeletal muscle mass is also linked to obesity related morbidity (Fortuno et al, 2003) in the body. Hence the ideal monitoring tool for obesity should be able to directly assess body fat or adiposity (McCarthy et al, 2006).

Furthermore, although BMI is able to correctly identify the fattest children in a given sample because of its high specificity, it can also misclassify large numbers of children as having a raised body fat mass because it is unable to distinguish between an increase in weight due to fat-free mass (such as bone and lean tissue) and gains due to fat mass. Hence epidemiologically, the use of BMI to monitor trends in overweight and obesity in children can be particularly problematic for public health applications such as surveillance of obesity (McCarthy, 2006). Another significant drawback of BMI is that it does not give any indication of the distribution of fat in the body. Body fat can be central and peripheral in distribution. Centrally distributed fat results from the accumulation of adipose tissue in the peritoneal cavity attached to internal organs including peri-renal, mesenteric and epididymal white adipose tissue, unlike subcutaneous fat which is found under the skin and intramuscular fat interspersed in skeletal muscles. Abdominal adiposity is reflected in an "apple shaped body" and increase in waist size as opposed to peripheral fat which leads to "pear shaped body" (Yusef et al, 2004). Excess intra-abdominal or visceral fat which leads to central fatness has been shown to be particularly associated with obesity-related ill health rather than peripherally distributed fat (McCarthy, 2006). This is because visceral fat releases non-esterified fatty acids into the portal system which have direct effect on hepatic metabolism and this leads to insulin resistance (BMJ, 2005).

Interestingly, there are other body fat measuring and monitoring tools which directly or indirectly assess/predict body fat or adiposity. The Bio-electrical Impedance Analysis (BIA) is a simple, portable and inexpensive tool that can determine body fat mass (Going et al, 2006). Numerous studies have demonstrated the reliability of bio-electric impedance measurement and it has been shown that it provides reasonably accurate estimation of changes in per cent body fat and fat free mass over time (Phillips et al, 2003; Cole et al, 1995).

The Bio-electrical impedance monitor can distinguish or differentiate between fat-free and fat tissues on the basis of their differential conductance and impedance characteristics (Chumlea and Guo, 1994). Fat-free tissue is bathed in an electrolyte solution and hence is a good conductor whereas fat-tissue being anhydrous is a nonconductor. The BIA system uses pairs of electrodes held in both hands and the individual stands on its flat pedals. A current is passed between the electrodes and the voltage drop is measured at the proximal electrodes, from which the resistance (in ohms) of the tissue under consideration is calculated or the value of the resistance is entered into a regression equation together with anthropometric data including age, height, weight and gender to predict total body water (TBW) then fat-free mass and ultimately total body composition (Garrow, 2000).

Most BIA approaches are reference dependant with prediction formulae at specific electrical current frequencies available for total body water (i.e. intra and extra cellular compartments) estimation (Foster and Lukaski, 1996). It is recommended that stringent measurement conditions are used and prediction formulae must be validated because an important limitation of the BIA is that many underlying assumptions are made and most of them have not yet been adequately explored or known to be accurate. In the standard whole body BIA measurement method, the electrodes are connected to the hands and feet. Traditional BIA methods assume that the body is a geometric model with homogenous components which are uniform in cross-section (Lukaski, 1989; Johnson et al, 1985). However, the typical electrical pathways produced with the BIA, fail to conform to such idealised conditions in humans. As such BIA methods should be used only under appropriately controlled conditions (Heymsfield et al, 1991).

Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) is a reference laboratory system which provides information on the relative proportions of bone mineral, soft lean tissue and fat. DXA uses very small doses of radiation and is therefore not harmful for use in
human subjects (Garrow, 2000). DXA uses x-rays which are emitted in a narrow beam from a source which travels in a semicircle around the subject and the energy passing through the body is recorded by a detector. Computer software (Windows: bone densitometry software) then reconstructs the pattern of absorbing material within the slice or body part which must have given rise to the absorbed changes in the x-ray transmission as the beam moves round the subject. If serial scans are performed at different levels of the body, data on the total value of the different types of tissue and how these tissues are distributed in different sections of the body can be obtained (Garrow, 2000). Consequently, DXA can provide quantitative estimates of the amount of fat, bone, skeletal and non-skeletal fat-free (soft) tissue as well as information about the spatial distribution of these tissues in an individual's body (Garrow, 2000).

One of the aims of this research is to validate a BIA system for use in Black African and Caribbean children using DXA as the reference method. DXA is suitable for such a validation because it is based on a three compartment model of body composition (shown below) and therefore requires fewer assumptions than methods based on twocompartments (Going et al, 2006).

1.3.3 Composition of the Human Body

The field of human body composition research continues to be an active area in basic sciences and clinical research. Due to advanced technology, precise analysis of a tissue sample can be accurately preformed without any difficulty. However, substantial errors could be encountered when extrapolating the results of a single tissue analysis to

estimate total body composition, hence the need for whole body analysis. In the early 1900s direct chemical analysis of an adult's whole body was limited, although many studies could be done in human foetuses and infants (Givens and Macy, 1933; Fee and Well, 1963). Later on, Elsie Widdowson and co-workers examined both infants and adults (Widdowson et al, 1951, 1964, 1974), while Forbes et al examined mostly adult cadavers (Forbes et al, 1951, 1953, 1956). These studies from the complete dissection of whole human bodies provided information on variations in organ weights but not chemical or molecular makeup of the human body. Other studies have focussed on the determination of total body nitrogen through cadaver assays resulting in data to prove that the chemical composition of the body's various tissues is relatively constant among individuals although not constant from birth (Knight et al, 1985). Information on body composition studies is rapidly accumulating, expanding the knowledge on the biology of the human body. This information is categorised as technical or biological with the former involving methods of body composition determination. These methods include dilution techniques and neutron-activation analysis which are usually based on physical principles and/or other specific features of the technique and sample involved.

As much as the technical and biological categories seem to cover most of the information on body composition knowledge, Heymsfield et al have identified a significant limitation of this categorisation (Heymsfield et al, 1991), in that not all of the rapidly developing volume of information on body composition can be satisfactorily categorised as technical or biological. Reconstruction of human chemical compartments and body weight derived from estimated in vivo elements through the use of neutron-activation analysis suggest that relationships exist between individual as well as different body composition levels. Additionally, some quantitative associations have

been found to exist among different compartments that are in equilibrium. For example, there are mathematical models that describe the relations between different components in healthy subjects such as total body water (TBW)/fat-free body mass = 0.732 (Synder et al, 1984).

1.3.1.1 Body Composition Models

Anthropometric data obtained from measurements of skinfold thickness, body circumferences and lengths at numerous body parts/regions as well as various weightfor-stature indexes have been used to develop anthropometric-based models to predict body composition for all age groups including neonates (Lohman, 1981; Lohman et al, 1988; Brodie et al, 1998). Body compartment/composition models provide the opportunity for a clear definition of the concepts of body composition steady state in which relationships between compartments at similar or different levels exist over a specified time interval. In addition, such models reveal gaps in human composition studies leading to identification of important new research areas. The following section considers the various body compartment models.

1.3.3.2 The Two Compartment Model

The two compartment (2-C) model has been used in body composition studies for over half a century, serving a vital role in body fat assessment and in the evaluation of novel technologies. The basic two compartment model divides the body into two parts: fat and fat-free masses. Direct body fat mass determination has been difficult and if total fat-free mass can be determined then fat mass can be obtained by finding the difference between body weight and fat-free mass. The commonest and earliest 2-C model is based on measurement of whole body density using the hydrodensitometry/under water weighing (UWW) method (Behnke et al, 1942). Following this, two nuclear-based methods which use ⁴⁰potassium counting and radioactive/non-soluble isotope water dilution to estimate fat-free mass based on the 2-C model emerged. These methods use the potassium and water content of the body respectively to calculate fat-free mass (Forbes et al, 1961; Pace and Rathbun, 1945). The following constants were derived: 0.732 l/kg/FFM for body water, 68.1 meq/kg for body potassium as relative concentrations for all ages so long as the population under consideration were young healthy Caucasians. However, these constants became impractical to use in body composition calculations if the population involved the very young or very old and in non-Caucasian groups. To overcome these limitations, the 3-C model evolved (Ellis, 2000).

1.3.3.3 The Three Compartment Model

Under the 3-C model the body is divided into fat mass, water content and solids/dry FFM with the assumption that the latter two represents fat free mass. The solids mainly represented body proteins and mineral tissues. The 3-C model approach required that the densities of water, fat and body solids are derived from UWW measurements. This model produced results which showed some improvement over the 2-C model for healthy adults and older children. However it was limited in patients with significantly depleted protein and/or bone mineral mass. It was observed that for such patients the density values for the solids was incorrect and hence fat-free mass as well fat mass calculation using such values would be incorrect and led to the four compartment model (Ellis, 2000).

1.3.3.4 The Four Compartment Model

The 4-C model uses the densities of body water, fat, proteins and minerals. To accurately measure the masses of these body compartments, Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) is required. The former is for body protein analysis and the latter for the determination of bone mineral content. However these two techniques require expertise for their usage, are relatively expensive, not easily available and can also be used to directly assess body fat without the need for UWW. Hence an alternative 4-C model was developed. For this model, the body is divided into fat, body cell mass, extracellular water and extracellular solids. Body cell mass can calculated by determining either ⁴⁰ potassium or radioactive ⁴² potassium (Edelman and Leibman, 1959). Extracellular water compartments can be assessed by using bromide and sulphate compounds (Olney et al, 1952; Gamble et al, 1953). Extracellular solids are defined by the total body calcium or bone mineral content (Snyder et al, 1984).

Hence to determine body fat using this model, the sum of body cell mass, extracellular water and extracellular solids should be deducted from total body weight. Unfortunately, there are some limitations with the use of this model in the determination of body fat. Cumulative errors from measuring the body compartments and their summation can be transferred directly to the body fat estimate value.

Hence, it is possible to extend the number of compartments in the body composition model as long as the additional measurement is different from the previous ones. In the case of extracellular water (ECW) estimation, total body chloride can be used instead of bromide or sulphate dilution method (Shypailo & Ellis, 1998; Yasumura et al, 1983). It is best to use overlapping or repetitive methods when confirming a normal or abnormal targeted outcome. Similarly, body carbon or body hydrogen (by neutron activation) can be used as assays for body fat mass and total body water respectively (Kyere et al, 1982; Kehayias et al, 1987).

Techniques such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and computer tomography scans provide specific anatomical and structural information which can be used to monitor body organs. These techniques, unlike basic chemical composition analysis, require multiple slides to reconstruct volumes from which fat mass can be calculated if density is known.

Wang et al have proven through literature review over the past fifty years that there is an evolutionary shift from the basic 2-C model to 4-C model of body composition and have presented collated comprehensive information on the five-model of body composition (Wang et al, 1992). This five-level model has become the standard for body composition research (Kenneth, 2000).

1.3.4 Measurement of Body Volume and Density

Underwater Weighing

The classic method for determining body density is the Underwater Weighing (UWW). Body density measurement, which has been referred to as the gold standard for body composition assessment, using the UWW, requires the subject to be completely immersed in water (Behnke et al, 1942). When the subject is completely submerged, the volume of water displaced and/or the weight of the subject are used to calculate the body density. There are a few challenges in obtaining accurate values due to limitations as well as restrictions associated with estimates of body volume and residual lung volume (Buskirk, 1961; Katch, 1969; Siri, 1961; Wilmore, 1969). Considering the two-compartment model, where body weight is the sum of body fat mass and fat-free-mass, $1/D_b = f_{fat} / D_{fat} + f_{FFM} / D_{FFM}$ where D_b , f_{fat} , D_{fat} , f_{FFM} and D_{FFM} stand for body density, fat mass, density of body fat (0.9g/l), fat-free-mass and density of fat-free-mass (1.1g/l) respectively. The density of fat can be assumed to be constant unlike fat-free mass which is heterogeneous (Martin et al, 1994; Deurenberg et al, 1989). There are possible variations with respect to gender, ethnicity, growth, sexual maturation, disease, aging and exercise (Cote and Adams, 1993; Schutte et al, 1984).

In most instances, some of the technical adjustments such as the residual lung volume correction factor are not routinely performed for bone mineral as well as body water measurements. However, they are approximated by the use of prediction equations and therefore it is essential to understand the limitations in accuracy when estimating per cent fat mass. The most commonly used method for residual lung volume correction is helium together with a closed – circuit spirometer system. In the case of older subjects and patients with malfunctioning pulmonary systems, an open - circuit nitrogen wash out is performed (Wilmore, 1969). It has been shown that irrespective of the method used, the correction factor does introduce a major source of error for per cent fat determination. An error of 100ml for residual lung volume leads to 1% uncertainty in fat estimation. Alternatively, if residual volume is not measured but estimated from prediction equations, the uncertainty increases to 3-4% with an error of 300-400ml in a given subject (Ellis, 2000).

The initial purpose for UWW methods development was to measure body volume to facilitate the assessment of body fat expressed as a percentage of body weight - % fat. However, it has been recommended that it should not be used as a criterion method for heterogeneous populations (Milliken et al, 1996). When required to make these additional measurements to correct for the basic two-compartment model estimate, other criterion methods such as the dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) have been used. However, in cases where minimal radiation exposure can be tolerated such as pregnancy, then UWW should be considered.

1.3.5 Air – Displacement Plethysmography

The air – displacement plethysmography (ADP) is a two chamber system which has begun to replace the underwater weighing (UWW) technique. The subject is contained in a closed air – filled chamber, with a second chamber serving as a reference volume (Dempster and Aitkens, 1995; McCrory et al, 1995).

Studies undertaken on healthy adults have demonstrated very good agreement between ADP and UWW (McCrory et al, 1995 & 1998; Dempster and Aitkens, 1995, Sardinha et al, 1998). However, an advantage of the ADP method over the UWW is the fact that the subject does not have to be immersed in water. The subject is seated in one chamber and as the door is closed and/or sealed, the pressure of the chamber increases slightly. The diaphragm separating the two chambers is oscillated minimally to change the volumes. The principle underlying the use of the ADP is the relationship between pressure and volume when temperature is constant. This principle is applied to calculate the volume of the subject chamber.

The technical limitations related to the true volume noted above for UWW method also affect the use of ADP. With multiple readings (which can be obtained over a short period of time) these concerns can be averaged out. Another concern for the use of ADP is that its accuracy has not been fully tested in children since it is used mainly for adults. In effect, most ADP instruments have been used for adults and significant changes are required for use in children and infants (Wells and Fewtrell, 2006).

Findings from anatomical and chemical studies (Heymsfield et al, 1989; Lohman and Going, 1993; Williams et al, 1993; Clarys et al, 1984) have indicated densitometric assessments of a population can have poor accuracy even if technical limitations can be corrected. This is because the normal variation in fat-free-mass densities within a given population in comparison with a fixed value for that same population will determine the accurate values for individuals in the population. Furthermore, assuming a fixed density will give rise to a larger error of FFM than the cumulative technical errors associated with the measured density itself. Moreover, with changes in FFM composition affected by growth, maturation, aging and diseases (Ellis, 1996; Ellis et al, 1997; Ellis et al, 1993; Fomon, 1982; Haschke et al, 1981 & 1983), additional knowledge is required from other measuring tools other than the two-compartment volume ADP technique which can identify outliers in a population or detect variation in fatness of individuals only over short time periods (Cohn et al, 1980 & 1981; Ellis, 1990; Forbes, 1987).

1.3.6 Validation of Bioelectric Impedance Analysis (BIA) for estimation of body composition in African and Caribbean Children

The high prevalence of paediatric overweight and obesity have led to several initiatives focussed on the need for better screening tools for childhood obesity as well as more effective strategies for accurate assessment of obesity and better management of its physiological, clinical and social consequences. Cardiovascular diseases (CVD) remain the commonest cause of death and disabilities in the UK (Scarborough, 2010) with

obesity as its major risk factor both in children and adults (Whincup et al, 2002). Ethnic differences in cardiovascular disease risk have been reported with increased risk and deaths observed in people of ethnic minority living in the UK (Nish, 2003). These risk factors which include high plasma triglycerides levels, increased insulin resistance and higher blood pressure levels, all of which are directly or indirectly linked to overweight and obesity, have been found even in children, contributing to an increased risk of suffering from CVD in later life (Whincup et al, 2002). Reports also show that the prevalence of type 2 diabetes, predisposed by overweight and obesity is now appearing in children and youth, which is higher in South Asian, Middle Eastern and black children all from ethnic minority background (Haines et al, 2007; Ehtisham et al, 2005).

To date, body mass index (BMI) has been the most common way to rank body adiposity in the assessment of overweight and obesity. Although BMI correlates with adiposity, it does not adequately describe ethnic variability in terms of overweight and obesity. For example, for a given BMI, people of South Asian origin have been found to have higher body fat as well as insulin resistance compared with white Europeans (Dudeja et al. 2001, Deurenberg et al. 2002, Ehtisham et al. 2005). Even in children and adolescents, it has been shown that for the same age and sex a child can have a twofold increase of fat mass for the same BMI (Wells, 2000). Unlike Caucasian children, children of black descent have lower average fat mass at similar BMI levels compared to Asian children (Deurenberg et al, 1998).

Furthermore, BMI does not provide information on relative proportions of fat and lean mass in an individual. However, for the same weight and/or BMI, an increase of fat mass as well as its location in the body and a decrease of lean mass especially skeletal

muscle mass have been linked to high risk of developing cardiovascular diseases and type 2 diabetes (Barker 2005). Body weight and BMI do not reflect either body composition or fat distribution and as such the use of BMI tables and charts despite their easy accessibility and simplicity as a main measure of overweight and obesity is not entirely acceptable.

For clinical purposes body composition measuring methods and tools must be simple, reliable, quick to administer and applicable to a wide variety of subjects. Skinfold-thickness and body circumference anthropometry have been used to ascertain body fatness for some populations and to predict body density by entering the data into multiple regression equations as in some National Health and Nutrition surveys (Kushner et al, 1990). Unfortunately, the accuracy of skinfold-thickness anthropometry is limited in estimating body composition due to multiple technical errors, population specificity and biological variations (Lohman, 1981).

Bioelectrical impedance analysis (BIA) is one of the methods available for the estimation of body composition in ambulatory clinical populations. BIA is relatively cheap, simple, non-invasive, easy to use, rapid, portable, reliable and widely used for estimating of body composition (Houtkooper et al, 1996; Eisenkolbl et al, 2001). Its accuracy has been evaluated by studies which have demonstrated very good correlations between the BIA, total body water (TBW), fat-free mass (FFM, using hydrodensitometry) and total body potassium in lean and obese adults as well as children (Schoeller et al, 1989; Houtkooper et al, 1989). BIA assumes the body as a series of cylinder of length equivalent to its height (HT). It works by passing a low level of electric current through the body to measure the impedance of conducting tissues. Impedance factor (which is calculated as HT^2/Z , where Z is the impedance produced by the BIA), is proportional to TBW as well as lean mass (Kushner, 1992; Schoeller, 2000).

Numerous studies have demonstrated that age, gender, ethnicity and extreme levels of fatness influence BIA estimates of body composition measurements (Bray et al. 2002, Lohman et al. 2000). BIA has been validated predominantly in white Europeans with minimal information on the accuracy of using these BIA prediction equations in other ethnic groups such as Asian and black populations, especially in children and adolescents: hence the need to validate the BIA for specific ethnic groups to derive ethnic-specific equations for calculating body composition parameters accurately.

Several validation studies have been carried out in adults and children to assess the BIA system (Jebb et al, 2000; Jartti et al, 2000; Tyrrell et al, 2001; Sung et al, 2001; Goss et al, 2003; Parker et al, 2003; Pietrobelli et al, 2004). Previous studies have been limited by factors such as a wide age range, sample size, lack of criterion method for comparison, lack of information on validity of BIA compared with DXA in young children and doubts over its accuracy (Lukaski and Siders, 2003; Tyrrell et al, 2001).

The goal of this study is to develop whole group and gender specific BIA equations to estimate body composition of black children and adolescents. DXA was used as the criterion method in this study. Although it is of limited availability, relatively expensive and time consuming, DXA is more suitable for use in children because the radiation exposure is minimal and it has no discomfort. It is non-invasive and has excellent reproducibility of measurements (Svendsen et al, 1993; Svendsen et al, 1990). In addition, studies have confirmed that body composition measurements by DXA are accurate and precise (Lohman and Chen, 2005). Magnetic resonance imaging and computed tomography are also considered useful criterion methods which provide visible images of adipose tissues and have been directly validated against cadaver body composition analyses (Ross and Janssen, 2005). They can also distinguish between intra-abdominal and subcutaneous adipose tissue. In the past, a major limitation of validation of BIA in children and adolescents studies has been the use of criterion methods with invalid assumptions of chemical constancy leading to inflation of the error in the criterion (Lohman, 1992; Going et al, 2006). Using DXA reduces error due to criterion method since it is based on a three-compartment model of body composition requiring fewer assumptions than methods based on two-compartments. Furthermore the adoption of DXA as a criterion method is justified by the fact that it has been successfully validated against multi-compartment models (Lohman and Chen, 2005) and chemical analysis of animal models (Pintauro et al, 1996).

1.3.7 The Metabolic Syndrome

The metabolic syndrome has become one of the most important health issues of this decade because of the marked increase in coronary heart disease, cardiovascular atherosclerotic disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus risk associated with its clustering disorders. It is now considered to be the main driving force for a new cardiovascular disease (CVD) epidemic. The syndrome is a cluster of the most dangerous heart attack risk factors (IDF 2006) and it is characterised by dyslipidaemia, hyperinsulinaemia, and deregulated glucose homeostasis, elevation of arterial blood pressure, abdominal obesity and insulin resistance (BMJ, 2005). Recently, other characteristic features of the syndrome have been identified such as chronic proinflammatory and prothrombotic

states, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and sleep apnoea (Kassi, 2011). These features have long been known to occur together in individuals and in populations much more frequently than would be predicted by chance alone (IDF, 2006). They are interrelated and share underlying mediators, mechanisms and pathways (Kim et al, 2006). The more evident the components of the metabolic syndrome, the higher the cardiovascular mortality rate (Hu et al, 2004). The occurrence of these multiple metabolic abnormalities in an individual appears to confer a substantial additional CVD risk over the risk associated with each abnormality (Sattar and Scherbakova, 2008; Golden et al, 2002). With cardiovascular disease set to become the world's principal killer by 2020, there is the need to pay urgent attention to the metabolic syndrome.

Clinically this syndrome is not an absolute risk indicator because its main characteristic features do not include many of the factors that determine absolute risk such as age, sex and ethnicity. However patients who suffer from the syndrome are at twice the risk of developing cardiovascular diseases and it confers a five-fold increase risk for type 2 diabetes mellitus over the next five to ten years compared with those without the syndrome (Alberti et al, 2009). The risk over a lifetime is even higher. Despite the many components and clinical manifestations of the syndrome, there is still no universally accepted pathogenic mechanism or clearly defined diagnostic criteria.

1.3.7.2 Paediatric definition: challenges and prevalence rates

One of the major evolving aspects of the metabolic syndrome is its increasing prevalence among childhood and young adulthood populations, highlighting the future implications of the syndrome to the global health problem (Kassi et al, 2011). The increasing worldwide prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity has highlighted the importance of diagnosing the metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents as a state of high risk for progression to other diseases in later life (Weiss et al, 2004). The main challenge is that all paediatric definitions originate from adult definitions of the syndrome and the criteria used is an extrapolation from an adult diagnosis to a young age group, since criteria for children has not been fully established. There are limited studies linking childhood metabolic syndrome to adult metabolic syndrome and despite the fact that it has been hypothesised that they are related, this hypothesis is yet to be fully tested (Kassi et al, 2011). Furthermore, the syndrome lacks a developmental perspective in its definition because as an entity, the metabolic syndrome develops progressively with changes in its parameters. With the maturational changes taking place during childhood and adolescence, it has become a challenge to fully make a diagnosis of metabolic syndrome in the paediatric age group (Chen et al, 2000). This calls for body composition studies in children and adolescents from different ethnic backgrounds to be able to develop reliable cut off limits for the parameters of the syndrome. To date, no general consensus definition in children and adolescents exist and studies published so far have used their own set of cut off parameters to define those at risk and those with the syndrome (Pervanidou et al, 2006).

In some settings, childhood obesity has been defined as more than 95th percentile for BMI or more than 90th percentile for waist circumference and a number of cut off percentiles have been used for blood pressure, high density lipo-proteins (HDL), triglycerides, insulin as well as glucose levels (Brambilla et al, 2007) all of which are main features of the syndrome. A report published by the International Diabetes Federation concerning the definition for the metabolic syndrome in the paediatric age range, three age categories were classified: 6 years to less than 10 years, 10 years to less than 16 years, and 16 years to more than 16 years or adults. This report defined obesity as waist circumference $\geq 90^{\text{th}}$ percentile and all other variables were defined based on absolute numbers instead of percentiles. These include triglycerides $\geq 150 \text{ mg/dl}$, HDL < 40 mg/dl (or < 50 mg/dl in females older than 10 years), blood pressure (BP) ≥ 130 mmHg for systolic and for diastolic $\geq 85 \text{ mmHg}$ (or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension) and fasting blood sugar $\geq 100 \text{ mg/dl}$ or known type 2 diabetes. It has been explained that the rationale for using absolute numbers as cut offs stems from the heterogeneity of biochemical, clinical and hormonal levels observed during childhood and adolescence as well as the variety of proposed percentile cut off points of various definitions (Zimmet et al, 2007).

According to findings from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES – 1988 to 1994; Cook et al, 2003), in the general US population 4.2% of adolescents have been diagnosed with metabolic syndrome and approximately 30% of overweight and obese adolescents met the diagnostic criteria for the syndrome in the US (Ferranti et al, 2004; Goodman et al, 2005). Six years later, using the ATPIII definition modified for age, the NHANES revealed an increase in the prevalence rate of the syndrome among US adolescents. The general prevalence of 4.2% in NHANES III (1988-1994) had risen to 6.4% in NHANES (1999 to 2000) and the prevalence was found to be even higher among overweight and obese adolescents (Duncan et al, 2004). Similarly, it has been found that the prevalence of the syndrome in US adolescents was higher among Hispanics than among black and white adolescents and it has been found that the former group of adolescents have higher rate of obesity than the latter. The prevalence of overweight and obesity in Hispanic youths was found to have doubled in the past ten years (Strauss et al, 2001).

In a population-based longitudinal study of cardiovascular disease risk factors in black and white children (Bogalusa Heart study), the metabolic syndrome was defined as having $\geq 75^{\text{th}}$ percentile for age and gender of any four of the following componentsobesity, hyperglycaemia, hypertension, dyslipidemia and insulin resistance. Using this definition and with data derived from their own specific populations, prevalence rate of the syndrome was 4% among white children and 3% among black children (Chen et al, 2000). In Finland, a large multicentre study of heart disease risk factors in children and adolescents revealed a prevalence rate of 4% of the metabolic syndrome among a total of 1865 subjects (Raitakari et al, 1995).

Although the challenge still exists to create child-specific definitions for the metabolic syndrome due to lack of outcome data and variability in measures of different risk factors, it has been suggested that the focus should be on prevention and management of obesity as well as all the other risk factors and not to wait for a child to meet the diagnostic criteria before instituting treatment.

1.3.7.3 Foetal origins of the metabolic syndrome

Evidence from epidemiological observations, clinical and experimental animal studies suggests that the natural history of the metabolic syndrome may originate in intrauterine life (Nektaria et al, 2010). Although the complete mechanism of foetal programming is not fully understood, evidence suggests that the nutritional, hormonal and metabolic environment a foetus is exposed to intrauterinally as well as in early post-natal life may permanently reprogram the structure and physiology of differentiating tissues of the foetus toward the development of metabolic disease in later life (Xita and Tsatsoulis,

2010). In effect, the altered tissue differentiation may result from foetal adaptative responses representing homeostatic adaptations due to changes in foetal nutrition and milieu (Fernandez-Twinn and Ozanne, 2010).

However, some studies done using in vitro fertilisation (IVF) to ascertain the incidence of the metabolic syndrome has produced conflicting results (Sakka et al, 2010; Miles et al, 2007). Hence more prospective studies involving foetal programming with longer follow ups are required to draw safe conclusions and to assist researchers to come up with interventions at an early stage to curb alarming incidence of the metabolic syndrome (Kassi et al, 2011).

In view of the major issues outlined in this literature review, this thesis set out to address the following aims:

1.4 Study Aims

- To measure body composition in African and Caribbean children/youths using the Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis (BIA).
- To validate the BIA for African and Caribbean children/youth using the Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA).
- To develop percentage fat mass and fat free mass percentile reference curves for African and Caribbean children and youth population.
- 4. To develop skeletal muscle mass curves and muscle-to-fat-ratios for the African
 Caribbean child and youth population.
- To develop blood pressure height percentile reference tables and charts for African and Caribbean children/youths.
- To develop waist circumference percentile charts and tables for African and Caribbean children.

Chapter 2: Methodology

The primary investigator and assistants all had enhanced CRB checks. The study protocol was approved by the Faculty of Life Science ethics committee of London Metropolitan University.

2.1 General methods and subjects

The following measurements featured across the studies in this thesis

2.1.1 Measured Variables

- 1) Age
- 2) Gender
- 3) Ethnicity
- 4) Weight
- 5) Height
- 6) Waist circumference
- 7) Per cent body fat
- 8) Systolic blood pressure
- 9) Diastolic blood pressure
- 10) Heart rate
- 11) Skeletal muscle mass

2.1.2 Data Collection Technique

A structured interview using a closed ended questionnaire (appendix A) was

administered to all parents to assess the health status and family medical history as well

as eligibility to participate in the study. The question consisted of simple questions with yes or no answers to tick. All measurements were taken in the nutrition research laboratory- LMU.

2.1.2.1 Recruitment of study participants

A number of letters were given out to leaders of African and Caribbean churches across the North-west to South-east London, who had shown interest in assisting in similar projects in the past. Appointments were made to visit their church members at their convenient times with the view to explain the details of the study and to recruit volunteers. After several visits to the various churches both on week days and weekends and sometimes late evenings, health education talks delivered over a period of more than four months, a number of the worshippers started to show interest, which was initially lacking. This proved that when working with people from the black community, patience is required. This was necessary for them to accept the researcher and be willing to participate in the research. With time more members from the various congregations from Pentecostal and Adventist churches all of African and Caribbean background willing gave their names as participants of the study and volunteers were noted. This was after the primary researcher had paid several visits, sometimes going along with her entire family to worship with the congregation to demonstrate her interest in the congregation members and letting them know that her own children were part of the study. Fortunately, her 12- year old girl and 10- year old boy who had participated in the pilot study were always with her to witness to the congregation members both young and old how exciting it was to be at the science laboratory for measurements to be taken. This helped to boost the interest of the congregation members to join in their numbers.

44

Each volunteer was visited at their own convenient times to address their individual concerns as well as to explain informed consent and the participant information forms for signing. It was important for them to become familiar with the primary investigator as some fear their information may be communicated to others – "the gossip fear". Among some black communities, there is fear when a black investigator/researcher comes to find out certain information about their families. Some would prefer the investigator/researcher to be of different race not related to the black community- that is preference for an outsider not an insider. There is fear that through gossip such family information can reach other black communities and this can lead to disrespect for the affected family. Hence all these fears were allayed before most of the participants agreed to join the research team. Finally, a date was fixed for travel to the science laboratory in the company of the principal researcher.

Participants were taken through various security checks with the researcher before being escorted to the laboratory by a member of staff which usually was the primary supervisor of the research project.

2.1.2.2 Eligibility Criteria

Healthy 5-18 year old African and Caribbean children whose parents and/or carers have signed the informed consent and participants who willingly signed the volunteer information form.

2.1.2.3 Exclusion Criteria

- Children below 5 years of age.
- Children above 18 years of age.

- Children whose parent or carers did not sign the informed consent form.
- Pathological states likely to affect growth or body composition, moderate to severe physical disability and long-term use of steroid assessed using a detailed medical history questionnaire (Appendix A).

2.1.2.4 Pre – Testing/ Pilot Study

A pilot study was conducted on ten children from African and Caribbean background who were eligible for the study and the following were assessed:

- The reliability of research tools and equipment.
- Reaction of respondents to the research procedure.
- The number of children whose data could be taken in a day.
- Availability of sample needed for actual study.
- Average time needed to relax a child before blood pressure can be taken.
- Whether the average time of two minutes in between various blood pressure measurements was adequate.

2.1.2.5 Quality Control Checks

- The research process was well explained to all participants and their parents/carers before proceeding with consent forms and questionnaire.
- 2. Parents/carers as well as participants were asked not to take any stimulant drugs, food or drinks (such as caffeine beverages) on the day of measurements.
- 3. All participants were calmed and rested for at least ten before blood pressure measurements were taken.

- 4. Participants were asked to empty their bladder and be seated so that they did not move during blood pressure measurements.
- 5. A range of cuff sizes were made available so that all participants could have the right size of arm cuff which would cover not less than two thirds of arm to avoid inconsistencies in blood pressure readings.
- 6. It was ensured that participants wore minimal clothing for weight measurement.
- 7. Before initiating measurements with the bio-electrical impedance analysis, a standard weight of 1kg was deducted to ensure that the minimal clothing worn was taken care of and all participants were kindly asked to take off their shoes and socks to ensure good contact with feet platform to obtain reliable readings (Garrow, 2000).
- The Bod Pod and DXA were calibrated based on standard guidelines from manufacturers' manual on the same day before measurements of per cent body fat were taken.
- **9**. Swimming suits and caps were provided for participants to wear before asking them to enter the Bod Pod according to standard protocol.
- 10. It was ensured that none of the participants wore any metallic ornaments and that they wore light clothing before taking their measurements with the DXA scan.

2.1.3 Data Collection

Eligible children who responded to the closed ended questionnaire were taken to the laboratory for their measurements to be taken. On arrival at the laboratory, participants are asked to pass urine so that they can remain seated once they've been seated for blood pressure (BP) measurements. The children are seated with their backs supported, feet touching the floor, calmed and rested for an initial time of ten minutes. Hence blood pressure measurements were taken first.

Blood Pressure (BP)

To take BP after the initial resting period when subjects were comfortably seated, seats were arranged so that participants remained seated throughout the period of BP measurements with only the researcher moving from one child to the other. The right arm is positioned such that the cubital fossa lay parallel to the level of the heart and using an Omron digital BP monitor (Model Number: HEM- 907XL OMRON Inc. USA) readings were recorded on three occasions with resting time of two minutes in between BP measurements (AHA Scientific Statement, 2005, Thomas et al, 2005). This device has fulfilled the International Scientific Validation Protocol (Arlington, 1993).

Weight

Weight measurements were taken using a standard Seca scale calibrated using the standard 10kg weight. It was placed on a hard flat surface. The zero balance was checked before each measurement with subjects standing erect in the centre of the scale platform, looking straight ahead, wearing minimal clothing, relaxed and unassisted (WHO, 1995).

Height

To measure height, the standard one metre rule was used to calibrate the portable stadiometer (Leicester stadiometer, Marsden UK, Mod 220). Subjects were carefully assisted to stand straight with their heads positioned such that their Frankfurt plane is horizontal, feet together, knees straight, heels and shoulder blades in contact with the vertical surface of the stadiometer. It was also ensured that subjects had their arms hanging loosely at their sides with their palms facing their thighs. They were then asked to take a deep breath while standing tall to aid the straightening of the spine, with shoulders relaxed. Following this, the headboard was adjusted to touch the crown of the subject's head and the height reading recorded to the nearest 0.1cm (WHO, 1995).

Waist Circumference

Waist circumference was accurately measured using a flexible/non-elastic tape measure. The midpoint between the lowest rib and the top of the hip bone (anterior superior iliac spine) was determined (National Waistline Report 2015). Subjects were then asked to breathe normally as the measuring tape was applied directly and snugly around the determined point ensuring that the tape did not compress the skin to take readings on top of the skin as shown below:



After the above anthropometric and BP measurements were taken, body composition measurements were also determined using the BIA, Bod Pod and the DXA scan according to standard protocol as shown below:

2.1.4 Bio-impedance Analysis (BIA) measurements

BIA (Tanita BC-418MA III) was used to measure impedance (Garrow, 2000). The following explains the validity and reliability of the BIA used: the prediction equations

used in this model are based on bio-impedance, weight, height and age which were derived from calibration studies against whole-body dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) (McCarthy et al, 2006). The impedance scales used in this study have been validated against DXA in mixed populations of children and adults and found to be superior to previous BIA methods (Pietrobelli et al, 2004). More recently a paediatric validation of the BC-418MA model against DXA and air-displacement plethysmography (BodPod) has been performed. In samples of 45 boys and 34 girls, results were highly correlated with DXA (r = 0.91, SEE = 4.46%) and mean values did not differ significantly (Pietrobelli et al, 2005). To take measurements using the Tanita BIA (BC-418MA), first participants are asked to be in light clothing and barefoot. After that, a standard of 1kg was entered/deducted as an adjustment for clothing weight in all participants. This was done because previous studies have proven that the 1kg is appropriate to be deducted (McCarthy et al, 2006). Then the gender, age and height were manually entered before participants stepped on the foot plates (ensuring that both feet span the electrodes) while holding the two electrodes away from their bodies for impedance measurements. BIA measurements took 3-5 minutes per subject.

2.1.5 DXA measurements

The Norland XR8000 DXA criterion estimates of per cent body fat (% BF) and skeletal muscle mass (SMM) were measured using a standard protocol as outlined below. The DXA scanner was calibrated daily against the manufacturer's standard calibration blocks including on the day of the measurements. It was calibrated early in the morning before the arrival of the children and their parents. To minimise error, operators were centrally trained in the proper procedures for obtaining and analysing scans. All scans were conducted and analysed on each day by a single operator – the study supervisor. Participants wore light clothing, then positioned according to the standard

manufacturer's instructions for whole body scans. Participants were required to lie supine with their arms by their sides, palms facing down and legs straight. They were reminded to lie still and refrain from talking before the scan was switched on for the process to begin. Once the process is started the door of the scan room is closed and participants are asked to close their eyes. The scanner utilises a narrow laser beam perpendicular to the longitudinal axis of the body. Scans were analysed using the manual mode according to the manufacturer's standard procedures for defining the cutoff points for each body part and the software for DXA was Windows-Norland Bone Densitometry software (Faulkner et al, 1995). Total scanning process took approximately between 5 to 10 minutes per subject. Two participants were exempted because they could not lie still for the DXA scan measurement. Repeated DXA measurements were not performed on the children to avoid repeated exposure to radiation.

2.1.6 Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS for Windows (version 18 and 19, SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL, USA), Excel and MedCal (version 12.2.1.0). Details of statistical analysis are clearly explained in the individual study chapters.

Chapter 3: Derivation of body fat-mass equations to validate the BIA system

3.1. Introduction

Africans and Caribbeans form 11% of the London population and are part of the minority ethnic groups (Butland et al, 2008). Ethnic minority groups are generally socially and economically disadvantaged and are more vulnerable to becoming obese (Foresight, 2008). Hence prevalence of overweight and obesity with its health consequences can be greater for children from African and Caribbean background (McCarthy, 2006).

The body mass index (BMI) is used to classify and monitor overweight and obesity in children. BMI represents the sum of fat and fat-free masses correlated to height. Morbidity associated with obesity is due to excess fat and the ideal monitoring tool should directly access body fat (Fortuno et al, 2003). BMI also does not indicate the distribution of fat in the body. Intra-abdominal fat is particularly associated with obesity related ill-health and people of black descent commonly have excess intra-abdominal adiposity (Greaves et al, 1989).

Bio-electrical Impedance Analysis (BIA) is a reliable, simple and convenient tool that can predict body composition and per cent body fat in various segments of the body such as trunk, legs and arms (Going et al, 2006; Cole et al, 1995). Most BIA systems have only been validated for the Caucasian population and these validated equations most likely cannot predict body composition accurately in African and Caribbean children. Hence the need to validate the BIA for measurement of body composition for African and Caribbean children living in the UK so that the technology can be used with confidence to determine body composition.

Reference methods including magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), computed tomography (CT), hydrodensitometry, dual-energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) and whole-body Air-displacement plethysmography are considered as criterion methods when validating BIA systems (Ellis, 2000; Heymsfield et al, 2005). For this study the criterion method used to validate the Tanita BC418-MA system is the DXA. DXA is more suitable for use in the young population as it is comfortable with minimal radiation exposure. It is precise as well as accurate and its use as criterion method is based on successful validation against multi-compartment models and animal models (Lohman and Chen, 2005; Pintauro et al, 1996).

3.2 Aim

To validate a Bio-electric Impedance Analysis (BIA Tanita BC418) system with the use of the Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) for measurement of body composition for African and Caribbean children.

Objectives:

- To derive gender-specific validation equations for body fat mass using linear regression analysis after determination of association between the BIA and the DXA - the gold standard criterion.

3.3 Methods

Body composition parameters (including fat mass) of 44 black children aged 5-18 years (24 boys & 20 girls, mean age 10.5, SD 3.96) were measured using BIA (Tanita BC418 segmental BC analyser) and DXA (Norland XR8000) after anthropometric

measurements had been taken. Procedures for measurement are detailed in chapter 2 sections 1.11 and 1.12. This was used to develop fat mass validation equations as shown below.

3.3.1 Statistical analysis

Anthropometric data as well as measurement from BIA and DXA were collated onto an Excel spreadsheet and exported to SPSS (version 19) to generate descriptive statistics of the study population.

For the derivation of the validated equations, first the association between the two measuring systems was determined using Pearson's correlation test. Since correlation does not fully establish agreement nor identify bias, the data were tested for normality in order to use Bland Altman analysis to identify bias and also to show the level of agreement between the two measuring systems. To test for normality, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for normal distribution/histogram was used. This test was performed twice in this chapter:

- 1) Before using Bland Altman analysis and
- Before deriving the gender specific validated equations to test the normality of the DXA measurements (the dependant variable of the equation).

The line of equality was plotted to provide a visual impression of the association between the two measuring systems - DXA and BIA. Then the first test of normality was performed. After examination of the data by the use of scatter plots and frequency distribution for test of normality, the limit of agreement – Bland-Altman plot/analysis was then used to test the study. The Bland-Altman analysis for the differences in fat mass measured by DXA and BIA for the study was performed using MedCal software (version 12.2.1.0). Then, the DXA measurements which constitute the dependent variables were evaluated for normal distribution using Kolmogorov-Smirnov test and normal Q-Q plot. When the DXA measurements passed the test of normality, the correction/validation equation for the sample population, the linear regression of DXA FM against height and impedance was produced for the boys and girls.

3.4 Results

Tables 3(a) to 3(d) show the descriptive statistics for the sample population for both the BIA and DXA measurements. In general, height, weight, BMI, fat mass (FM), fat-free mass (FFM) and skeletal muscle mass (SMM) all increased with increasing age.

										Vä	aues = mean + s	50
									BIA			
	Height	Weight	BMI	Ht ² /Z	FFM	FFM	FM	FM	SMM	SMM	SMM/FFM	MFR
BOYS	(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(m²/Ω)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	124.7	24.5	15.9	2.17E-03	20.1	82.8	4.5	17.1	7.6	30.8	37.0	2.17
	11.5	5.6	3.7	5.48E-04	3.6	8.2	3.1	7.8	2.3	6.4	6.0	1.28
8-10	141.3	34.8	17.5	2.99E-03	28.4	81.9	6.4	18.0	11.5	33.0	40.4	1.93
	7.4	4.6	2.4	4.10E-04	3.2	4.6	2.2	4.6	1.4	2.0	1.0	0.49
11-13	166.3	60.1	21.1	4.65E-03	47.2	82.5	10.6	17.6	20.0	33.2	42.3	1.88
	11.0	3.6	2.2	8.37E-04	5.4	0.3	0.7	0.2	2.8	3.4	1.1	0.17
14-16	169.1	60.6	21.2	4.58E-03	48.9	81.0	11.2	18.4	20.2	33.5	41.4	1.89
	2.6	8.9	2.6	5.77E-04	6.1	3.8	3.1	2.9	2.8	3.5	2.5	0.49
17-19	176.6	68.4	22.0	5.28E-03	57.4	83.0	11.9	17.2	23.8	34.8	41.5	2.02
	7.6	3.1	1.2	4.28E-04	2.4	1.3	1.7	1.7	2.6	2.4	3.0	0.23

Table 3(a). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – BIA Boys $V_{\text{obs}} = \max + SD$

Table 3(b). Descript	ive statistics for the samp	le population – DXA Boys
		Values = mean \pm SD

					DXA							
	Height	Weight	BMI	Ht ² /Z	FFM	FFM	FM	FM	SMM	SMM	SMM/FFM	MFR
BOYS	(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(m²/Ω)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	124.7	24.5	15.9	2.17E-03	18.1	73.5	6.8	26.5	6.9	28.5	39.3	1.39
	11.5	5.6	3.7	5.48E-04	4.5	14.1	5.3	14.1	1.5	4.6	4.9	0.75
8-10	141.3	34.8	17.5	2.99E-03	26.4	75.9	8.6	24.1	9.6	27.8	37.4	1.41
	7.4	4.6	2.4	4.10E-04	4.2	11.5	4.6	11.5	1.2	3.1	6.8	0.69
11-13	166.3	60.1	21.1	4.65E-03	49.5	85.0	9.0	15.0	18.6	31.0	35.9	3.02
	11.0	3.6	2.2	8.37E-04	4.4	9.2	5.5	9.2	5.6	9.9	8.0	2.53
14-16	169.1	60.6	21.2	4.58E-03	50.1	84.7	9.3	15.3	20.1	33.3	39.2	2.20
	2.6	8.9	2.6	5.77E-04	6.9	1.2	1.5	1.2	4.5	6.1	6.7	0.59
17-19	176.6	68.4	22.0	5.28E-03	56.8	85.0	10.2	15.0	22.1	32.1	37.6	2.30
	7.6	3.1	1.2	4.28E-04	4.4	4.4	2.6	4.4	6.1	7.3	7.4	0.92

					BIA							
	Height	Weight	BMI	Ht ² /Z	FFM	FFM	FM	FM	SMM	SMM	SMM/FFM	MFR
GIRLS	(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(m²/Ω)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	126.3	25.4	15.9	2.11E-03	20.0	78.7	5.1	20.2	7.1	28.0	35.6	1.42
	10.4	3.9	0.7	3.47E-04	3.0	2.8	0.9	1.9	1.4	1.6	1.4	0.18
8-10	147.5	38.1	17.3	2.85E-03	29.2	76.7	8.6	22.5	11.1	28.9	37.7	1.30
	10.2	7.9	1.7	5.42E-04	5.7	2.0	2.3	1.7	2.6	2.3	2.7	0.15
11-13	156.1	50.4	20.5	3.43E-03	37.8	75.6	12.5	24.3	14.9	29.6	39.4	1.27
	10.2	10.9	3.1	6.01E-04	7.3	5.7	5.2	5.8	3.2	2.4	4.7	0.23
14-16	158.9	53.1	21.2	3.72E-03	39.4	74.2	13.4	25.4	15.7	29.6	39.9	1.17
	9.8	0.3	2.7	3.79E-04	0.6	0.7	0.1	0.1	0.8	1.8	2.7	0.08
17-19	162.5	59.6	22.6	3.72E-03	43.4	72.8	16.3	27.2	16.8	28.2	38.8	1.04
	2.8	0.6	0.6	1.00E-04	1.8	3.7	2.3	3.7	0.4	0.4	2.6	0.12

Table 3(c). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – BIA Girls $Values = mean \pm SD$

Table 3(d). Descriptive statistics for the sample population – DXA Girls $Values = mean \pm SD$

					DXA							
	Height	Weight	BMI	Ht ² /Z	FFM	FFM	FM	FM	SMM	SMM	SMM/FFM	MFR
GIRLS	(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(m²/Ω)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	126.3	25.4	15.9	2.11E-03	17.9	69.8	7.7	30.3	5.7	22.5	32.3	0.76
	10.4	3.9	0.7	3.47E-04	2.4	3.1	1.4	3.1	0.8	2.3	2.3	0.15
8-10	147.5	38.1	17.3	2.85E-03	26.0	69.0	11.9	31.0	9.3	24.2	35.0	0.80
	10.2	7.9	1.7	5.42E-04	4.8	4.2	3.7	4.2	3.0	6.1	7.8	0.27
11-13	156.1	50.4	20.5	3.43E-03	35.1	68.7	16.3	31.3	13.0	25.8	38.0	0.88
	10.2	10.9	3.1	6.01E-04	5.9	9.0	7.4	9.0	2.8	1.4	4.4	0.23
14-16	158.9	53.1	21.2	3.72E-03	36.4	68.5	16.7	31.5	14.2	26.8	39.2	0.85
	9.8	0.3	2.7	3.79E-04	0.2	0.7	0.5	0.7	1.3	2.6	3.4	0.10
17-19	162.5	59.6	22.6	3.72E-03	38.7	64.5	21.2	35.5	16.3	27.3	42.4	0.77
	2.8	0.6	0.6	1.00E-04	5.9	2.1	1.5	2.1	0.8	1.0	3.0	0.02

Figure 3(a) shows the scatter plot for the whole sample with the line of equality – the line on which all points would lie if there was a perfect agreement between the two measuring systems (Hanneman, 2008).



Figure 3(a). Line of equality DXA FM (kg) against BIA FM (kg) for the whole sample

Table 3(e) below shows the Pearson's correlation coefficient (r) is 0.84 and the significance level p is less than 0.0001 which shows a good linear relationship and also points to the statistical significance of the relationship showing that the two measurements are associated (Bland and Altman, 1986; Chan, 2003). The coefficient of determination (the square of r) is 0.71 which shows a 71% of common proportion of variance between DXA and BIA fat mass measurement (Chan, 2003). Table 3(e) provides the results of Pearson's correlation analysis.

Table 3(e) Pearson's correlation between DXA FM (kg) against BIA FM (kg)								
Pearson's Correlation between DXA FM(kg) and BIA FM(kg)								
Sample size	44							
Correlation coefficient r	0.8357							
Significance level	P<0.0001							
95% Confidence interval for r	0.7166 to 0.9075							

Figure 3(b) shows the results of Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for normal distribution of DXA and BIA fat mass. As shown in table 3(f), the p value of the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test is greater than 0.1. The p value is thus greater than 0.05, indicating that the distribution is an accepted normality (Hanneman, 2008). In addition, the data passes the test of normal distribution because the coefficient of skewnessand kurtosis which are - 0.2519 and 0.7111 respectively, are approximate to zero (Brown, 2011). Hence the variables can be described by means of the mean and standard deviation and also subjected to parametric statistical test/Bland Altman analysis (Hanneman, 2008). It is therefore envisaged that 95% of the measured subjects will fall between the Bland-Altman limits of agreement (Hanneman, 2008).



Figure 3(b) Frequency distribution of the difference between DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg)

The Bland-Altman plot of the difference between DXA fat mass and BIA fat mass against mean of DXA fat mass and BIA fat mass as indicated in figure 3(c) below, shows a good relationship between the differences with no proportional error.

Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Norm	hal Distribution (DXA-BIA)
Sample size	44
Lowest value	<u>-4.8</u>
Highest value	<u>9.1</u>
Arithmetic mean	2.175
95% CI for the mean	1.3317 to 3.0183
Median	2.5
95% CI for the median	1.7069 to 3.2931
Variance	7.6931
Standard deviation	2.7736
Relative standard deviation	1.2752 (127.52%)
Standard error of the mean	0.4181
Coefficient of Skewness	-0.2519 (P=0.4620)
Coefficient of Kurtosis	0.7111 (P=0.2662)
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test	D=0.1089
for Normal distribution	accept Normality
for Normal distribution	(P>0.10)

Table 3(f) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test difference between DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Normal Distribution (DXA-BIA)

The observed differences were both negative and positive differences and thus there was no systematic bias between the measurements. The 95% tolerance intervals for the paired observations, limits of agreement, are the mean difference plus or minus 1.96 times the standard deviation of the difference. These represent the range of values satisfied by the agreement between the use of DXA and BIA for approximately 95% of the variables when the differences between the methods were normally distributed (Bland and Altman, 1986; Hanneman, 2008). Figure 3(c) shows almost 95.5% of the variables within the limits of agreement (that is from +1.96 to -1.96) and this clearly establishes that there is a good agreement between the two measuring systems.



Figure 3(c). Bland-Altman plot for differences in DXA FM (kg) and BIA FM (kg)

The DXA measurements evaluated for Normal distribution by using Kolmogorov-Smirnov test as shown in figure 3(d) gives the p-value, which is greater than 0.1 as shown in table 3(g) indicating that the distribution is approximately normal (Hanneman, 2008). Again the data passed the test of normality as the coefficient of skewnessand kurtosis which are 0.4622 and -0.4717 approximate to zero (Brown, 2011). Whilst the histogram, figure 3(d), appears to be slightly skewed to the left, the points on the normal plot, figure 3(e), almost lie on the straight line indicating normality. It follows that the regression equation for the DXA fat mass against the height and the impedance can be determined.


Figure 3(d) Frequency distribution of DXA FM (kg)



Figure 3(e) Normal Q-Q plot of DXA FM (kg)

Table 3(g) Kolmogorov-Smirno	v test DXA FM (kg)						
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Normal Distribution (DXA)							
Sample size	44						
Lowest value	<u>3.2</u>						
Highest value	22.7						
Arithmetic mean	11.0727						
95% CI for the mean	9.5458 to 12.5997						
Median	10.6						
95% CI for the median	8.4069 to 12.2896						
Variance	25.2253						
Standard deviation	5.0225						
Relative standard deviation	0.4536 (45.36%)						
Standard error of the mean	0.7572						
Coefficient of Skewness	0.4622 (P=0.1860)						
Coefficient of Kurtosis	-0.4717 (P=0.5184)						
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test	D=0.1146						
for Normal distribution	accept Normality						
	(P>0.10)						

Figures 3(f) and 3(g) below are the linear regression plots and equations with their statistical parameters shown in tables 3(g) and 3(h) of the DXA fat mass for the male and female samples.



Figure 3(f). Regression line with 95% predictive interval (boys' sample).

Parameter	Coefficient	Std.	t- value	р	95% CI	\mathbf{R}^2
		Error				
Intercept	6.6544	2.7031	2.4618	0.0221	1.0486 to 12.2603	
Slope	722.7624	743.5875	0.9720	0.0052	-819.344 to 2264.869	0.6041
Regression Equation (boys sample)		DXA F	M(kg) = 6.654	4 + 722.762	$24 \mathrm{HT}^2/\mathrm{Z}$	

Table 3(h). Statistical parameters of DXA FM (kg) regression equation (boy's sample).



Figure 3(g). Linear Regression line with 95% predictive interval (girls' sample).

					<i>v</i>				
Parameter	Coefficient	Std. Error	t- value	р	95% CI	R^2			
					-4.9682 to				
Intercept	-1.1284	1.8276	-0.6174	0.5447	2.7113				
					3398.601to	0.7910			
Slope	4559.0750	552.3642	8.2537	< 0.0001	5719.549				
Regression									
Equation	DXA FM(kg) = $-1.1284 + 4559.075 HT^2/Z$								
(girls sample)									

Table 3(i). Statistical parameters of DXA FM (kg) regression equation (girls' sample).

3.5 Discussion

This chapter has examined the validity of body fat mass estimates by BIA (Tanita BC418 segmental BC analyser) using DXA (Norland XR8000) as the criterion method and gender specific validation equations produced using regression analysis. The correlation analysis of DXA fat mass and BIA fat mass points to the significance of the association.

Analysis of the Bland-Altman's plot of the differences of the DXA fat mass and BIA fat mass measurements plotted against their means, shows 95.5% of data points lying within the + 1.96sd of the mean difference - the 95% tolerance interval for the paired observations. In addition, the cluster of points fairly distributed around the mean of the difference line show an excellent agreement between the two body fat measuring instruments. The Bland-Altman plot and the limits of agreement were not performed on a log scale because of the difficulty in interpreting log-transformed variables in clinical practice (Euser et al, 2008). There was no observed increase in variability of the differences as the magnitude of the measurements of body fat using DXA or BIA increased. There are a number of factors that influence measurement of fat mass as well as fat-free mass by the BIA due to their influence on impedance. These include food and fluid intake, exercise and hydration status (Dahghan et al, 2008). A recent study showed increase in impedance few hours after a meal and another showed a decrease in impedance following moderate to intense exercise (Samani et al, 2006). Furthermore, dehydration or the menstrual cycle can affect the accuracy of impedance measurement (Dehghan and Merchant, 2008). In addition, sexual dimorphism in fat distribution during puberty has been shown to exist even in pre-puberty by advanced technical assessments. The study demonstrated that the gynoid pattern of fat distribution which is different in boys was evident in girls well before the physical signs of puberty were seen (He et al, 2002), hence the differences in the derived equations for the boys and girls in this study.

The observed variability of BIA estimates against DXA, especially in the male population of this study, is in consonance with previous studies. Validation studies conducted by Hosking et al, (2006), Lukaski et al (2003), Tyrrell et al (2001), Sung et al (2001) and Lazzer (2003) observed that BIA can either overestimate or underestimate body fat in comparison to DXA. This may be attributed to differences in ethnic background, life-style variation, physical development and use of different systems of measurement. The findings of this study confirm this observation to some extent. However, comparison with other studies is a challenge as only a few have validated BIA directly against DXA in young children and there is no observable validated studies conducted in children of black descent.

Finally, this study has shown that the BIA device can specifically be used to measure body fat in children of black descent as it has now been validated using the DXA, the gold standard criterion.

Study Limitation

A total sample of forty-four African and Caribbean children was obtained for the validation study. Although this is feasible and in line with similar validation studies conducted in the past (Pietrobelli et al, 2004; Kushner et al, 1990, Lu et al, 2003), a larger representative sample would have been ideal. Additionally, due to health and safety and ethical issues, it was not appropriate to perform duplicate DXA scans on the volunteers. Repeated scans could have improved the precision of the measurements, giving greater validity to the assessment.

Chapter 4: Derivation of skeletal muscle mass (SMM) equations to validate the BIA system

4.1 Introduction

Sarcopenia, which is defined as progressive decline of skeletal muscle mass (SMM), strength and function, has been found to be associated with some forms of obesity, although a greater amount of SMM is often associated with obesity (Janssen, 2006). It has been found that sarcopenic obese individuals have a higher risk of developing metabolic syndrome compared with just obese or sarcopenic individuals (Schrager et al, 2006, Nair, 2005).

Consequently, an individual with high fat mass and low muscle mass seems likely to have more functional limitations and metabolic disorders and therefore it is appropriate to consider obesity together with sarcopenia. Sarcopenia and sarcopenic obesity have been found to have their origin in early life, leading to adverse metabolic health problems later in life (Sayer et al, 2008). This is because low muscle mass is associated with poor metabolic health and the amount of muscle mass in the body is directly related to insulin sensitivity both in children and adults (McCarthy et al, 2011). Skeletal muscle is responsible for more than 75% of all insulin-mediated glucose disposal and it is the main tissue for whole-body glucose balance. Therefore, insulin resistance at this site or low SMM is detrimental for glucose homeostasis (Steene et al, 2009; Benson et al, 2006). Measurement of skeletal muscle mass in children and adults is an important component of nutritional assessment and metabolic health. However the use of SMM measurement for monitoring has been a challenge in the absence of adequate population data that identifies individuals across the age spectrum with high or low amounts of SMM. This is required both for clinical management of individuals as well as for longitudinal and cross-sectional surveillance of populations and this data should be collected from childhood to adulthood.

In this chapter the terms SMM and SMMa are used interchangeably, the rationale being that skeletal muscle in the upper and lower limbs accounts for more than 75% of whole body SMM in adults and is the major fraction of whole body SMM involved in ambulation and physical activities. It is also the more modifiable fraction of whole body SMM which can be built up or lost (Synder et al, 1975).

SMM monitoring percentile charts have been developed for Caucasian children (McCarthy, 2011) since the BIA can be used to predict SMM in these children. Most BIA systems have only been validated for Caucasians and they may not give accurate prediction of body composition parameters such as SMM in non-Caucasian populations. This is because the chemical composition of the body varies among different ethnic groups and this is especially so in the case of the fat free mass, including SMM. This chapter looks at the validation of the Tanita BIA system (using DXA as the criterion method) for SMM measurement in African and Caribbean children.

4.2 Aim

To validate Bio-electric Impedance Analysis (BIA Tanita BC418) system using the Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) for skeletal muscle mass measurement in African and Caribbean children.

Objective:

 To derive gender specific validation equations using regression analysis after determination of association between the BIA and DXA - the gold standard criterion.

4.3 Subjects/Methods

Body composition parameters including SMM of the 44 black children aged 5-18 years (24 boys & 20 girls, mean age 10.5, SD 3.96 were measured using BIA (Tanita BC418 segmental BC analyser) and DXA (Norland XR8000) after anthropometric measurements had been taken. Procedures for measurements are detailed in chapter 2 sections 1.11 and 1.12 above.

To derive appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) data, skeletal muscle mass from the four limbs were extracted and added together for each subject. This was performed for both DXA and BIA.

4.3.1 Statistical analysis

The anthropometric data as well as measurements from BIA and DXA were collated onto an Excel spreadsheet and exported to SPSS (version 19) to generate descriptive statistics of the study population. In the same way as the fat mass correction/validation equations were derived in chapter 3, to derive SMMa validation equations, first the association between the two measuring systems was determined using Pearson's correlation analysis. Since correlation does not fully establish agreement nor identify bias, the data was tested for normality in order to use the Bland-Altman analysis to identify bias and also to show agreement between the two measuring systems. To test for normality, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for normal distribution/histogram was used. This test was performed twice in this chapter:

- 1) Before using the Bland Altman analysis and
- Before deriving the gender specific validation equations to test DXA measurements (the dependant variable of the equation).

68

A line of equality was plotted to provide a visual impression of the association between the two SMMa measuring equipment - DXA and BIA. Then the first test of normality was performed and the data passed this test of normality. After examination of the data through the use of scatter diagrams and frequency distribution for the test of normality, it provided the platform to consider the study using the limit of agreement – a Bland-Altman plot. Bland-Altman plot for the differences between DXA and BIA for the study was performed using MedCal software (version 12.2.1.0). Then, the DXA measurements which constitute the dependent variables were evaluated for normal distribution using Kolmogorov-Smirnov test and normal Q-Q plot. When the DXA measurements passed the test of normality, i.e. the correction/validation equations for the sample population, the regression of DXA SMMa against height and impedance was produced for the boys and girls using MedCal software (version 12.2.1.0).

4.4 **Results**

The descriptive statistics for the sample population is summarised in figures 3(a) to 3(d). Generally, for all other anthropometric and body composition, measures including SMM increased with advancing age for both boys and girls.

To obtain a visual impression of association (Bland and Altman, 1986) between the DXA SMMa (kg) and the BIA SMMa (kg), a line of equality was plotted. Figure 4(a) shows the scatter plot with the line of equality – the line on which all points would lie if there was a perfect agreement between the two measuring systems (Hanneman, 2008).



Figure 4(a). Line of equality DXA SMMa (kg) against BIA SMMa (kg).

The correlation coefficient (r) is 0.94 and the significance level p is less than 0.0001 which shows a good linear relationship between the two measures, and also points to the statistical significance of the association showing that the two methods are related (Bland and Altman, 1986; Chan, 2003). The coefficient of determination (the square of r) is 0.88 which shows 88% of common proportion of variance between DXA and BIA fat mass measurement (Chan, 2003). Table 4(a) provides the results of Pearson's correlation analysis.

Table 4(a) Pearson's correlation between D	XA SMMa (kg) against BIA SMMa (kg)
Pearson's Correlation between DX	A SMMa(kg) and BIA SMMa(kg)
Sample size	44
Correlation coefficient r	0.9351
Significance level	P<0.0001
95% Confidence interval for r	0.8836 to 0.9643

Figure 4(b) shows the results of Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for normal distribution of DXA and BIA SMMa. As shown in table 4(b), the p value of the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test is 0.0712. The p value is thus greater than 0.05 indicating that the distribution is an accepted normality (Hanneman, 2008). In addition, the data passes the test of normal distribution because the coefficient of skewness and kurtosis, which are 0.4776 and 0.8236 respectively, are approximate to zero (Brown, 2011). Hence the variables can be described by means of the mean and standard deviation and also subjected to parametric statistical test/Bland Altman analysis (Hanneman, 2008). Therefore it is expected that 95% or more of the measured subjects will fall within the Bland-Altman limits of agreement as shown in figure 4(c) (Hanneman, 2008).



Figure 4(b) Frequency distribution of the difference between DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg)

Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Normal	Distribution (DXA-BIA)
Sample size	44
Lowest value	<u>-4.1</u>
Highest value	<u>2.6</u>
Arithmetic mean	-1.1682
95% CI for the mean	-1.6100 to -0.7264
Median	-1.15
95% CI for the median	-1.6000 to -0.8035
Variance	2.1115
Standard deviation	1.4531
Relative standard deviation	-1.2439 (-124.39%)
Standard error of the mean	0.2191
Coefficient of Skewness	0.4776 (P=0.1726)
Coefficient of Kurtosis	0.8236 (P=0.2211)
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test ^a	D=0.1273
for Manager I distants with a star	accept Normality
for Normal distribution	(P=0.0712)

Table 4(b) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test between DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg) Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Normal Distribution (DXA-BIA)

The Bland-Altman plot of the differences between DXA SMMa and BIA SMMa against mean of DXA SMMa and BIA SMMa as indicated in figure 4(c) below. The plot shows a good relationship between the differences with no proportional error. The observed differences were both negative and positive differences, thus there was no systematic bias between the measurements. The 95% tolerance interval for the paired observations, the limits of agreement, is the mean difference plus or minus 1.96 times the standard deviation of the difference. These represent the range of values satisfied by the agreement between the use of DXA and BIA, and figure 4(c) shows almost 95.5% of the variables within the limit of agreement (Bland and Altman, 1986; Hanneman, 2008).



Figure 4(c). Bland-Altman plot for differences in DXA SMMa (kg) and BIA SMMa (kg).

The DXA measurements evaluated for Normal distribution by using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test as shown in figure 4(d) gave the p = 0.0619. This p value is greater than 0.05 as shown in table 4(c), indicating no significant difference, and thus the distribution is approximately normal (Hanneman, 2008). Again the data passed the test of normality as the coefficient of skewness and kurtosis which are 0.4234 and 0.3402, thus approximate to zero (Brown, 2011). The points on the normal plot, figure 4(e), almost lie on the straight line indicating normality. It follows that the regression equation for the DXA appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) against height and impedance can be determined.



Figure 4(d) Frequency distribution of DXA SMMa (kg)



Figure 4(e) Normal Q-Q plot of DXA SMMa (kg)

Table 4(c) Kolmogorov-Smirnov	test DXA SMMa (kg)
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test for Nor	mal Distribution (DXA)
Sample size	44
Lowest value	4.6
Highest value	28.8
Arithmetic mean	12
95% CI for the mean	10.3459 to 13.6541
Median	10.2
95% CI for the median	8.9139 to 13.2931
Variance	29.6005
Standard deviation	5.4406
Relative standard deviation	0.4534 (45.34%)
Standard error of the mean	0.8202
Coefficient of Skewness	0.4234 (P=0.0139)
Coefficient of Kurtosis	0.3402 (P=0.2993)
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test ^a	D=0.1523
for Normal distribution	accept Normality
for Normal distribution	(P=0.0619)

Figures 4(f) to 4(g) below are the linear regression plots and equations with their statistical parameters shown in tables 4(d) and 4(e) of the DXA SMMa (kg) for the boys' and girls' samples.



Figure 4(g). Linear Regression line with 95% predictive interval (boys' sample)

Parameter	Coefficient	Std. Error	t- value	р	95% CI	\mathbb{R}^2					
					-4.7087 to						
Intercept	2.6054	3.5268	0.7387	0.4679	9.9195						
					1114.121 to	0.3206					
Slope	3126.6858	970.4376	3.2219	0.0039	5139.2502						
Regression											
Equation (boys		DXA SMMa(kg) = $2.6054 + 3126.6858 \text{HT}^2/\text{Z}$									
sample)											

Table 4(d). Statistical parameters of DXA SMMa (kg) regression equation (boys' sample).



Figure 4(i). Linear Regression line with 95% predictive interval (girls' sample).

Table 4(d). Statistical parameters of DXA SMMa (kg) regression equation (girls' sample).

Parameter	Coefficient	Std. Error	t- value	р	95% CI	\mathbb{R}^2				
					-3.1823 to					
Intercept	2.2189	2.5709	0.8631	0.3994	7.6201					
					1141.201 to	0.4144				
Slope	2774.3250	777.3365	3.5690	0.0022	4407.448					
Regression										
Equation	DXA SMMa(kg) = $2.2189 + 2774.325 \text{ HT}^2/\text{Z}$									
(girls sample)										

4.5 Discussion

Gender specific SMMa validation equations (for African and Caribbean children) have been produced using linear regression analysis after determining the association between DXA and BIA measurements. This chapter also affirms the validity of the use of DXA as a criterion method for validation of the BIA as a positive association between the two equipments was observed for the SMM estimates measured by the two methods.

The results indicate that DXA SMMa estimates were strongly correlated to the BIA derived ht²/R. All the correlation plots show an excellent agreement between the DXA and BIA. Studies conducted in the past support the validity of DXA estimates of SMM (Heymfield et al, 1990; Wang et al, 1996). However, its use for field studies is limited by measurement cost, technician skill, portability and sophistication (Kyle et al, 2003). BIA has been used extensively to determine fat free mass, and studies have shown a good correlation between its SMM electrical resistance and DXA SMM (Nunez et al, 1999; Pietrobelli et al, 1998). This suggests that BIA SMM can be estimated from BIA-measured resistance, as the equations derived above demonstrate, and they would correlate well with DXA estimates.

Generally, the Tanita BC-418 system BIA overestimated fat-free mass compared with DXA which was observed in this study in the case of SMM which forms part of the fatfree mass (Hosking et al, 2006). For the BIA, SMM estimates for girls ranged from 7.1kg to 16.8kg whereas DXA estimates ranged from 5.7kg to 16.3kg and for the boys, BIA estimates the range from 7.6kg to 23.8kg, whereas DXA estimates the range from 6.9kg to 22.1kg, with the boys having higher SMM compared with the girls. Studies have confirmed the prediction for SMM to be higher in males than in females (Kyle et al, 2003). Heymsfield asserted the fact that during growth and especially around puberty, boys develop a proportionately greater skeletal muscle mass and bone mass than girls - changes which bring about sexual dimorphism in girls and boys. Conversely girls develop a proportionately greater fat mass around puberty – both changes being gender driven consequences of testosterone and oestrogen (Heymsfield, 2005). These and other factors including menstruation, hydration status and exercise, which influence impedance, as explained in chapter three, resulted in the difference in the gender equations above.

To date, no other study has examined skeletal muscle mass in African-Caribbean children using BIA as the assessment tool. It is thus difficult to make comparisons with other studies. However it is encouraging to note that the corrected BIA-derived values obtained in this study compare well with the study by McCarthy et al (2014) with the SMMa values in the African-Caribbean children being consistently and slightly higher compared with age- and gender-equivalent white European children. There is a need for this work to be replicated in sub-Saharan, African-American and Caribbean populations and begin to be used in both clinical and epidemiological studies. This will allow crosscultural comparisons to be made. The bonus of having SMMa reference curves for African-Caribbean children is that they will help identify children who have low SMMa for their age and gender and are potentially at risk from metabolic disease and later sarcopenia. Intervention, such as strength-gaining exercise (at an appropriate age) in order to boost SMMa, could be initiated. However, due to limited assessment tools, it is unknown whether such forms of intervention are able to enhance muscle gain. To reiterate, it was felt appropriate to use SMMa as a proxy for whole body SMM as SMMa account for approximately 75% of whole body SMM. To confirm this assertion, the observations by McCarthy et al (2014) reflect 74% (boys) and 81% (girls) of the whole body SMM determined by DXA in a similar population group (Kim et al, 2006; Wang et al, 2007).

In conclusion, although the two devices are not directly interchangeable, when validated, the BIA system is preferable for large scale epidemiological studies in

78

childhood populations because of its simplicity, lower cost, non-invasiveness and speed for use in children. However, further validation studies would help to increase its use in even the very young children.

Based on the derived fat mass and SMMa validation equations in chapters 3 and 4, percentile charts for these variables in African and Caribbean children have been produced as illustrated in the following chapters.

Study Limitations

A total sample of forty-four African and Caribbean children was recruited for the validation study. Although this is feasible and in line with similar validation studies conducted in the past (Pietrobelli et al, 2004; Kushner et al, 1990; Lu et al, 2003), a larger representative sample would have been ideal. Additionally, due to ethical and health and safety concerns, only single DXA scans were performed on each child. It is unclear how consecutive scans vary in their body composition predictions, although the literature suggests a high precision for this technique.

Chapter 5: Per cent Fat-Mass (FM) centile curves/charts for African-Caribbean Children

5.1 Introduction

Growth charts or centile reference charts and tables are used in child health nutritional practice and to track clinical observations/measurements of individual children in the context of population values over time. When a child's centile value is atypical or falls below or above the lowest and highest percentiles, this could indicate an underlying pathological condition such as growth disorder, wasting or obesity. Measurement of fat mass gives assessment of adiposity, the aspect of obesity which leads to pathology and this is a significant advancement over the use of body mass index. Percentage fat mass percentile curves have been produced for UK Caucasian children (McCarthy et al, 2006).

This chapter describes the production of fat mass percentile curves for African and Caribbean children living in the UK. To date, no equivalent charts exist for the paediatric population from other minority ethnic groups including African, Caribbean and South Asian children. However, due to differences in body composition of people due to their ethnic origin, ethnicity specific body charts are required for accurate assessment of body parameters. These new percentile charts should help to monitor body fatness in children of black descent.

5.2 Aim

To develop gender specific per cent fat mass (%FM) percentile charts for African and Caribbean children aged 5 to 18 years living in the UK.

5.3 Methods

5.3.1 Subjects and Anthropometry

In this work of developing % fat mass (% FM) percentile charts for African and Caribbean children, body composition data measured by the use of segmental bioelectrical impedance analysis (BIA, Tanita BC418) on 1,336 African and Caribbean children aged 5 to 16 years was extracted from an existing dataset collected from twenty one schools in London and South East England. The choice of the schools and specific London boroughs was based on information from the 2001 census (Office of National Statistics- Census 2001). Thus the boroughs of Hackney, Islington and Newham, which were densely populated with children from ethnic minority groups including Africans and Caribbeans, were used. Measurements were taken by trained and qualified research assistants at London Met to ensure accuracy in measurements. Specifically, height was measured by a single observer and waist circumference was measured by a separate single observer. Thus inter-observer errors were eliminated. Ethnicity was recorded at the school level using the DfES recording system. All children who were eligible to take part on the study were measured except where consent was refused. Measurements were taken at any time of the school day and children were not asked to empty bladders. Thus the measurement conditions reflected likely conditions in a clinical situation. Questions about any medication taken were not asked, again reflecting the real world situation. Measurement procedures were exactly as described in chapter 2. Out of the total number of children from African and Caribbean background, fifty two per cent were girls and forty eight per cent were boys. As indicated above in chapter three, most BIA systems have only been validated in Caucasian population and these validated equations most likely cannot predict body composition accurately in African and Caribbean children and for this reason, DXA was used to validate the BIA derived %BF values as

described in chapter three. The predictive gender specific validated equations of per cent fat mass in relation to height and impedance derived were applied to the existing extracted data set and the corrected %BF values used to develop per cent fat mass centile curves for the boys and girls. The spreadsheet was checked for errors, omissions and any inconsistencies in the data. Where measurements were found to lie outside +/-4SD, they were re-checked and removed where appropriate. This only occurred in a very small minority of cases.

5.3.2 Statistical Analysis

For the body composition measurements, descriptive statistics were calculated and expressed as mean \pm SD using SPSS version 18 (SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL, USA). Per cent fat mass centile curves for boys and girls were generated based on the original uncorrected data and corrected BIA data produced from the validated data set using DXA. The smoothed centile curves for fat mass were constructed separately for boys and girls using the LMS method which summarises the data in terms of three smooth age-specific curves, namely L (lambda), M (mu), and S (sigma) (Pan and Cole, 2011). The M and S curves correspond to the median and coefficient of variation of fat mass at each age whereas the L curve allows for the age dependent skewness in the distribution. For the construction of the centile curves, data were imported into the LMS chartmaker software (version 2.54) and the software was used to generate the curves using the measurement. Seven centile curves were calculated from the 2nd to the 98th, spaced twothirds of a standard deviation score apart, as in the layout used in other British growth reference charts (Cole, 1994).

5.4 **Results**

Tables 5(a) and 5(b) show the descriptive statistics for the pre and post corrected data presented in narrow ages ranges (5-7, 8-10, 11-13, 14-16) for the African and Caribbean children. Tables 5(c) to 5(f) and figures 5(a) to 5(d) illustrate the tabulated per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age with their corresponding per cent fat mass (%FM) centile charts for boys and girls before and after application of the validated equation to the data set. In each chart, the curves represent the 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th centiles.

 Table 5(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.

BOYS		Befo	ore Valid	ation							Values =	= <u>+</u> SD
Age		Height	Weight	BMI	FM	FΜ	FFM	FFM	SMM	SMM	(SMM/FFM)	MFR
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m ²)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	227	122.2	24.6	16.3	5.1	19.7	19.5	80.3	6.5	26.2	32.7	1.40
		7.21	6.55	2.86	3.09	5.08	3.80	5.09	2.07	3.02	4.08	0.35
8 - 10	248	139.3	35.7	18.2	8.2	21.5	27.5	78.5	10.5	29.6	37.5	1.50
		8.08	9.93	3.56	4.96	6.54	5.53	6.56	2.94	2.61	3.74	0.50
11- 13	137	155.0	47.3	19.5	10.5	20.9	36.8	79.1	15.1	32.0	40.5	1.71
		9.99	12.48	3.95	6.50	7.05	7.54	7.05	4.00	3.20	2.78	0.58
14 - 16	32	169.8	59.4	20.5	11.5	18.6	47.9	81.4	19.8	33.5	41.2	1.95
		8.36	12.73	3.74	5.97	5.48	7.94	5.47	3.97	2.56	1.79	0.56
BOYS		Aft	er Valida	tion							Values =	= <u>+</u> SD
BOYS Age		Aft Height	er Valida Weight	tion BMI	FM	FM	FFM	FFM	SMM	SMM	Values = (SMM/FFM)	<u>+</u> SD MFR
BOYS Age (yrs)	n	Aft Height (cm)	er Valida Weight (kg)	ntion BMI (kg/m²)	FM (kg)	FM (%)	FFM (kg)	FFM (%)	SMM (kg)	SMM (%)	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%)	<u>+ SD</u> MFR
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7	n 227	Aft Height (cm) 122.2	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6	tion BMI (kg/m²) 16.3	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1	<i>FM</i> (%) 16.2	FFM (kg) 16.3	FFM (%) 83.2	SMM (kg) 6.3	SMM (%) 27.6	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2	<u>+ SD</u> MFR 0.78
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7	n 227	Aft Height (cm) 122.2 7.21	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6 6.55	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06	FM (%) 16.2 3.06	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20	SMM (kg) 6.3 1.82	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2 4.02	<u>+ SD</u> MFR 0.78 0.19
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7 8 - 10	n 227 248	Aft Height (cm) 122.2 7.21 139.3	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6 6.55 35.7	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86 18.2	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06 9.7	<i>FM</i> (%) 16.2 3.06 20.8	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89 25.3	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20 80.6	SMM (kg) 6.3 1.82 9.6	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59 28.7	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2 4.02 40.7	e <u>+</u> SD MFR 0.78 0.19 1.05
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7 8 - 10	n 227 248	Afte Height (cm) 122.2 7.21 139.3 8.08	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6 6.55 35.7 9.93	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86 18.2 3.56	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06 9.7 4.04	<i>FM</i> (%) 16.2 3.06 20.8 3.40	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89 25.3 6.37	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20 80.6 3.65	SMM (kg) 6.3 1.82 9.6 2.36	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59 28.7 0.77	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2 4.02 40.7 2.91	e <u>+</u> SD MFR 0.78 0.19 1.05 0.27
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7 8 - 10 11- 13	n 227 248 137	Afte Height (cm) 122.2 7.21 139.3 8.08 155.0	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6 6.55 35.7 9.93 47.3	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86 18.2 3.56 19.5	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06 9.7 4.04 11.3	<i>FM</i> (%) 16.2 3.06 20.8 3.40 20.8	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89 25.3 6.37 35.4	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20 80.6 3.65 79.2	<i>SMM</i> (kg) 6.3 1.82 9.6 2.36 13.4	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59 28.7 0.77 29.9	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2 4.02 40.7 2.91 43.5	0.78 0.19 1.05 0.27 1.33
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7 8 - 10 11- 13	n 227 248 137	Aft Height (cm) 122.2 7.21 139.3 8.08 155.0 9.99	er Valida Weight 24.6 6.55 35.7 9.93 47.3 12.48	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86 18.2 3.56 19.5 3.95	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06 9.7 4.04 11.3 5.99	FM (%) 16.2 3.06 20.8 3.40 20.8 4.02	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89 25.3 6.37 35.4 9.95	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20 80.6 3.65 79.2 3.83	SMM (kg) 6.3 1.82 9.6 2.36 13.4 3.69	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59 28.7 0.77 29.9 1.20	Values = (SMM/FFM) (%) 36.2 4.02 40.7 2.91 43.5 2.78	0.78 0.19 1.05 0.27 1.33 0.46
BOYS Age (yrs) 5 - 7 8 - 10 11- 13 14 - 16	n 227 248 137 32	Aft Height (cm) 122.2 7.21 139.3 8.08 155.0 9.99 169.8	er Valida Weight (kg) 24.6 6.55 35.7 9.93 47.3 12.48 59.4	tion BMI (kg/m ²) 16.3 2.86 18.2 3.56 19.5 3.95 20.5	<i>FM</i> (kg) 8.1 2.06 9.7 4.04 11.3 5.99 11.8	<i>FM</i> (%) 16.2 3.06 20.8 3.40 20.8 4.02 16.2	FFM (kg) 16.3 4.89 25.3 6.37 35.4 9.95 47.5	FFM (%) 83.2 2.20 80.6 3.65 79.2 3.83 83.8	SMM (kg) 6.3 1.82 9.6 2.36 13.4 3.69 17.8	SMM (%) 27.6 0.59 28.7 0.77 29.9 1.20 31.3	Values = (SMM/FFM) 36.2 4.02 40.7 2.91 43.5 2.78 43.8	0.78 0.79 1.05 0.27 1.33 0.46 1.67

GIRLS		Befo	ore Valid	ation							Values =	= <u>+</u> SD
Age		Height	Weight	BMI	FΜ	FΜ	FFM	FFM	SMM	SMM	(SMM/FFM)	MFR
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	222	123.0	25.7	16.7	6.1	22.7	19.6	77.3	6.7	26.1	33.9	1.20
		7.68	6.64	2.90	2.94	4.61	3.96	4.61	1.74	1.93	2.18	0.27
8 - 10	276	140.5	38.2	19.0	10.3	25.5	27.8	74.5	10.2	27.0	36.3	1.14
		9.07	11.44	4.12	5.69	6.60	6.38	6.60	2.85	2.34	2.27	0.34
11- 13	169	155.5	49.0	20.2	13.2	26.0	35.8	74.0	13.5	27.7	37.5	1.13
		7.58	11.28	4.16	5.64	5.79	6.44	5.79	2.83	2.18	1.49	0.32
14 - 16	27	161.5	56.5	21.7	16.8	29.1	39.7	71.0	15.1	26.9	38.0	0.97
		6.38	8.61	3.21	5.77	5.66	4.15	5.64	1.94	1.82	1.73	0.23
GIRI S		Δft	er Valida	ntion							Values =	= + SD
Age		Height	Weight	BMI	FM	FM	FFM	FFM	SMM	SMM	(SMM/FFM)	MFR
(yrs)	n	(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m^2)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	
5 - 7	222	123.0	25.7	16.7	7.6	29.2	19.2	70.8	6.2	23.1	32.5	0.82
		7.68	6.64	2.90	1.98	0.68	3.20	0.68	1.50	0.60	1.30	0.02
8 - 10	276	140.5	38.2	19.0	11.4	30.5	25.3	69.5	9.1	24.2	35.0	0.80
		9.07	11.44	4.12	3.02	1.04	4.87	1.04	2.29	0.91	1.98	0.01
11- 13	169	155.5	49.0	20.2	14.9	31.8	31.1	68.2	11.8	25.3	37.3	0.79
		7.58	11.28	4.16	3 16	1.09	5 10	1 09	2.40	0.96	2.07	0.01
14 - 16					· · · ·	1.00	0.10	1.00				
	27	161.5	56.5	21.7	15.6	32.0	32.2	68.0	12.3	25.5	37.8	0.79

Table 5(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.

Boys			FM (%) C	FM (%) Centiles before validation					
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	13.5	14.9	16.5	18.4	20.8	23.9	28.3		
6	13.3	14.8	16.5	18.7	21.5	25.2	30.8		
7	13.1	14.7	16.5	19.0	22.2	26.6	33.8		
8	12.9	14.6	16.6	19.3	22.9	28.1	36.8		
9	12.9	14.6	16.7	19.6	23.6	29.4	39.6		
10	12.8	14.6	16.8	19.8	24.0	30.3	41.8		
11	12.6	14.4	16.7	19.7	24.1	30.7	43.1		
12	12.4	14.2	16.4	19.5	23.9	30.6	43.6		
13	12.1	13.8	16.0	19.1	23.5	30.2	43.3		
14	11.7	13.5	15.7	18.6	23.0	29.6	42.7		
15	11.4	13.2	15.3	18.2	22.4	29.0	41.9		
16	11.2	12.8	14.9	17.8	21.9	28.4	41.0		

Table 5(c). Tabulated Boys' per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 5(a). %FM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation

Boys			FM (%)	FM (%) Centiles after validation					
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	8.2	10.8	12.8	14.5	16.0	17.4	18.7		
6	9.0	11.9	14.1	16.0	17.6	19.1	20.6		
7	9.8	13.0	15.4	17.5	19.3	20.9	22.5		
8	10.6	14.1	16.6	18.8	20.8	22.6	24.3		
9	11.2	14.9	17.6	20.0	22.1	23.9	25.7		
10	11.7	15.5	18.3	20.8	22.9	24.9	26.8		
11	11.9	15.8	18.7	21.2	23.4	25.4	27.4		
12	12.0	15.9	18.8	21.3	23.5	25.5	27.4		
13	11.9	15.7	18.6	21.1	23.3	25.2	27.2		
14	11.6	15.5	18.3	20.7	22.8	24.8	26.7		
15	11.4	15.1	17.9	20.2	22.4	24.2	26.1		
16	11.1	14.8	17.5	19.8	21.8	23.7	25.5		

Table 5(d). Tabulated Boys per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 5(b). %FM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation

Girls	FM (%) Centiles before validation						
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	16.2	17.5	19.0	20.8	23.3	26.7	32.4
6	16.1	17.6	19.2	21.4	24.2	28.2	34.9
7	16.1	17.7	19.6	22.0	25.2	29.8	37.4
8	16.1	17.9	20.0	22.7	26.3	31.4	39.8
9	16.3	18.2	20.5	23.5	27.4	32.9	41.7
10	16.5	18.6	21.1	24.3	28.4	34.1	42.8
11	16.7	19.0	21.6	24.9	29.2	34.7	42.7
12	17.0	19.4	22.1	25.6	29.8	35.0	42.2
13	17.4	20.0	22.9	26.4	30.5	35.4	41.9
14	18.1	20.9	23.8	27.3	31.3	35.9	41.8
15	19.0	21.8	24.8	28.3	32.2	36.6	41.8
16	19.9	22.9	25.9	29.4	33.1	37.2	42.0

Table 5(e). Tabulated Girls per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 5(c): %FM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation

Girls	FM (%) Centiles after validation						
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	22.7	24.4	26.5	28.4	30.6	32.5	34.6
6	23.0	24.8	26.9	28.9	31.2	33.1	35.4
7	23.3	25.1	27.3	29.3	31.8	33.7	36.3
8	23.6	25.5	27.7	29.8	32.3	34.3	37.0
9	23.9	25.8	28.1	30.3	32.8	34.9	37.8
10	24.2	26.2	28.5	30.7	33.3	35.6	38.6
11	24.6	26.5	28.9	31.2	33.9	36.2	39.2
12	24.9	27.0	29.2	31.6	34.5	36.8	39.8
13	25.3	27.3	29.5	31.9	34.9	37.1	40.1
14	25.5	27.5	29.8	32.2	35.1	37.4	40.5
15	25.7	27.8	30.0	32.4	35.3	37.7	40.8
16	26.0	28.0	30.2	32.6	35.5	38.0	41.2

Table 5(f). Tabulated Girls per cent fat mass (%FM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 5(d). %FM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation

Figure 5(a) shows a general increase of %FM from age 5 and peaks at approximately age 11 – the likely start of pubertal period for boys. Then, the centiles curves gradually decrease which is clearer for the higher percentiles (75th, 91st and 98th percentiles) reflecting the testosterone drive which causes an increase in FFM post-pubertally. The median percentile shows a gradual decrease after puberty, being relatively flat, varying between 18% and 20% fat mass over the subjects' age range. The lower percentiles (2nd, 9th and 25th percentiles) slightly level off and diverge from the median after age 11.

The %FM percentile chart for boys after the application of the DXA validated equation/correction, figure 5(b), shows a steady increase before age 11 for all percentiles. Then, they show a steady decrease after puberty. The percentiles are observed to be similar in shape when compared to the BIA non-corrected charts for boys. However, the fat mass percentiles before validation are higher for the 91st and 98th percentiles when compared with those after application of the validation. This could also be seen when comparing tables 5(c) and 5 (d).

Figure 5 (c) shows a similar trend of increase in per cent fat mass for all ages before age 10 - the puberty age for girls when compared with the boys before validation, figure 5(a). However, per cent fat mass increases across all the centiles apart from the 98th, which peaked at age 10 and slightly decreases afterwards.

Figure 5(d), shows a consistent rise of all per cent fat mass percentiles until puberty. They then tend to rise steadily with slight variation during the period of adolescence. Comparison of figures 5(a) and 5(c) show that the median (50th) per cent fat mass for boys and girls at age 5 is approximately 18% and 21% respectively and that for age 13 is about 19% and 26% respectively. Thus the median per cent fat mass for girls at ages 5 and 13 are approximately 1.1 and 1.4 respectively times that of boys. Also, the per cent fat mass in boys decreases after puberty whereas the per cent fat mass in girls increases consistently except at the extreme of the 98th centile. The 98th percentiles for boys and girls at ages 5 and 13 are 28% and 32% and 43% and 42% respectively, and the 2nd percentiles for boys and girls at ages 5 and 13 are 38% and 13 are approximately 13.5% and 16% and 12% and 17% respectively.

Comparison of figures 5(b) and 5(d) indicates that the median per cent fat mass for boys and girls at age 5 is approximately 15% and 28% respectively and that for age 13 is about 21% and 32% respectively. Thus the median per cent fat mass for girls at ages 5 and 13 are approximately 1.86 and 1.52 respectively times that of the boys. This bears a similarity with the BIA non-validated charts which also show lower per cent fat mass in boys after puberty when compared with that of girls. The 98th percentiles for boys and girls at ages 5 and 13 are 19% and 35% and 27% and 40% respectively, and the 2nd percentiles for boys and girls at ages 5 and 13 are approximately 35% and 27% and 23% and 23% and 12% and 25% respectively.

In addition, the newly-corrected per cent fat mass charts show lower per cent fat masses for boys than the BIA non-corrected charts. Depending on the percentile in question, the magnitude of the per cent fat mass for boys at age 5 varies in the range of approximately 14% and 28% in the case of the BIA non-validated charts and in the range of approximately 8% and 19% in the case of the corrected per cent fat mass charts. At age 13, the magnitude of the per cent fat mass is in the range of approximately12% to 43% for the BIA non-validated estimates and in the range of approximately12% and 27% for the DXA validated per cent fat mass charts.

However, in the case of the girls, the opposite is observed.

Comparing validated per cent fat mass charts to the BIA non-validated charts, the magnitude of the per cent fat mass for girls at age 5 varies in the range of about 16% to 32% in the case of the BIA non-validated charts and in the range of 23% to 35% in the case of the DXA validated per cent fat mass charts. At age 13, the magnitude of the per cent fat mass is in the range of 17% to 42% for the BIA non-validated charts and in the range of 25% to 40% for the DXA validated per cent fat mass charts.

5.4 Discussion

In this study, per cent fat mass percentile charts have been produced for African and Caribbean children living in the UK. Generally, following a decrease during early infancy, body fat mass increases until puberty, which is consistent with typical growth patterns across childhood and adolescence. At puberty, sex hormones cause a pronounced sexual dimorphism leading to males producing more muscle and lean tissue than fat, and females producing more fat as a natural response to the increase of oestrogen, the main female hormone (Cole et al, 1995; Forbes et al, 1978). Hence, as shown in the curves above, fat mass increased more in girls than the boys in response to their hormonal changes and adaptations.

As with all anthropometric reference curves, it is necessary to use a representative sample of the wider population of interest considering the geographical, socio-economic

and nutritional factors of the sample under consideration. The sample size of 1336 African and Caribbean children in this study is appreciable and representative.

These percentile charts are similar in pattern and variance to per cent fat percentile charts for Caucasian children published in 2006 (McCarthy et al, 2006). Those charts also showed a general rise in per cent fat mass with increasing age with girls showing proportionally higher fat mass values than boys just as it was observed in this study. However, absolute fat mass values of the black girls were higher compared with the values of the Caucasian girls. There is still limited research conducted in this area and so comparisons with similar studies remains difficult. However, Muller et al have published per cent fat curves for US children, albeit using an alternative bio-impedance system (RJL systems). Compared to this study, the sample size was smaller and over a narrower age range (278 boys and 263 girls aged from 8 to 17 years.) In those charts, much higher 85th and 95th values were observed compared with the UK Caucasian charts and the findings in this study. This may reflect a lack of precision in the Muller et al study due to the smaller sample size, whereby extreme values contribute to a greater extent in a smaller sample which may distort the shape and distribution of the curves (Muller et al, 2004). Additionally the sample was comprised of a multi-ethnic population; thus it is difficult to tease out ethnic-specific body fat characteristics.

These per cent fat mass percentile charts should function as a better alternative to body mass index curves which can misclassify children who are large-framed or just muscular, as overweight or obese. Equally, these charts should help avoid misclassifying children as 'normal' by the BMI, who in fact have high fat mass. It is important to note that it is excess adiposity or fat mass that drives pathology (metabolic disease) in individuals. Consequently, these fat mass percentile curves should be used to identify overweight and obese children as an alternative to the BMI charts in paediatric clinics as well as for epidemiological studies. In this respect, the bio-impedance analysis opens a door of opportunity to move beyond BMI, since it is simple, fast to use, portable and cheaper relatively. To reiterate, these are the first set of %FM centile charts that have been produced for the UK African-Caribbean child and youth population. These percentile charts should be used for children of black descent and should give a better indication compared with BMI charts and the Caucasian charts on the specific nature of FM accumulation in this population group.

Study Limitations

The sample size obtained for drawing the percentile charts was appreciable. However, the number of children in the lower age group (specifically age five and six years) was less compared to the numbers for the older children. This could have led to a poorer accuracy at the younger end of the curves. Fortunately, variance in per cent body fat tends to be lower at this end of the age distribution and therefore it is likely the smaller sample size had less of a negative impact.

Chapter 6:Per cent Fat Free Mass (%FFM) centile
curves for African-Caribbean Children

6.1 Introduction

For comparative purposes, centile curves for %FFM were also constructed. When these charts are used in conjunction with body fat curves based upon the same population, it can provide a good assessment of body composition against a reference population than BMI charts. Studies have proved that aging leads to increasing fat deposition in the body and also results in loss of muscle tissue/fat free mass which contribute to disability in old age (Mazariegos et al, 1994; Baumgartner et al, 1995; Gallagher et al, 1997). For this reason, low fat free mass may be associated with an increased risk of disability (Visser et al, 1998): hence, the need to track fat free mass levels from childhood to adulthood. This chapter looks at the development of gender specific per cent fat free mass percentile charts for African and Caribbean children to complement those produced for Caucasian children living in the UK.

6.2 Aim

To develop gender specific per cent fat-free mass (%FFM) percentile charts/curves for African and Caribbean children aged 5 to 18 years living in the UK.

6.3 Methods

The sample for this chapter is the same as the previous chapter. Fat free mass (FFM) was calculated as the difference between body weight and fat mass. Seven smoothed centile curves (2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th) of per cent FFM (% FFM) for specific age and gender were derived using the LMS Chartmaker for both the non-

validated and validated data. The procedure was identical to that described in chapter five.

6.4 **Results**

The FFM (kg) and %FFM values are summarised in tables 5(a) and 5(b) above. Tables 6(a) to 6(d) and figures 6(a) to 6(d) illustrate the tabulated per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age with their corresponding per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile charts for boys and girls before and after the application of the validated equation to the BIA data set. In each chart, the curves represent the 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th centiles. In general, the per cent fat free mass (%FFM) curves reflect the reciprocal of per cent fat mass curves.

In figure 6(a), the per cent fat free mass (apart from the 98th percentile) for boys of all ages generally decreases throughout from age 5 and until approximately age 11 – the puberty age where the charts then gradually increase during mid-adolescence. The median remains relatively flat, varying between approximately 80% and 82% fat free mass over the various age ranges. The median reaches its lowest point at age 11. The lower percentiles slightly increase and converge towards the median after age 11.

Boys	FFM (%) Centiles before validation						
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	72.0	76.4	79.2	81.4	83.3	84.8	86.3
6	70.3	75.2	78.7	81.4	83.5	85.3	87.0
7	68.1	73.9	78.0	81.1	83.5	85.5	87.4
8	66.0	72.5	77.2	80.6	83.3	85.5	87.5
9	64.1	71.3	76.5	80.2	83.0	85.4	87.5
10	62.2	70.4	76.0	79.9	82.9	85.3	87.5
11	61.1	70.0	75.9	79.9	82.9	85.4	87.6
12	61.2	70.2	76.2	80.3	83.3	85.8	88.0
13	62.2	70.8	77.0	81.0	84.0	86.5	88.6
14	63.2	71.4	77.6	81.6	84.6	86.9	89.0
15	64.7	71.9	78.0	81.9	84.8	87.1	89.2
16	66.2	72.4	78.3	82.1	84.9	87.2	89.2

Table 6(a). Tabulated Boys per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 6(a) %FFM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation
Boys	FFM (%) Centiles after validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	69.1	72.1	75.1	77.4	80.8	84.4	87.6		
6	68.5	71.4	74.4	76.5	79.9	83.4	86.4		
7	67.8	70.7	73.6	75.7	79.4	82.8	85.7		
8	67.3	70.1	73.0	75.0	79.0	82.4	85.1		
9	66.8	69.6	72.4	74.4	78.6	82.4	85.1		
10	66.5	69.3	72.1	74.0	78.2	82.4	85.1		
11	66.4	69.2	71.9	73.9	78.4	83.1	85.8		
12	66.4	69.2	71.9	73.9	78.6	83.5	86.2		
13	66.5	69.3	72.1	74.0	78.8	83.9	86.6		
14	66.7	69.5	72.3	74.2	79.3	84.4	87.1		
15	66.9	69.7	72.5	74.5	79.7	84.8	87.5		
16	67.2	70.0	72.8	74.8	80.2	85.3	88.0		

Table 6(b). Tabulated Boys per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 6(b) %FFM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation

Girls	FFM (%) Centiles before validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	68.1	73.4	76.6	78.9	80.9	82.4	83.9		
6	65.2	72.0	75.7	78.5	80.7	82.5	84.1		
7	62.3	70.6	74.8	77.9	80.4	82.4	84.2		
8	59.8	69.1	73.8	77.3	80.0	82.2	84.2		
9	58.1	67.7	72.8	76.5	79.4	81.8	84.0		
10	57.2	66.6	71.8	75.7	78.8	81.4	83.8		
11	57.2	65.8	71.0	75.0	78.3	81.1	83.7		
12	57.4	65.1	70.2	74.3	77.8	80.7	83.5		
13	57.5	64.4	69.3	73.5	77.0	80.1	83.1		
14	57.5	63.5	68.3	72.4	76.1	79.4	82.6		
15	57.2	62.7	67.1	71.3	75.1	78.5	82.0		
16	56.8	61.7	66.0	70.1	74.0	77.6	81.4		

Table 6(c). Tabulated Girls per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 6(c) %FFM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation

Girls			FFM (%)	Centiles after	validation		
A ge	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	64.6	67.9	70.3	71.5	73.8	77.1	79.3
6	63.9	67.4	69.8	71.1	73.4	76.7	79.0
7	63.2	66.8	69.2	70.7	73.0	76.4	78.7
8	62.5	66.2	68.7	70.2	72.6	76.0	78.4
9	61.8	65.6	68.2	69.8	72.2	75.7	78.1
10	61.0	65.0	67.7	69.3	71.8	75.3	77.8
11	60.4	64.4	67.2	68.8	71.4	74.9	77.4
12	60.0	63.9	66.7	68.4	71.0	74.6	77.1
13	59.6	63.4	66.3	68.1	70.7	74.3	76.9
14	59.3	63.1	66.0	67.8	70.5	74.2	76.8
15	59.1	62.8	65.7	67.6	70.3	74.0	76.7
16	58.9	62.5	65.5	67.3	70.2	73.9	76.6

Table 6(d). Tabulated Girls per cent fat free mass (%FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 6(d) %FFM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation

Considering figure 6(b), the percentile charts for boys after the application of the validated equation, a decrease in FFM of all percentiles is seen until approximately age 11 and thereafter a gradual increase during mid-adolescence is observed. This pattern is similar to the BIA non-corrected charts for boys.

Figure 6(c) shows a similar trend of gradual decline of per cent fat free mass for all ages of the girls. The median percentile curve for the girls equates to lower per cent fat free mass values ranging between approximately 70% and 79% when compared with that of boys which ranges between 80% and 82%. For girls, the 50th centile equates to a lower %FFM compared with boys and declines with age until puberty, continuing to decrease post-pubertal at a slower rate up to age 13 years. At this age, the median %FFM equates to approximately 74% of body weight, compared with 81% for boys.

Figure 6(d), shows a consistent decrease in all per cent fat mass percentiles from age five until puberty. The curves then tend to show a slight divergence from the median across adolescence. Again the curve pattern is similar to the non-corrected charts for the girls.

A comparison of figures 6(b) and 6(d) indicates that the median per cent fat-free mass for boys and girls at age 13 is about 74% and 68% respectively, confirming the opposite trend when compared with the fat mass curves where there is a decrease in per cent fat mass in boys after puberty when compared with that of the girls.

6.5 Discussion

This study has produced gender specific per cent fat free mass (%FFM) percentile charts for African and Caribbean children living in the UK as seen in the results above. Equivalent charts for Caucasian children have recently been developed (McCarthy et al, 2014). The charts illustrate the changes and variations in %FFM across childhood to adolescence in the African and Caribbean children. While %FFM decreases with age in girls, %FM increases with age especially around puberty. The fact is that puberty is a critical period for body composition changes and for girls; age at menarche is of great influence on the development of the fat mass. Consequently, girls who reach menarche at an early age tend to have accelerated fat deposition which is due to reproductive maturation associated with oestrogen (the hormone that dominates female development) production (Vink et al, 2010). These results confirm findings from other studies conducted on body fat mass in adolescent girls with DXA scan like Goulding and Rico who found increased fatness in girls during puberty (Goulding et al, 1996; Rico et al, 1993). Furthermore, Laurson et al have also produced growth charts for US children and adolescence with a similar observation (Laurson et al, 2011). Hence primary prevention of obesity should start with encouraging a healthy growth pattern in young girls before the initiation of pubertal maturation and these needs to be emphasised in black girls to reduce their risk of becoming obese at puberty. This is because compared with Caucasian girls, black girls have lower %FFM and higher %FM at same age levels. In boys %FFM is relatively stable during pre-puberty but starts increasing from puberty. A study conducted to evaluate the effect of testosterone on body composition in boys, found that testosterone, the principal male sex hormone markedly stimulated an increase in fat free mass in adolescent boys (Gregory et al, 1992). This confirms the findings of this study as puberty coincides with adolescence, and during this period high testosterone levels are produced, which are responsible for all changes in boys' development such as increasing fat-free-mass. Per cent FFM charts may find utility in a clinical setting where they can be used to identify children who have low FFM for age and gender. Whether they would add anything to the SMMa charts is unclear at this

stage as SMM forms the major fraction of FFM. However they may become useful in situations where measurement of SMMa is not possible due to equipment limitations. According to a study done using representative data from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III), %FFM decreased with age and this was more pronounced in black men and women although higher FFM and lean mass to height ratio have been reported in blacks than in whites (Thomas et al, 2005). The higher FFM in blacks than whites was observed in young samples (Thomas et al, 2005). This calls for the need to track and monitor FFM levels in blacks from childhood to adulthood to identify the cause of decline and put in place interventional measures at the earliest time possible.

In conclusion, these charts would be better monitoring tools of metabolic health (and could be used for the assessment and prevention of the metabolic syndrome) than BMI charts in African and Caribbean children, both in the clinical and epidemiological settings.

Study Limitation/Strength

The limitations of this study are similar to those outlined in previous and forthcoming chapters. As regards the sample size, which was obtained for drawing the percentile charts, although appreciable, the number of children in the lower age group (example five and six years) was less compared to the numbers of older children, and data were available beyond age 16 years. However, the large sample size used in the study makes it representative and the findings reliable enough to apply in practice.

Chapter 7: Skeletal Muscle Mass (SMM) centile curves for African-Caribbean Children

7.1 Introduction

The risk for sarcopenia and sarcopenic obesity has been found to begin in early life, which, if not addressed, can lead to adverse metabolic health problems later in life, in addition to its effect on mobility, frailty and quality of life in older age (Sayer et al, 2008). This is because low muscle fitness is associated with metabolic health risk and muscular strength is directly related to insulin sensitivity in children and adolescents (McCarthy et al, 2011). Skeletal muscle is normally responsible for more than 75% of all insulin-mediated glucose metabolism and plays an important role in the whole-body glucose balance for normal body functioning (Steene et al, 2009; Benson et al, 2006). For this reason, measurement of skeletal muscle mass in children and adults is essential for assessment of metabolic health. However, the use of SMM measurement for surveillance and clinical assessment has been a challenge in the absence of longitudinal data which identifies individuals of various ages with high or low amounts of SMM (Pietrobelli & Peroni, 2003). Data on SMM and the tools for monitoring its levels are required both for clinical management of individuals as well as for longitudinal and cross-sectional surveillance of populations. Hence the need for the development of skeletal muscle monitoring tools from childhood.

7.2 Aim

To develop various skeletal muscle mass curves and muscle-to-fat-ratios for African -Caribbean children and youth population.

7.3 Methods

7.3.1 Subjects and Anthropometry

As in the previous studies on %FM and %FFM, DXA was used to validate the BIA skeletal muscle mass (SMM) output from BIA (Tanita BC-148MA system). Anthropometric measurements and body composition data of SMM measured by the use of DXA and BIA on a sample of 44 African and Caribbean children ranging from age 5 to 16 years were collected as shown in section 4.2. Fifty five per cent were boys and forty five per cent were girls. To derive appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) data, skeletal muscle mass from the four limbs were extracted and added together for each subject: the rationale being that SMMa accounts for more than 75% of whole body SMM in adults and is the major fraction of whole body SMM involved in ambulation and physical activities, which can be built up or lost (Synder et al, 1975).

The predictive validated equations of appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) in relation to height and impedance were applied to the existing extracted data set and the results used to draw the various skeletal muscle mass centile curves for boys and girls.

7.3.2 Statistical Analysis

Seven smoothed (2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th) centile curves of absolute SMMa in kilograms (SMMa (kg), per cent SMMa (%SMMa), and per cent SMMa/FFM (SMMa/FFM x 100%) for specific age and gender were derived using the LMS Chartmaker software as previously discussed. Thus the curves were produced to reflect SMMa in three formats, namely, absolute SMMa (kg), SMMa as a percentage of total body mass (%SMM) and SMM as a percentage of FFM (SMMa/FFM (kg) x 100). Muscle to fat ratio, MFR, was also derived by dividing SMMa (kg) by FM (kg) and expressed as histograms for boys and girls separately for comparison (Appendix F).

7.4 **Results**

Tables 5(a) and 5(b) above show the summarised descriptive statistics of the appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) at various age groups for the boys and girls before and after the application of the new predicted equation to the BIA data set. Tables 7(a) to 7(d) and figures 7(a) to 7(d) illustrate the tabulated appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age with their corresponding centile charts for boys and girls before and after the application of the new predicted equation to the BIA data set. BIA data set. In each chart, the curves represent the 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th centiles.

A comparison of figures 7(a) and 7(b) for boys and figures 7(c) and 7(d) for girls show similarity between the segmental BIA charts before validation and after the application of the corrected equations.

Tables 7(e) to 7(h) and figures 7(e) to 7(h) show the tabulated per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by exact age with their corresponding centile charts for boys and girls before and after the application of the new predicted equation to the BIA data set. In each chart, the curves represent the 2nd to 98th percentiles.

Boys	SMMa (kg) Centiles before validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	2.7	3.3	4.0	4.7	5.7	6.8	8.2		
6	3.3	4.0	4.8	5.7	6.8	8.1	9.7		
7	4.0	4.8	5.7	6.8	8.0	9.5	11.4		
8	4.9	5.9	6.9	8.1	9.5	11.2	13.3		
9	6.0	7.1	8.2	9.6	11.2	13.1	15.4		
10	7.1	8.3	9.6	11.2	13.0	15.1	17.8		
11	8.1	9.5	11.0	12.8	14.9	17.3	20.4		
12	9.2	10.7	12.4	14.5	16.8	19.6	23.1		
13	10.4	12.1	14.0	16.2	18.9	21.9	25.8		
14	11.7	13.6	15.6	17.9	20.7	23.9	28.0		
15	13.1	15.0	17.1	19.5	22.4	25.6	29.6		
16	14.7	16.6	18.7	21.1	23.9	27.1	31.1		

 Table 7(a). Tabulated Boys appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation.



Figure 7(a) SMMa centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation

Boys	SMMa (kg) Centiles after validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	2.7	3.3	3.9	4.7	5.6	6.6	7.7		
6	3.2	3.9	4.7	5.6	6.6	7.7	9.0		
7	3.9	4.7	5.6	6.6	7.7	9.0	10.4		
8	4.6	5.6	6.6	7.7	9.0	10.4	12.0		
9	5.5	6.6	7.7	8.9	10.3	11.8	13.6		
10	6.3	7.5	8.7	10.1	11.7	13.5	15.5		
11	7.1	8.4	9.8	11.4	13.3	15.3	17.8		
12	7.8	9.3	11.0	12.9	15.0	17.4	20.2		
13	8.7	10.5	12.4	14.5	16.9	19.5	22.6		
14	9.7	11.7	13.8	16.1	18.6	21.4	24.7		
15	10.8	13.0	15.2	17.6	20.2	23.0	26.3		
16	12.1	14.4	16.6	19.1	21.8	24.5	27.7		

Table 7(b). Tabulated Boys appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(b) SMMa centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation

Girls	SMMa (kg) Centiles before validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	3.2	3.6	4.1	4.8	5.6	6.5	7.9		
6	3.8	4.3	5.0	5.7	6.7	7.8	9.4		
7	4.5	5.1	5.9	6.8	7.9	9.3	11.0		
8	5.2	6.0	6.9	8.0	9.3	10.8	12.8		
9	6.0	7.0	8.0	9.3	10.8	12.5	14.7		
10	6.9	8.0	9.2	10.7	12.4	14.3	16.7		
11	7.8	9.1	10.4	12.0	13.8	15.9	18.4		
12	8.7	10.0	11.5	13.2	15.1	17.2	19.7		
13	9.5	10.9	12.5	14.2	16.1	18.1	20.6		
14	10.1	11.6	13.2	14.8	16.7	18.7	21.0		
15	10.7	12.2	13.7	15.3	17.1	18.9	21.1		
16	11.3	12.8	14.2	15.8	17.4	19.1	21.1		

Table 7(c). Tabulated Girls' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 7(c) SMMa centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation

Girls	SMMa (kg) Centiles after validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	2.9	3.3	3.9	4.5	5.1	5.9	6.8		
6	3.5	4.1	4.7	5.4	6.2	7.1	8.2		
7	4.1	4.8	5.5	6.4	7.3	8.4	9.7		
8	4.8	5.6	6.4	7.4	8.4	9.7	11.1		
9	5.5	6.4	7.3	8.4	9.6	11.0	12.7		
10	6.2	7.2	8.3	9.5	10.9	12.4	14.3		
11	7.0	8.1	9.2	10.6	12.1	13.8	15.8		
12	7.7	8.9	10.1	11.5	13.1	14.9	17.1		
13	8.2	9.4	10.7	12.2	13.8	15.6	17.9		
14	8.6	9.8	11.0	12.5	14.1	15.9	18.1		
15	8.8	9.9	11.1	12.5	14.1	15.9	18.0		
16	8.8	10.0	11.2	12.5	14.0	15.7	17.7		

Table 7(d). Tabulated Girls' appendicular skeletal muscle mass (SMMa) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(d) SMMa centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation

Boys	SMMa (%) Centiles before validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	18.5	20.5	22.3	24.2	26.1	28.1	30.2		
6	19.9	21.9	23.7	25.6	27.5	29.4	31.4		
7	21.4	23.3	25.1	27.0	28.8	30.6	32.5		
8	22.7	24.6	26.4	28.2	30.0	31.7	33.6		
9	23.8	25.7	27.5	29.2	31.0	32.7	34.5		
10	24.6	26.5	28.3	30.1	31.9	33.6	35.4		
11	25.3	27.3	29.1	31.0	32.8	34.5	36.4		
12	25.9	28.0	30.0	31.9	33.8	35.6	37.6		
13	26.6	28.8	30.8	32.8	34.8	36.7	38.7		
14	27.2	29.4	31.4	33.4	35.3	37.2	39.2		
15	27.6	29.8	31.7	33.7	35.6	37.4	39.3		
16	28.0	30.1	32.0	33.8	35.6	37.4	39.2		

 Table 7(e). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 7(e) %SMMa centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation

Boys			SMMa (%) Centiles afte	r validation		
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	24.4	25.6	26.3	27.1	28.0	28.7	30.0
6	24.6	25.8	26.6	27.4	28.4	29.0	30.5
7	24.8	26.1	26.9	27.7	28.7	29.4	30.9
8	25.0	26.4	27.2	28.0	29.1	29.9	31.5
9	25.3	26.7	27.5	28.4	29.6	30.4	32.0
10	25.6	27.0	27.9	28.8	30.1	30.9	32.7
11	25.8	27.3	28.2	29.3	30.5	31.5	33.3
12	26.1	27.6	28.6	29.7	31.1	32.1	34.0
13	26.4	28.0	29.1	30.2	31.7	32.8	34.8
14	26.7	28.3	29.5	30.8	32.3	33.5	35.5
15	26.9	28.7	30.0	31.3	32.9	34.1	36.1
16	27.1	29.0	30.4	31.8	33.4	34.7	36.7

 Table 7(f). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(f) %SMMa centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation

Girls	s SMMa (%) Centiles before validation							
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th	
5	21.8	23.1	24.2	25.4	26.7	27.9	29.2	
6	22.0	23.4	24.6	25.9	27.2	28.4	29.8	
7	22.2	23.6	25.0	26.3	27.6	29.0	30.4	
8	22.3	23.9	25.3	26.7	28.1	29.4	30.9	
9	22.4	24.0	25.5	27.0	28.4	29.8	31.3	
10	22.4	24.2	25.7	27.2	28.7	30.1	31.6	
11	22.5	24.3	25.9	27.4	28.9	30.4	31.9	
12	22.8	24.4	26.0	27.5	29.0	30.5	32.0	
13	23.0	24.6	26.1	27.6	29.0	30.5	32.1	
14	23.1	24.6	26.1	27.5	29.0	30.5	32.1	
15	23.2	24.7	26.0	27.5	28.9	30.4	32.0	
16	23.4	24.7	26.0	27.4	28.8	30.3	31.9	

Table 7(g). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 7(g) %SMMa centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation

Girls	SMMa (%) Centiles after validation							
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th	
5	19.9	20.8	21.6	22.5	24.5	27.2	29.2	
6	20.2	21.2	21.9	22.9	24.8	27.6	29.6	
7	20.6	21.5	22.3	23.2	25.2	28.0	30.2	
8	20.9	21.9	22.7	23.6	25.6	28.4	30.6	
9	21.3	22.3	23.0	24.0	26.0	28.8	31.0	
10	21.6	22.6	23.4	24.3	26.4	29.2	31.4	
11	22.0	22.9	23.7	24.7	26.7	29.5	31.8	
12	22.3	23.3	24.1	25.0	27.3	30.1	32.2	
13	22.7	23.6	24.5	25.3	27.8	30.6	32.6	
14	22.9	23.9	24.7	25.6	28.0	30.9	32.9	
15	23.3	24.3	25.1	26.0	28.5	31.3	33.3	
16	23.6	24.6	25.4	26.4	28.8	31.7	33.6	

Table 7(h). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass (%SMMa) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(h) %SMMa centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation

In boys, the 50th centile for %SMMa increases from approximately 24% at age 5 years up to around 34% at age 15 years, remaining relatively flat thereafter (figure 7(e)). In girls, the 50th centile varied minimally with age with the curves remaining relatively flat between ages 5 and 11 years and then increasing slightly during post-puberty (figure 7(g)). Considering the median centile at age 13, the boys have about 5% more SMMa than girls. After the application of the re-validated equation to the BIA %SMMa boys' data set, a similar pattern of centiles is observed with the 50th centile increasing from 27% at age 5 years up to 31% at age 15 years. In girls, the 50th centile after the application of the validated equation shows an increase from 22.5% at age 5 to 26% in year 15.

Tables 7(i) to 7(l) and figure 7(i) to 7(l) illustrate the tabulated per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass (%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age with their corresponding centile charts for boys and girls before and after the application of the validated equation to the BIA data set. In each chart, the curves represent the 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th centiles. Figure 7(i) shows that the 50th centile for %SMMa/FFM in boys increases between ages 5 and 14 years from approximately 30% to 42% with the variance being greatest at age 5 years and then decreasing. Between ages 14 and 16 years, the 50th centile line flattens, with the variance decreasing even further, such that between the 2nd and 98th centiles, the range spans only between 38% and 45%. In girls, %SMMa/FFM curves share some of the characteristics of those in boys, increasing with age, with the variance continually decreasing with age.

Boys	SMMa/FFM (%) Centiles before validation								
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th		
5	23.0	25.2	27.4	29.8	32.3	34.9	37.9		
6	24.7	27.1	29.4	31.8	34.1	36.5	39.0		
7	26.7	29.2	31.5	33.8	36.0	38.1	40.4		
8	28.8	31.3	33.5	35.6	37.7	39.6	41.6		
9	30.9	33.2	35.2	37.2	39.1	40.9	42.8		
10	32.7	34.8	36.7	38.6	40.4	42.1	43.9		
11	34.3	36.2	37.9	39.7	41.4	43.1	44.9		
12	35.5	37.3	38.9	40.6	42.3	43.9	45.6		
13	36.6	38.2	39.7	41.3	42.9	44.5	46.2		
14	37.3	38.7	40.1	41.5	43.0	44.5	46.1		
15	37.7	38.9	40.1	41.4	42.7	44.0	45.6		
16	37.9	39.0	40.0	41.1	42.3	43.5	44.9		

Table 7(i). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship (%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation



Figure 7(i) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Boys before the application of validated equation

			C y	laulon				
Boys			SMMa/FFM	(%) Centiles a	fter validation			
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th	
5	26.4	28.8	31.2	33.6	36.2	38.7	41.6	ĺ
6	28.0	30.6	33.0	35.4	37.8	40.1	42.5	
7	29.7	32.5	34.8	37.1	39.3	41.4	43.6	
8	31.7	34.3	36.6	38.7	40.8	42.7	44.6	
9	33.6	36.1	38.2	40.2	42.1	43.9	45.7	
10	35.4	37.7	39.6	41.5	43.3	45.0	46.8	
11	37.0	39.0	40.9	42.7	44.4	46.1	47.8	
12	38.3	40.2	41.9	43.6	45.3	46.9	48.7	
13	39.4	41.1	42.7	44.3	45.9	47.5	49.2	
14	40.0	41.5	42.9	44.4	45.9	47.4	49.0	
15	40.1	41.4	42.6	43.9	45.3	46.7	48.3	
16	40.0	41.1	42.2	43.3	44.5	45.8	47.2	

Table 7(j). Tabulated Boys' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship (%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(j) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Boys after the application of validated equation

Table 7(k). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship (%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age before the application of validated equation

Girls			SMMa/FFM (%) Centiles be	fore validation		
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	28.3	29.6	30.7	32.0	33.3	34.6	36.1
6	29.5	30.7	31.9	33.1	34.4	35.7	37.2
7	30.5	31.8	32.9	34.2	35.5	36.8	38.3
8	31.5	32.8	33.9	35.2	36.5	37.8	39.2
9	32.4	33.6	34.8	36.0	37.3	38.6	40.0
10	33.2	34.4	35.5	36.7	38.0	39.3	40.7
11	33.8	34.9	36.0	37.2	38.4	39.7	41.0
12	34.2	35.3	36.4	37.5	38.7	39.8	41.2
13	34.4	35.5	36.6	37.6	38.8	39.9	41.1
14	34.7	35.7	36.7	37.8	38.8	39.9	41.1
15	35.0	36.0	37.0	38.0	39.0	40.0	41.2
16	35.4	36.4	37.3	38.3	39.3	40.3	41.4



Figure 7(k) %SMMa/FFM centile charts for Girls before the application of validated equation

			U	laanon				
Girls			SMMa/FFM	(%) Centiles a	fter validation			
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th	
5	29.6	30.1	30.5	31.0	31.6	32.2	33.0	ĺ
6	30.2	30.7	31.2	31.8	32.5	33.2	34.2	
7	30.8	31.4	32.0	32.7	33.5	34.3	35.5	
8	31.3	32.0	32.7	33.5	34.4	35.5	36.8	
9	31.8	32.6	33.4	34.3	35.4	36.6	38.2	
10	32.4	33.3	34.2	35.3	36.5	37.9	39.6	
11	33.0	34.0	35.1	36.3	37.6	39.1	40.9	
12	33.8	34.9	36.0	37.2	38.5	40.0	41.9	
13	34.6	35.6	36.6	37.8	39.2	40.6	42.5	
14	34.9	35.9	36.9	38.0	39.3	40.7	42.4	
15	35.0	35.8	36.8	37.8	39.0	40.3	41.9	
16	34.9	35.7	36.5	37.5	38.5	39.7	41.1	

Table 7(1). Tabulated Girls' per cent appendicular skeletal muscle mass and fat free mass relationship (%SMMa/FFM) centile values by exact age after the application of validated equation



Figure 7(1) % SMMa/FFM centile charts for Girls after the application of validated equation

7.5 Discussion

In this chapter, various gender specific SMMa percentile charts for African and Caribbean children have been produced. The charts show that SMM (kg) increases with increasing age, with a noticeable pubertal spurt in boys which is either absent or less obvious in girls. Heymsfield asserted to the fact that during growth and especially around puberty, boys develop a greater muscle mass and bone mass than girls - changes which bring about sexual dimorphism in girls and boys (Heymsfield, 2005). These charts also reveal that %SMM increases in boys up to puberty, at which point it remains stable as a proportion of whole body mass up to age 16 years or more. In girls, an opposite pattern is observed with %SMM remaining stable up until puberty, at which point it starts to rise. %SMM is consistently lower in girls compared to boys which are likely a result of their higher absolute and proportional body fatness (McCarthy et al, 2011). This study does not provide information on the determinants of these differences which may include genetic, hormonal, environmental, dietary and nutritional signals to growth and development.

Expressing SMMa as a percentage of FFM across the age range removes the influence of body fatness and allows clearer consideration of both gender differences and how SMMa varies in relation to FFM with increasing age. These charts reveal similarities between boys and girls in this variable both in absolute terms and across the age range. The fact that both the change and variance decrease with increasing age suggests a previously undescribed tendency towards stabilisation and standardisation of the SMM: FFM ratio in late adolescence and early adulthood. A markedly reduced variance would be predicted as children emerge from puberty at variable ages, but the fact that it is markedly lower than before they entered puberty, suggests a biological mechanism that is seeking to establish a rather standard ratio between SMM and the other components of FFM (McCarthy et al, 2011).

To date, no other study has examined skeletal muscle mass in African-Caribbean children using BIA as the assessment tool. It is thus difficult to make comparisons with other studies. However it is encouraging to note that the corrected BIA-derived values obtained in this study compare well with the study by McCarthy et al (2014) with the SMMa values in the African-Caribbean children being consistently and slightly higher compared with age- and gender-equivalent white European children. There is a need for this work to be replicated in sub-Saharan, African-American and Caribbean populations and begin to be used in both clinical and in epidemiological studies. This will allow cross-cultural comparisons to be made. The bonus of having SMMa reference curves for African-Caribbean children is that they will help identify children who have low SMMa for their age and gender and are potentially at risk for metabolic disease and later sarcopenia. Interventions such as strength-gaining exercises (at an appropriate age) could be initiated in order to boost SMMa. However, due to limited assessment tools, it is unknown whether such forms of intervention are able to enhance muscle gain.

Muscle-to-fat-ratio (MFR) calculations for various ages and gender revealed wide range for the boys and girls as illustrated above and also in appendix F below. Since excess fat and muscle have reciprocal influences on glucose metabolism and insulin sensitivity, MFR would be a better predictor of metabolic health and a better tool that can be used for the assessment and prevention of the metabolic syndrome than BMI. These are the first, and to date, only curves produced to illustrate gender and age-related

variation in SMMa for black children and youths living in the UK. Whole body and SMMa have been quantified in both adults and children using reference laboratory

methods (Kim et al, 2002). One recent study by Wang et al recruited a paediatric sample with a similar age range and mean age to this study, but both the mean weight and height were higher in their sample, thus making SMMa comparisons less straightforward (Wang et al, 2007).

These SMMa charts would help monitor the SMM level in the African and Caribbean childhood population.

Study Limitation

The sample size obtained for drawing the percentile charts was appreciable. However, the number of children in the lower age group (example five and six years) was less compared to the numbers for the older children.

Chapter 8: Blood Pressure Percentile Tables for African and Caribbean Children

8.1 Introduction

High blood pressure (BP) or hypertension is a common morbidity associated with overweight and obesity in people of black descent. Although overt hypertension is not common among children per se, a higher prevalence of hypertension and higher mean diastolic and systolic blood pressures have been observed in adults of African and Caribbean background compared with Caucasians (Charles and Raj, 2003). In 2002, the prevalence rate of hypertension in Africans and Caribbean men and women was 31% and 34% respectively compared with 19% and 13% in Caucasian men and women (Lane et al, 2002). Also in a study conducted in South London between 1994 to 1996, it was found that the prevalence of hypertension was raised two to threefold among UK residents of African, Caribbean and South Asian origin compared to white people (Francesco et al, 1997). Indeed, hypertension prevalence is three to four times higher in the African population than in the Caucasian population and stroke (a common consequence of high BP) prevalence is highest in men of Caribbean origin (Gateman et al, 2009; Sproston and Mindell, 2006).

Unfortunately, the BP of children and youths in general is rarely measured at paediatric clinics, partly because of the difficulty in interpreting the measured BP value since there are no specific cut off values for blood pressure measurement in children owing to the normal rise in blood pressure with age and the paucity of evidence about what constitutes hypertension in children. In addition, there is no satisfactory definition of hypertension in children (Goonasekera and Dillion, 2000). Interestingly, high blood pressure is one of the major modifiable risk factors for cardiovascular diseases - the number one cause of death in the world. Hence, together with measurement of obesity and overweight, childhood BP should be monitored especially in black Africans and Caribbean people to ensure that early interventional measures are put in place to avoid the clinical/health consequences of hypertension in this ethnic minority group. In this chapter, BP and height are considered together because generally, in children, BP is directly related to height (Yuki et al, 2010).

8.2 Aim

The aim of this study is to derive BP percentile tables for African and Caribbean children.

8.3 Subjects and Method

Anthropometric data, systolic and diastolic BP data on children was obtained from the Health Survey for England from 1991 to 2008 and data were taken in a consistent manner from the various years. HSE publishes standard operating procedures (SOPs) for all measurements obtained in the surveys, thus attempting, as far as possible to ensure consistency of measures across all geographical areas and between annual surveys (HSE DATA ARCHIVES: 1991-2008). For the various yearly dataset, coding was well analysed to ensure all the children were from African and Caribbean background. It was also ensured that consistent methods were used in the collecting of this data. The data were sorted to derive information on a total of 900 African and Caribbean children aged 5 – 18 years. Diastolic and systolic blood pressures as well as height, weight and body mass index of the children were retrieved for analysis using SPSS version 17. Out of the total number of children, 99% had valid parameters which could be analysed. The analysis of the data involved the sorting out of the data into various ages (5 to 18 years) and gender. For each age group and gender, the 50th, 75th, 90th and 95th height percentile were determined. Then for each height percentile of a

particular age group and gender, the respective 50th, 90th, 95th and 99th percentile of both the systolic and diastolic pressures was determined. Then the results were tabulated in an ascending order for easy reading and comparison.

8.4 Results

Tables 8(a) and 8(b) show the descriptive statistics for the systolic and diastolic BP data of the African and Caribbean children obtained from the Health Survey for England from 1991 to 2008 presented in narrow age ranges (5-7, 8-10, 11-13, 14-16 and 17-18).

BOYS					Valu	es = <u>+</u> SD
Age		Height	Weight	Systolic BP	Diastolic BP	BMI
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(mmHg)	(mmHg)	(kg/m²)
5-7	86	123.0	25.3	106	59	16.6
		7.6	5.1	10	8	2.1
8-10	101	139.5	35.8	111	61	18.1
		9.2	9.8	10	8	3.3
11-13	90	156.0	48.2	114	59	19.5
		9.5	12.5	11	8	3.4
14-16	81	171.7	60.4	117	56	20.4
		8.4	11.8	10	10	3.2
17-18	37	178.2	78.0	122	62	24.6
		7.2	21.7	10	10	6.2

 Table 8(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Systolic and Diastolic BP data for Sample

 Population of African and Caribbean children.

Table 8(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Systolic and Diastolic BP data for Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.

GIRLS					Value	es = <u>+</u> SD
Age		Height	Weight	Systolic BP	Diastolic BP	BMI
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(mmHg)	(mmHg)	(kg/m²)
5-7	75	123.4	26.5	105	59	17.2
		7.1	7.1	7	9	2.9
8-10	95	140.3	35.6	107	58	17.9
		9.5	9.0	9	8	3.1
11-13	96	154.9	51.9	111	59	21.5
		8.4	13.7	9	8	4.9
14-16	102	163.8	62.9	116	60	23.3
		5.8	14.0	9	8	4.6
17-18	58	163.7	63.1	117	61	23.6
		5.8	13.1	11	10	5.3

Tables 8(c) to 8(f) and figures 8(a) to 8(d) illustrate the tabulated blood pressure centile values by exact age with their corresponding percentile curves/charts for the African and Caribbean boys and girls respectively ranging from 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th percentiles and tables 8(g) and 8(h) present the blood pressure centile tables for the same sample group.

Doys			DP	Systolic Centi	lles		
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	89	92	96	101	106	113	123
6	90	94	99	104	110	117	126
7	92	96	101	106	113	120	129
8	92	97	103	108	115	122	130
9	93	98	104	110	116	123	132
10	93	99	105	111	118	125	133
11	93	100	106	112	119	126	134
12	94	101	107	114	121	128	136
13	95	102	109	116	123	130	137
14	96	103	110	117	124	131	139
15	97	104	111	118	125	132	140
16	98	105	112	119	126	133	141
17	100	107	113	120	127	134	142
18	101	108	115	122	129	136	144

Table 8(c). Tabulated African and Caribbean Boys' BP Systolic centile values by exact age Boys BP Systolic Centiles

98th 91th Blood Pressure (mmHg) 75th 50th 25th 9th 2nd Age (years)

Boys Systolic Blood Pressure Centile Charts

Figure 8(a). Boys' Systolic Blood Pressure centile charts



Table 8(d). Tabulated Boys' Diastolic BP centile values by exact age

Figure 8(b). Boys' Diastolic Blood Pressure centile charts

Girls			BP	Systolic Centi	les		
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	88	94	99	104	108	112	116
6	88	94	100	105	109	114	118
7	88	95	100	106	110	115	120
8	88	95	101	107	112	117	122
9	89	96	102	108	113	119	124
10	90	97	103	109	115	121	126
11	91	98	105	111	117	123	128
12	92	99	106	112	118	124	130
13	93	100	107	114	120	126	132
14	94	101	108	115	121	127	134
15	95	102	109	115	122	128	135
16	96	103	109	116	123	130	137
17	97	104	110	117	124	131	139
18	98	104	110	117	124	132	141

Table 8(e). Tabulated Girls' Systolic BP centile values by exact age

Girls Systolic Blood Pressure Centile Charts



Figure 8(c).Girls' Systolic Blood Pressure centile charts

Girls			BP	Diastolic Cent	iles		
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	43	48	52	58	64	71	80
6	43	48	53	58	64	71	79
7	44	48	53	58	64	71	79
8	44	48	53	58	64	70	78
9	44	48	53	58	64	70	77
10	44	48	53	58	64	70	77
11	44	49	53	58	64	70	76
12	44	49	54	59	64	70	76
13	45	49	54	59	64	70	77
14	45	49	54	59	65	71	77
15	44	49	54	60	65	71	78
16	44	49	55	60	66	72	79
17	44	49	55	61	67	73	80
18	43	49	55	61	68	74	81
	Girls	Diastolic	Blood Pr	essure C	entile Ch	narts	
100							
90							
80	_						98th

Table 8(f). Tabulated Girls' Diastolic BP centile values by exact age

91th Blood Pressure (mmHg) 75th Oth 25th 9th 2nd Age (years)

Figure 8(d).Girls' Diastolic Blood Pressure centile charts

Generally, both systolic and diastolic BP increased with age for the African and Caribbean children as shown in tables 8(a) and 8(b) above. There was no significant difference in BP observed with gender. However, boys had relatively higher BP, especially systolic BP (from 106 to 122 mmhg) compared to girls (from 105 to 117 mmhg). This is consistent with the effect of body size (indicated by weight and height) on blood pressure most significantly noticed with systolic BP (Jackson et al, 2007). However, girls who gain more weight than boys during puberty could have higher blood pressures than boys (William et al, 2004). Body weight was observed to be a significant factor influencing BP in this study. BP fairly increased with height.

				0	DBP	, mmHg			
	BP	Pe	rcentile o	f Height	t	F	Percenti	le of Heig	ht
Age	Percentile	50th	75th	90th	95th	50th	75th	90th	95th
	50th	99	102	101	102	52	52	53	55
	90th	104	104	105	105	68	67	66	68
	95th	104	104	107	107	68	68	68	72
5	99th	104	104	107	107	68	68	68	72
	50th	101	102	102	102	59	59	59	59
	90th	128	126	125	125	74	74	73	72
	95th	128	128	128	128	74	76	75	75
6	99th	128	128	128	128	74	78	78	78
	50th	106	106	108	108	60	58	58	58
	90th	120	122	122	122	72	72	73	73
	95th	120	126	124	124	73	73	74	74
7	99th	120	130	130	130	73	74	75	75
	50th	107	107	107	108	62	60	61	62
	90th	120	116	120	122	81	76	74	73
	95th	120	120	122	138	81	81	81	81
8	99th	120	120	122	138	81	81	81	81
	50th	111	111	111	111	61	61	61	60
	90th	115	116	118	120	71	75	74	73
	95th	119	118	120	123	78	78	78	78
9	99th	119	119	120	123	78	79	79	79
	50th	108	112	109	110	62	61	59	59
	90th	132	131	127	126	76	73	70	70
	95th	137	134	132	132	81	78	77	76
10	99th	137	137	137	137	82	82	82	82

Table 8(g): BP levels African-Caribbean Children aged 5-18 years (Boys)

	50th	108	110	109	110	56	58	57	57
	90th	127	121	120	122	65	71	69	68
	95th	134	132	129	128	66	72	72	72
11	99th	134	134	134	134	66	72	72	72
	50th	114	114	111	113	58	58	57	58
	90th	123	127	124	123	71	76	73	72
	95th	128	128	128	128	77	82	82	82
12	99th	128	128	128	128	77	82	82	82
	50th	116	119	120	120	62	62	62	61
	90th	138	138	138	138	65	67	68	68
	95th	138	139	138	138	67	69	69	69
13	99th	138	139	139	139	67	69	70	70
	50th	115	118	118	119	55	55	55	56
	90th	128	131	130	131	75	75	75	75
	95th	137	150	146	144	76	85	83	81
14	99th	137	156	156	156	76	90	90	90
	50th	112	114	114	112	55	55	53	54
	90th	126	126	126	126	64	63	63	63
	95th	126	132	131	130	64	64	64	64
15	99th	126	133	133	133	64	64	64	64
	50th	116	117	117	116	53	53	53	53
	90th	130	131	129	128	72	70	69	69
	95th	134	133	133	133	79	77	76	76
16	99th	134	134	134	134	79	79	79	79
	50th	119	118	118	118	57	60	61	61
	90th	133	133	133	133	82	76	75	77
	95th	136	135	135	140	87	85	84	84
17	99th	136	136	136	143	87	87	87	87
	50th	119	120	120	120	73	66	62	64
	90th	133	138	136	143	76	75	75	75
	95th	133	139	139	146	76	76	76	76
18	99th	133	139	139	146	76	76	76	76

Table 8(h): BP levels African-Caribbean Children aged 5-18 years (Girls)

			SBP, mr	nHg			DBP	, mmHg	
		Per	rcentile o	f Height		F	Percenti	le of Heig	ht
Age	BP Percentile	50th	75th	90th	95th	50 th	75th	90th	95th
	50th	105	104	104	104	57	56	56	56
	90th	118	110	106	106	80	71	68	68
	95th	121	121	121	121	84	84	84	84
5	99th	121	121	121	121	84	84	84	84
	50th	106	103	104	103	58	57	57	57
	90th	113	113	113	113	67	67	67	67
	95th	117	116	117	117	67	70	70	70
6	99th	117	117	117	117	67	72	72	72
7	50th	106	106	107	106	61	61	61	61

	90th	110	112	113	113	76	76	76	76
	95th	112	113	118	118	76	76	77	77
	99th	112	113	118	118	76	76	81	81
	50th	104	104	104	104	61	62	63	63
	90th	115	116	116	116	74	70	69	72
	95th	116	119	119	119	76	76	76	76
8	99th	116	119	119	119	76	76	76	76
	50th	104	104	104	105	56	56	55	56
	90th	119	119	119	119	65	63	65	66
	95th	120	119	119	128	66	65	66	66
9	99th	120	120	120	128	66	66	66	66
	50th	106	109	109	110	57	57	59	58
	90th	120	120	120	120	72	69	72	71
	95th	120	122	122	122	77	74	74	73
10	99th	120	122	122	122	77	77	77	77
	50th	114	110	110	109	60	60	60	60
	90th	125	122	127	126	70	67	70	70
	95th	129	129	131	130	76	71	74	74
11	99th	129	129	131	131	78	78	78	78
	50th	109	110	110	111	54	56	54	56
	90th	127	127	128	127	65	77	75	74
	95th	127	128	128	128	73	80	80	80
12	99th	127	128	128	128	73	80	80	80
	50th	108	110	111	113	59	59	59	59
	90th	119	124	124	123	74	70	68	68
	95th	122	124	124	124	76	76	76	75
13	99th	122	124	124	124	76	76	76	76
	50th	112	116	118	118	59	59	59	60
	90th	139	132	131	130	65	66	69	68
	95th	140	140	140	140	67	69 70	82	82
14	99th	140	140	140	140	68	73	82	82
	50th	114	114	114	115	59	59	59	59
	90th	127	127	127	127	63	69 74	70	70
	95th	127	127	127	127	67	71	79	70
15	99th	127	127	127	127	54	50	91	91
	50th	129	179	120	170	76	74	74	74
	90th	120	120	129	120	70	74	74	74
40	95th	120	132	150	151	77	77	77	77
16	99th	116	117	114	115	56	56	56	58
	50th	128	135	135	133	74	72	71	71
	90(I) 05+b	130	137	137	136	78	76	76	75
17	90(I)	139	139	139	139	78	78	78	78
17	99(I) 50th	116	118	117	118	64	64	64	63
	5UIN	120	13/	131	134	71	75	75	75
	90(I) 05+b	132	143	143	143	77	21 81	70	78
40	90(1)	132	143	143	143	77	83	83	70 83
18	99th	132	143	140	140	11	00	03	00
8.5 Discussion

In this chapter, BP percentile charts and BP in relation to height percentile tables have been produced for the African and Caribbean child and youth population living in the UK. The BP tables would help to characterise BP of children of black descent and complement existing BP charts for British children. To use these tables in the clinical setting, the child's height percentile is determined using standard height growth charts. Then the child's measured BP (SBP and DBP) is compared with the numbers provided in the table according to the child's age and height. The child's BP is normal if BP falls below the 90th percentile. If the child's BP is equal to or above the 90th percentile, the measurement should be repeated to confirm elevated BP. BP above the 95th percentile needs follow up as well as BP between 90th and 95th percentiles (USDHHS 2005). In this study BP increased generally with age and weight and not particularly with height. This finding is confirmed by previous studies conducted on children. In 2008, Patel et al conducted a study on impact of weight, height and age on blood pressure in school children. It was found that body weight was the most significant predictor of blood pressure (Patel et al, 2008). In 1996 and 1997, similar findings were observed in studies conducted by Anand et al and Thakor et al respectively (Anand and Tandon, 1996), (Thakor et al, 1997). Similarly, in this study BP increased consistently with weight and not with height. Hence, maintaining body weight in childhood is essential for prevention of hypertension in communities.

Previous studies have shown that BP in children is determined by height as well as weight (Patel et al, 2008). However it has been suggested that the proportion of BP attributable to height is physiological whereas that contributed by weight is pathological (Jackson et al, 2007). Consequently some international reference BP charts have been stratified by height (Chukwunonso, 2011). Additionally, reported increases in the prevalence of paediatric hypertension could be explained by an increased prevalence of overweight and obesity (Jackson et al, 2007). However, caution must be exercised when including obese children in references as this might lead to higher than normal BP (Patel et al, 2008).

Studies conducted in a number of adult populations in Africa have shown that the mean blood pressures of men are higher than those of women (Akinkugbu and Ojo, 1968; Ikeme et al, 1974). Similarly, during childhood and adolescence the mean blood pressures of boys are observed to be slightly higher than those of girls (Jackson et al, 2007). The results in this study confirm this observation where the mean blood pressures of the boys were slightly higher than those of the girls. It has been postulated that these differences in the blood pressures between boys and girls may be related to hormonal and other changes during development such as weight and fat gain.

Londe et al and Buck have shown that higher blood pressure levels in children tend to persist (Londe et al, 1971; Buck, 1973). There are, however recognised levels of arterial blood pressure which if persistent over prolonged periods can lead to increased morbidity and mortality. It is therefore necessary that critical BP cut offs in black children are established to make it easier to identify those with raised arterial blood pressures for early diagnosis and treatment.

There is the likelihood that adult hypertension may begin during childhood and in some cases, childhood high blood pressure has been shown to track into adult life (Bao et al, 1995). Furthermore, there is increasing evidence to prove that childhood high blood

pressure is strongly associated with adult hypertension and this can be established in early life (Dekkers et al, 2002; Lane and Gill, 2004).

Moreover, the prevalence of hypertension and its related diseases is higher and more difficult to treat among people of African origin in the UK (Cruickshank et al, 2001). The majority of adult population-based blood pressure studies have reported increased prevalence of hypertension, higher mean blood pressure levels and higher morbidity and mortality rates attributable to hypertension among Africans and Caribbean than Europeans. In a cross-sectional study to compare blood pressures of adult African and Caribbean origin living in the UK with those of people of European origin, it was observed that the prevalence of hypertension was higher in the former group than the latter (Charles and Raj, 2003). Also in a study conducted in South London between 1994 to 1996, it was found that the prevalence of hypertension was raised two to threefold among UK residents of African, Caribbean and South Asian origin compared to Caucasians (Francesco et al, 1997). Indeed, a number of US studies conducted to assess BP among African-American and white-American children and adolescents have reported higher blood pressure levels among African-Americans than white-Americans (Prineas et al, 1985; Manatunga et al, 1993). Furthermore, in the US, black migrants from Caribbean and West Africa have been observed to have an increased risk of diseases attributable to hypertension such as stroke, coronary heart disease and endstage renal failure (Lane and Gill, 2003).

The evidence is clear that obesity predisposes to high blood pressure or hypertension and there is an epidemic of obesity in both childhood and adult populations in the UK. This is a cause for concern because high blood pressure, which leads to complications such as cerebrovascular accident, cardiovascular and renal diseases, can occur during childhood.

The development of reference blood pressure percentile charts and tables have improved the understanding of blood pressure variation in children and have also helped with easy monitoring and diagnosis of hypertension in children worldwide. Reference BP tables have also assisted in easy tracking of childhood BP to adulthood and in identifying high risk individuals for early management.

Study Limitation

The sample size for this study although appreciable, could have been higher if blood pressure in children was regularly measured and recorded over the years. Information on BP in children was lacking from most of the annual HSE reports.

Chapter 9: Waist circumference (WC) percentile charts and tables for African and Caribbean children

9.1 Introduction

Waist circumference is an important measure of adiposity and risk of metabolic diseases in both children and adults (Scott et al, 2004). As a surrogate marker of intra-abdominal or visceral fat, waist circumference acts as a more accurate measure in children because it targets central obesity (McCarthy, 2001). During growth from infancy, childhood and adolescence, fat is laid down subcutaneously and intra-abdominally which changes with age and excessive fat accumulation (Fox et al, 1993). Studies have shown that, an increased abdominal fat accumulation and distribution leads to increased waist circumference in obese children, leading to higher blood pressure, LDL cholesterol and triglycerides, lower levels of HDL cholesterol, higher fasting insulin levels and fat accumulation in the liver – all features of the metabolic syndrome (Flodmark et al, 1994; Freedman et al, 1999). Such evidence indicates that monitoring of waist circumference in children and adolescents could be beneficial as a means of early detection of obesity-related risk. To date waist circumference reference charts have been produced for the UK childhood and adolescent population. These reference charts have been based on the predominantly Caucasian population. Outside the UK, waist circumference reference charts have been generated for African-American childhood population but not yet for any Caribbean or African population. However, given the ethnic-related variation in body composition as previously outlined in the preceding chapters, it would be beneficial to develop specific WC references for the UK African-Caribbean children and youth population.

9.2 Aim

To develop waist circumference percentile charts and tables for African and Caribbean children aged 5 to 18 years living in the UK.

9.3 Subjects and Methods

Data on height and waist circumference measured with flexible non-elastic tape of 1336 African and Caribbean children were retrieved from an existing data set of over eight thousand children aged from 5 to 16 years. Fifty two per cent were girls and forty eight per cent were boys. Further details of the subjects and measurement procedures have been presented in chapters two and three. Ethnicity was determined from DFES system provided by the schools. Additionally, waist circumference data on ninety-four African and Caribbean youths aged 17 to 19 years was obtained from archive sources from Health Survey for England (HSE) to supplement the dataset and extend the age range up to and beyond 18 years.

The data were sorted by age groups and gender. Waist circumference smoothed percentile charts were constructed from the data for boys and girls using LMS software (Cole 1990). As previously described, the LMS software/method is used to develop smoothed growth centile curves and deals generally with skewness that might exist in the distribution of the waist circumference measurements. It assumes that the data could be normalised by using a power transformation which removes any skewness from the data by reducing one tail of the distribution and extending the other (Cole, 1990). For each age group and gender, the maximum power required to obtain normality is calculated and summarised as lambda (L) smooth curve. The patterns observed for the mean (M) and co-efficient of variation (S) are also represented by smoothed curves. Finally, the LMS curves developed convert measurements into s.d scores (Cole, 1990).

Additionally, the 1336 African and Caribbean children were sorted into yearly age groups. Then for each age group and gender, the 50^{th} , 75^{th} , 90^{th} and 95^{th} height percentiles were determined. Finally, for each height percentile of a particular age group and gender, the 50^{th} , 75^{th} , 90^{th} and 95^{th} waist circumference percentile was determined. The results were then arranged according to gender and age and tabulated as seen below (Tables WC_{boys} and WC_{girls}).

9.4 Results

Tables 9(a) and 9(b) show the descriptive statistics for the waist circumference data presented in narrow ages ranges (5-7, 8-10, 11-13, 14-16 and 17-18) for the African and Caribbean children. Tables 9(c) and 9(d) and figures 9(a) and 9(b) illustrate the tabulated waist circumference centile values by exact age with their corresponding percentile curves/charts for the African and Caribbean boys and girls respectively ranging from 2nd, 9th, 25th, 50th, 75th, 91st and 98th percentiles.

BOYS				Va	lues = + SD
Age		Height	Weight	BMI	WC
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(cm)
5 - 7	227	122.2	24.6	16.3	55.6
		7.21	6.55	2.86	6.2
8 - 10	248	139.3	35.7	18.2	62.0
		8.08	9.93	3.56	8.4
11- 13	137	155.0	47.3	19.5	67.8
		9.99	12.48	3.95	9.9
14 - 16	32	169.8	59.4	20.5	72.3
		8.36	12.73	3.74	8.5
17 - 18	36	176.2	75.2	24.2	78.1
		7.10	19.30	6.10	22.0

Table 9(a): Descriptive statistics for the Boys' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.

Table 9(b): Descriptive statistics for the Girls' Sample Population of African and Caribbean children.

GIRLS				Va	lues = + SD
Age		Height	Weight	BMI	WC
(yrs)		(cm)	(kg)	(kg/m²)	(cm)
5 - 7	222	123.0	25.7	16.7	56.5
		7.7	6.6	2.9	6.5
8 - 10	276	140.5	38.2	19.0	63.2
		9.1	11.4	4.1	9.5
11- 13	169	155.5	49.0	20.2	67.7
		7.6	11.3	4.2	8.1
14 - 16	27	161.5	56.5	21.7	69.1
		6.4	8.6	3.2	6.6
17 - 18	57	162.7	56.9	21.5	64.8
		5.9	9.4	3.5	13.3

Generally, mean waist circumference increased with age. For boys there was continuous increase while in the case of the girls there is a gradual increase from age five to thirteen and then the curves tend to show a slight plateau and then a decline. This may likely reflect the different periods of puberty onset which are controlled by hormonal changes with gender specific influences on waist circumference.

The waist circumference percentile tables show that waist circumference is proportionally related to height and as height/stature increases, waist circumference also increases for the various age groups and gender. Considering the 50th percentile for the boys (Figure 9a), there is an incremental rise in waist circumference with height from age five to fifteen years. A sharp rise is observed from 5 to 11 years, the pre-pubertal years, and a slow or gradual rise from 12 years to 15 years for the boys. A similar but lesser trend is observed for the girls.

Boys				WC Centiles			
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	46.7	48.4	50.4	52.7	55.6	59.2	64.5
6	47.1	49.0	51.2	53.8	57.1	61.3	67.8
7	47.7	49.8	52.2	55.1	58.8	63.8	71.6
8	48.9	51.2	53.8	57.0	61.2	66.9	76.3
9	50.3	52.9	55.7	59.4	64.1	70.6	81.5
10	51.9	54.7	57.8	61.8	67.0	74.3	86.7
11	53.2	56.2	59.6	64.0	69.7	77.6	91.2
12	54.4	57.6	61.3	66.0	72.1	80.6	95.2
13	55.8	59.2	63.2	68.3	74.9	84.0	99.3
14	56.8	60.6	64.9	70.4	77.5	87.2	103.0
15	57.3	61.5	66.1	72.0	79.6	89.7	105.7
16	57.2	61.7	66.8	73.1	81.1	91.6	107.4
17	56.5	61.5	67.0	73.7	82.2	92.8	108.1
18	55.4	60.8	66.8	74.0	82.8	93.5	108.1

Table 9(c). Tabulated African and Caribbean Boys' waist circumference centile values by exact age



Figure 9(a). Waist circumference centile charts for African and Caribbean Boys

Girls				WC Centiles			
Age	2nd	9th	25th	50th	75th	91th	98th
5	45.8	47.8	49.9	52.5	55.8	59.9	66.0
6	46.6	48.8	51.2	54.2	57.9	62.7	70.1
7	47.4	49.9	52.5	55.9	60.1	65.7	74.5
8	48.5	51.2	54.2	57.9	62.6	69.0	79.1
9	49.9	52.8	56.1	60.2	65.4	72.4	83.6
10	51.5	54.6	58.2	62.6	68.2	75.7	87.7
11	53.0	56.3	60.1	64.7	70.7	78.5	90.8
12	54.2	57.6	61.6	66.4	72.6	80.7	93.2
13	54.8	58.4	62.5	67.5	73.9	82.2	94.8
14	54.6	58.4	62.6	67.8	74.4	82.9	95.7
15	53.8	57.6	61.9	67.3	74.0	82.8	96.0
16	52.4	56.3	60.7	66.2	73.1	82.2	95.9
17	50.6	54.6	59.1	64.7	71.9	81.3	95.5
18	48.9	52.9	57.5	63.2	70.6	80.2	95.0

Table 9(d). Tabulated African and Caribbean Girls waist circumference centile values by exact age



Figure 9(b). Waist circumference centile charts for African and Caribbean Girls

		WC (cm)				
		Percentile of Height				
Age	WC Percentile	50 th	75th	90th	95th	
	50th	51.9000	52.8000	53.4000	53.4000	
	90th	57.0000	58.4000	60.1000	59.8000	
	95th	58.1000	60.1000	62.0000	61.8000	
5	99th	58.1000	60.1000	62.0000	61.8000	
	50th	51.7000	53.6000	54.0000	54.0000	
	90th	58.4000	60.6000	60.6000	60.7000	
	95th	61.6000	61.8000	62.2000	63.3000	
6	99th	61.6000	61.8000	62.2000	63.3000	
	50th	54.5000	55.0000	55.7000	55.7000	
	90th	58.8000	60.9000	64.8000	67.3000	
	95th	60.4000	67.0000	69.2000	71.9000	
7	99th	60.4000	67.0000	69.2000	71.9000	
	50th	55.4000	57.3000	57.9000	57.9000	
	90th	62.8000	64.4000	66.3000	67.0000	
	95th	63.2000	68.3000	72.9000	72.6000	
8	99th	63.2000	68.3000	72.9000	72.6000	
	50th	59.0000	60.1000	60.3000	60.3000	
	90th	67.7000	70.0000	74.3000	75.2000	
	95th	77.5000	75.6000	77.0000	78.1000	
9	99th	77.5000	75.6000	77.0000	78.1000	
	50th	60.0000	61.0000	61.9000	62.0000	
	90th	69.2000	76.2000	75.8000	76.8000	
	95th	72.6000	82.6000	83.3000	84.0000	
10	99th	72.6000	82.6000	83.3000	84.0000	
	50th	60.6000	61.3000	62.0000	62.3000	
	90th	66.0000	73.9000	75.1000	86.0000	
	95th	92.4000	92.5000	94.7000	94.6000	
11	99th	92.4000	92.5000	94.7000	94.6000	
	50th	65.8000	65.5000	65.4000	65.4000	
	90th	76.2000	78.9000	79.9000	79.2000	
	95th	82.5000	89.6000	83.3000	83.0000	
12	99th	82.5000	89.6000	83.3000	83.0000	
	50th	68.2000	69.1000	68.0000	68.0000	
	90th	97.6000	90.6000	89.6000	89.3000	
	95th	97.6000	101.5000	99.3000	98.7000	
13	99th	97.6000	101.5000	99.3000	98.7000	
	50th	68.0000	69.1000	69.7000	69.7000	
	90th	68.0000	90.5000	87.3000	87.3000	
	95th	68.0000	90.5000	87.3000	87.3000	
14	99th	68.0000	90.5000	87.3000	87.3000	
15	50th	72.4000	72.4000	70.0000	70.7000	

Table 9(e). Waist circumference centile table for African and Caribbean Boys

	90th	72.4000	72.4000	70.0000	82.6000
	95th	72.4000	72.4000	70.0000	82.6000
	99th	72.4000	72.4000	70.0000	82.6000
	50th	68.7000	71.3000	71.4000	71.4000
	90th	68.7000	71.3000	71.4000	71.4000
	95th	68.7000	71.3000	71.4000	71.4000
16	99th	68.7000	71.3000	71.4000	71.4000

WC (cm) **Percentile of Height 50**th WC Percentile 90th Age 75th 95th 51.4000 51.8000 52.2000 52.4000 50th 60.3000 58.4000 58.1000 58.3000 90th 65.8000 64.7000 63.3000 64.3000 95th 65.8000 64.7000 64.3000 63.3000 5 99th 54.7000 54.9000 54.5000 55.0000 50th 60.1000 64.1000 59.9000 64.0000 90th 64.1000 64.2000 64.7000 65.3000 95th 64.1000 64.2000 64.7000 65.3000 6 99th 54.5000 55.1000 56.7000 57.5000 50th 66.1000 65.7000 66.7000 68.9000 90th 72.9000 70.8000 71.3000 72.6000 95th 72.9000 70.8000 71.3000 72.6000 7 99th 55.4000 54.3000 56.4000 56.4000 50th 63.2000 66.5000 71.6000 71.7000 90th 68.5000 72.1000 75.8000 75.1000 95th 72.1000 75.1000 68.5000 75.8000 8 99th 59.0000 60.4000 60.6000 62.0000 50th 78.3000 74.1000 78.5000 78.6000 90th 80.8000 83.0000 82.4000 83.4000 95th 80.8000 83.0000 82.4000 83.4000 9 99th 62.7000 64.5000 64.4000 60.4000 50th 72.4000 76.3000 77.1000 77.7000 90th 79.8000 81.9000 85.7000 88.3000 95th 79.8000 81.9000 85.7000 88.3000 10 99th 62.3000 62.2000 63.6000 64.0000 50th 75.7000 74.6000 75.4000 74.7000 90th 79.6000 80.8000 83.6000 79.7000 95th 83.6000 79.6000 80.8000 79.7000 11 99th 65.7000 66.8000 66.6000 67.7000 50th 83.8000 84.0000 84.3000 84.2000 90th 93.5000 91.1000 88.3000 86.9000 95th 91.1000 88.3000 86.9000 93.5000 12 99th

Table 9(f). Waist circumference centile table for African and Caribbean Girls

	50th	70.1000	70.1000	70.1000	70.5000
	90th	76.6000	77.1000	78.3000	78.2000
	95th	76.6000	79.1000	81.3000	81.1000
13	99th	76.6000	79.1000	81.3000	81.1000
	50th	71.1000	71.3000	71.3000	71.3000
	90th	71.1000	85.9000	84.2000	84.2000
	95th	71.1000	85.9000	84.2000	84.2000
14	99th	71.1000	85.9000	84.2000	84.2000
	50th	67.3000	66.9000	67.8000	67.8000
	90th	67.3000	66.9000	74.5000	74.5000
	95th	67.3000	66.9000	74.5000	74.5000
15	99th	67.3000	66.9000	74.5000	74.5000
	50th	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000
	90th	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000
	95th	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000
16	99th	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000	64.8000

9.5 Discussion

In this chapter, waist circumference percentile charts and tables have been developed for African and Caribbean children living in the UK.

Until recently, it had been assumed that intra-abdominal or visceral fat accumulation (a major risk factor for obesity related ill-health) was a phenomenon only in adults but not children, with the result that visceral fat measurement had been ignored in children. The situation was hampered by the fact that the technology (such as computerised tomography) for quantifying visceral fat was considered unsafe for children because of radiation risk. Consequently, the metabolic risk of intra-abdominal adipose tissue or fat accumulation in children was under appreciated for a long time (McCarthy, 2006). In 1992 and 1993, the first studies conducted in children to examine abdominal subcutaneous and intra-abdominal fat distribution using nuclear magnetic resonance imaging, by two groups of researchers, De Ridder et al and Fox et al respectively, revealed the presence of intra-abdominal fat in children and that its volume was highly

variable between individuals within and between ages as well as across varying levels of fatness. In addition, some of the children were found to have visceral fat values that were associated with higher health risks than in obese adults (De Ridder et al, 1992; Fox et al, 1993).

These measurements had been collected at a time when in the UK, the child obesity epidemic had not really become established. Follow up studies in 2000 and 2008 conducted by Fox et al and Benfield et al respectively, when the childhood obesity had become established, revealed higher amounts of visceral fat in obese compared with healthy boys and girls aged 13years (Fox et al, 2000; Benfield et al, 2008). Although subcutaneous abdominal fat had accounted for only 10% of total abdominal fat, it should be noted however, that the studies relating WC to components of the metabolic syndrome in children suggest that it is total abdominal fat rather than intra-abdominal fat which is related to risk and hence support the use of waist circumference to assess metabolic risk in children.

According to studies done by Misra et al and Zhu et al, ethnic differences in waist circumference have been shown among adult populations. Misra et al proved from their studies that, waist circumference levels for the assessment of abdominal obesity should not be uniformly applied to all populations and ethnic groups (Misra et al, 2005). Zhu et al further stress the importance of race and ethnic specific waist circumference cut-offs in identifying individuals at risk of cardiovascular disease (Zhu et al, 2005). Unfortunately, such studies are lacking in the paediatric age group, although reference data for waist circumference are available from different countries (Sung et al, 2006). In view of the fact that waist circumference is a surrogate measure of intra-abdominal adiposity and a sensitive marker of cardiovascular diseases, ethnic specific waist circumference cut-offs should be ascertained for effective monitoring of obesity.

These are the first waist circumference percentile curves developed specifically for African and Caribbean children living in the UK. Earlier work by McCarthy et al in 2001 established waist circumference percentile curves for predominantly Caucasian children aged five to sixteen years (McCarthy et al, 2001) with findings similar to those above. Although, WC generally increased with age in both groups, the black children were found to have higher mean WC levels compared to the Caucasian children. A recent study has proved that onset of puberty is influenced by ethnicity and black children begin puberty before white children. Furthermore, black children tend to have more subcutaneous and visceral fat and hence higher WC compared to Caucasian children (Staiano et al, 2013).These charts and additional waist circumference tables produced in this study provide defined WC mean values for various age groups and gender for African and Caribbean children living in the UK. These charts should now be evaluated in both clinical and epidemiological contexts.

As waist circumference is a surrogate measure of abdominal adiposity and obesity, it has become the simplest anthropometric tool for identifying at-risk obese children who are likely to be predisposed to obesity ill-health. In a US study, diabetes mellitus prevalence among adolescents increased tenfold between 1982 and 1994 with all the cases occurring in obese individuals (Pinhas-Hamiel et al, 1996). A review of factors associated with childhood obesity revealed factors including parental obesity, early maturation and **low socio-economic status** (Parsons et al, 1999). Children from African and Caribbean background living in the UK form part of the ethnic minority group challenged economically and hence are at a higher risk of becoming obese.

Consequently, such children should require regular follow-ups for obesity monitoring.

There has been ample evidence to indicate that waist circumference measurement can provide vital information in children in relation to measurement of abdominal and visceral fatness which reflect their risk for acquiring obesity associated diseases (Saxena et al, 2004; Goran et al, 1997; He et al, 2002). Hence these WC charts and tables for children of black descent would assist both clinicians and epidemiologists to monitor WC levels for disease prevention and management.

Following the initial WC centile charts published for the UK child and youth population in 2001 (McCarthy et al, 2001), a number of WC charts have been developed for a number of population groups around the world including USA, Canada, Australia,, China (Jose et al, 2004). However it is conspicuous to note that, to date, there is an absence of equivalent charts for any Sub-Saharan country or for the smaller Caribbean Island populations (McCarthy, 2014). Hence there is an urgent need for these countries to produce equivalent WC charts. Until this is completed, it is impossible to make any meaningful cross-cultural comparisons for children of black descent.

Study Limitation

The sample size obtained for drawing the percentile charts was appreciable. However, the number of children in the lower age group (example five and six years) was less compared to the numbers for the older children.

Chapter 10: General discussion, study limitations, future work and conclusion

10.1 General Discussion

In this study, causes, effects and the impact of obesity in the paediatric age group have been presented together with the development of a range of monitoring percentile charts and tables for tracking body composition parameters among African-Caribbean children. Hence, this thesis has produced percentile charts of selected body composition measures including per cent fat mass, fat free mass, skeletal muscle mass, waist circumference and blood pressure which are improved measures of overweight and obesity and/or metabolic disease risk compared with BMI. In chapters three and four, corrected fat mass and skeletal muscle mass BIA equations have been produced for African and Caribbean boys and girls. The gender differences in these equations could be due to the developmental differences in boys and girls during growth. These equations have helped to produce body composition percentile charts which can be used specifically to assess black children in paediatric clinics and also for epidemiological purposes. The fat mass and fat free mass charts produced in this study specifically for black children could perform as excellent monitoring tools for obesity in black children compared to BMI and general paediatric weight monitoring tools. The various measures of skeletal muscle mass such as absolute SMMa (kg) (appendicular skeletal muscle mass in kilograms) and per cent SMM have been derived by this study. Sarcopenia, which is the age related decline of skeletal muscle mass strength and function, has been found as a predisposing factor for metabolic diseases. Sarcopenia appears to have its origins in early childhood and can track into adulthood with potentially serious consequences (Jensen et al, 2007; Aihie and Cooper, 2007). These measures of skeletal muscle mass would aid effective monitoring of sarcopenia as well

as metabolic disease risk by clinicians and epidemiologists. Similarly, the blood pressure as well as the waist circumference percentile charts and tables should be used in paediatric settings for the assessment of children for easy and effective monitoring of BP and abdominal fatness (waist circumference).

The trend of childhood overweight and obesity continues to rise resulting in the escalation of metabolic ill-health among children. Consequently, this is reflected in national and global monitoring of childhood obesity in health surveys such as the HSE, NDNS and NCMP. These cross-sectional surveys have brought to light the unevenness of prevalence rates of overweight and obesity and its related morbidity across the UK population.

Obesity prevalence among children of black descent is higher compared to Caucasians due to a range of factors that are socio-cultural, dietary and economic as well as the fact that they form part of ethnic minority groups. Ethnic differences in cardiovascular disease risk have been reported with increased risk and deaths observed in people of ethnic minority living in the UK such as Africans and Caribbean (Nish, 2003). These risk factors which include high triglycerides levels, increased insulin resistance and higher blood pressure levels, all of which are directly or indirectly linked to overweight and obesity, have been found even in children contributing to an increased risk of suffering from CVD in later life (Whincup et al, 2002). Reports also show that the prevalence of type 2 diabetes, predisposed by overweight and obesity, is higher in South Asian and black children all from ethnic minority background (Haines et al, 2007; Ehtisham et al, 2005). To date, body mass index (BMI) has been the most common measure to rank excess weight in the assessment of overweight and obesity. Although BMI correlates with adiposity, it does not adequately describe ethnic variability in terms of overweight and obesity. For a given BMI, people of South Asian origin have been found to have higher body fat as well as insulin resistance compared with white Europeans (Dudeja et al, 2001; Deurenberg et al, 2002; Ehtisham et al, 2005). Even in children and adolescents, it has been shown that for the same age and sex, a child can have a twofold increase of fat mass for the same BMI (Wells, 2000). In fact unlike Caucasian children, children of black descent, have lower average fat mass at similar BMI levels compared to Asian children (Deurenberg et al, 1998). Furthermore, BMI does not provide information on relative proportions of fat and lean mass in an individual. However, for the same weight and/or BMI, increases of fat mass as well as its distribution within the body and a decrease of lean mass is linked to a high risk of developing cardiovascular diseases and type 2 diabetes (Barker, 2005). Body weight and BMI do not reflect either body composition or fat distribution and as such the use of BMI tables, despite their easy accessibility and simplicity as a main measure of overweight and obesity, is not entirely acceptable.

10.2 Limitations of the study

Recruitment of children took almost one year. The main challenge was the fact that children have to be brought to the laboratory with their parents for their measurements to be taken. The reason for this is that the main validation equipment, the DXA, could not be moved away from the lab due to its size and other inherent factors. Consequently, although a lot more children were recruited, only a few who were willing to travel to the lab and as such the sample size was small. Secondly, the fears of some parents could not be allayed. Some of the parents were not sure of the effect of the radiation emitted by the DXA although several health education sessions on the subject were held to thoroughly discuss and explain these issues. They were concerned that this might cause permanent damage to their growing children and therefore refused to participate. At the same time, it was important to balance benefit (science and healthcare) with risk (to the individual) and this also reflected on the sample size.

Recruitment of the participants also required funds which were limited. In most instances, the primary researcher had to visit churches across London with the consequent transportation cost. Furthermore, bringing more children to the lab incurred cost of transportation and provision of meals and entertainment activities as the measurements usually took a whole day and hence, the smaller sample size. However, this should not have affected the validity of the study. Moreover, measurement of total body water would have been better but, the cost of D₂O and mass spectrometry were prohibitive to this study, although this would have allowed a 4-C model of body composition to be conducted, thus improving the predictability of the regression equations in the validation study.

Despite the production of these novel assessment tools, there are still disadvantages to the use of percentile charts and the use of BIA in clinical and epidemiological assessment. Firstly, due to the continual growth of children and youths between birth and early adulthood, around age 18 years, body size, dimensions and composition are continually changing and all percentile charts have to be age-dependent. These contrast with adult assessment tools such as BMI and WC with which fixed cut-offs can be used

153

to define excess adiposity. Thus definitions of excess adiposity or other measures of body composition or metabolic risk are statistically based. Although not an element of this thesis, the measure of abdominal fatness, namely the waist-to-height ration (WHtR) has been shown to be age, gender and ethnicity independent; thus percentile charts are not required for this measure. For BIA, this technology is still not available in all clinical settings and the cost of the equipment will always be an issue given limited and declining healthcare budgets. Equally, there remains a reluctance to accept the merits of the technology by healthcare decision makers (National Institute for Heath & Care Excellence, NICE), despite the wealth of scientific research and validation of the technology. At the same time there remains fervent support for the use of BMI, despite the wealth of research on the poor validity of the measure. There remains a challenge to guide healthcare decision makers into embracing newer and improved assessment tools in paediatric practice.

10.3 Future Work

More work needs to be conducted in the area of body composition of minority ethnic children. People of black descent in the UK make up a significant proportion of the minority population and bear a disproportionate level of ill-health, particularly that related to obesity and metabolic diseases. More insight needs to be gained into the early origins of disease risk in this group and how the genetic and environmental determinants are reflected in their phenotype, which is the makeup of their body composition. Newer proxy measures of body composition should make the identification process more accurate and more precise. Systems such as BIA are at the forefront of these newer measures and beyond BIA, circumferences and ratios (for example: waist-to-height ratio and thigh-to-waist ratio), although outside the scope of this thesis, may also prove beneficial in the future. Children are the future adults in society and their future wellbeing and health is paramount. With the ever-increasing prevalence of overweight and obesity, there is no greater urgency than to tackle this issue now.

10.4 Conclusion

The prevalent rates of metabolic diseases are rising each day. However, the management of these conditions is still limited. Early identification, tracking from childhood and prevention are the best solutions. Hence, more research work should concentrate on not only identifying the causes and predisposing factors but also the development of tools such as those produced by this study for easy monitoring and tracking of body parameters that directly or indirectly identifies individuals at risk of acquiring metabolic ill-health.

References

Adams JP and Murphy PG (2000). Obesity in anaesthesia and intensive care. *British Journal of Anaesthesia* **85** (1) 91-108.

Adler NE, Stewart J (2009). Reducing obesity: motivating action while not blaming the victim. *Milbank Quarterly*; **87**: 49-70.

Aihie SA, Cooper C (2007). Aging, sarcopenia and the life course. *Rev Clin Gerontol*. **16**: 265 – 274.

Akinkugbe OO and Ojo OA (1968). The systemic blood pressure in a rural African community. *Trop. Geog Med* **20**: 347.

Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ, Cleeman JI, Donato KA, Fruchart JC, James WP, Loria CM, Smith SC Jr (2009). International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention, National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, American Heart Association, World Heart Federation, International Atherosclerosis Society, International Association for the Study of Obesity: Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention: National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the for the Study Obesity. *Circulation* 120: 1640-1645.

Alberti KG, Zimmet PZ (1998). Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Part 1: diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus provisional report of WHO consultation. *Diabet Med* 15:539-553. Allison DB, Fontaine KR, Manson JE, Stevens J and Vanltallie TB (1999). Annual deaths attributed to obesity in the United States. *The Journal of the American Medical Association* 282 (16) 1530-1538.

AlNuaim AR, Bamgboye EA, AlHerbish A (1996). The pattern of growth and obesity in Saudi Arabian male school children. *International Journal of Obesity* **20**: 1000-1005.

Anand NK, Tandon L (1996). Prevalence of hypertension on school going children. *Indian Paedtr* 33: 377-81.

Anderson PJ, Critchley JAJH, Chan JCN (2001). Factor analysis of the metabolic syndrome: obesity verses insulin resistance as the central abnormality. *International Journal of Obesity* **25**: 1782.

Anderson J, Osborn SB, Tomlison RWS, Newton D, Rundo J (1964). Neutron activation analysis in man in vivo: a new technique in medical investigation. *Lancet* 2: 1201 – 5.

Arlington VA (1993). Association for advancement of medical instrumentation. American National Standard: Electronic or Automated Sphygmomanometers, AAML.

Armstrong WD, Singer L (1965). Composition and constitution of the mineral phase of bone. *Clin Orthop* **38**: 179-90.

Azizi F, Salehi P, Etemadi A, Zahedi-Asl S (2003). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in an urban population: Tehran Lipid Glucose Study. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* **61**: 29-37.

Balkau B, Charles MA (1999). Comment on the provisional report from the WHO consultation. European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance (EGIR). *Diabet Med* **16**: 442-443.

Barness LA, Opitz JM and Gilbert-Barness E (2007). Obesity: genetic, molecular, and environmental aspects . *American Journal of Medical Genetics*. A **143A** (24): 3016–3034.

Barker DJ, Osmond C (1986). Infant mortality, childhood nutrition and ischaemic heart disease in England and Wales. *Lancet* 1: 1077-1081.

Barker DJ, Martyn CN, Osmond C. Wield GA (1995). Abnormal liver growth in utero and death from coronary heart disease. *Br Med J* 310: 703 – 704.

Bartel DP (2009). MicroRNAs: target recognition and regulatory functions. *Cell* **136** (2): 215-233.

Bartoli WP, Davis JM, Pate RR, Ward DS, Watson PD (1993). Weekly variability in total body water using ${}^{2}\text{H}_{2}\text{O}$ dilution in college age males. *Med Sci Sports Exercise* **25**: 1422-1428.

Baumgartner RN, Chumlea WC, Roche AF (1990). Impedance for body composition. *Exerc Sports Sci Rev* **18**: 193-224.

Baumgartner RN, Stauber PM, McHugh D, Koehler KM, Garry PJ (1995). Crosssectional age differences in body composition in persons 60+ years of age . J Geronto1 A Biol SciMed, 50: 307-16.

Beddoe AH, Stereat SJ, Hill GL, Knight GS (1985). Clinical measurement of body composition using in vivo neutron activation analysis. *J Parent Enter Nutri* **9**: 504-20. Behnke AR, Feen BG, Welham WC (1942). The specific gravity of healthy men. Body weight and volume as an index of obesity. *J. Am. Med. Assoc.* 118: 495–498.

Behnke AR, Wilmore JH (1974). Evaluation and regulation of body build and composition. Englewood Cliffs, *NJ*: Prentice-Hall.

Bentley-Lewis R, Koruda K, Seely EW (2007). The metabolic syndrome in women – risk factors. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab (10): 696-704.

Bland, J.M., and Altman, D.G., (1986). Statistical Methods for Assessing Agreement Between Two Methods of Clinical Measurement. Lancet, 307-310

Bland, J, M. and Altman, D.G., (2003). Applying the right statistics: analyses of measurement studies. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 22: 85-93.

Blankson JM, Larbi EB, Pobee JOM (1977). BP levels of African chn. *J chronic Dis* **30**: 735-43.

Blendea MC, Jacobs D, Stump CS, McFarlane SI, Ogrin C, Bahtyiar G, Stas S, Kumar P, Sha Q, Ferrario CM, Sowers JR (2005). Abrogation of oxidation stress improves insulin sensitivity in the Ren-2 rat model of tissue angiotensin II over expression. *Am J Physoil Endocrinol Metab* **288**: E353-E359.

Bloch F, Hansen WW, Packard ME (1946). Nuclear introduction. *Phys Rev* **70**: 460 – 74.

Borkan GA, Gerzof SG, Robbins AH, Hults DE, Silbert CK, Silbert JE (1982). Assessment of abdominal fat content by computerised tomography. *Am J Clin Nutr.* **36**: 172 – 77.

Borodulin K., Laatikainen T., Juolevi A., and Jousilahti P (2008). Thirty-year trends of physical activity in relation to age, calendar time and birth cohort in Finnish adults. *Eur J Public Health* **18** (3): 339-44.

Boskovic M, Vovk T, Kores Plesnicar B, Grabnar I (2011). Oxidative stress in schizophrenia. *Current Neuropharmacology* **9** (2): 301- 312.

Brambilla P, Lissau I, Flodmark CE, Moreno LA, Widhalm K, Wabitsch M, Pietrobelli A (2007). Metabolic risk factor clustering estimation in children: to draw a line across pediatric metabolic syndrome. *Int J Obes (Lond)* **31**: 591-600.

Bravata DM, Wells CK, Concato J, Kernan WN, Brass LM, Gulanski BI (2004). Two measures of insulin sensitivity provided similar information in a US population. *J Clin Epidemiol* **57**: 1214-1217.

Bray GA (2004). Medical consequences of obesity. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* **89** (6) 2583-2589.

Brazdzionyte J, Macas A (2007) Bland-Atman analysis as an alternative approach for statistical evaluation of agreement between two methods for measuring hemodynamics during acute myocardial infarction. *Medicina* (Kaunas) 43(3):208-214

Brodie DV, Moscrip V, Hutcheon R (1998). Body composition measurement: a review of hydrodensitometry, anthropometry, and impedance methods. *Nutrition* 14: 296–310.

Brown D, Rothery P (1993). Models in Biology: Mathematics, Statistics and Computing. P 13. Sussex, UK: Wiley.

Buskirk ER (1961). Underwater weighing and body density: a review of procedures. In: *Techniques for measuring body composition*. Pp 90-105.
Buck CW (1973). The persistence of elevated BP first observed at age five. *J Chronic Dis*. 26: 2-101.

Caballero B (2007). The global epidemic of obesity: An overview. *Epidemiology Review* **29:** 1 - 5.

Cameron JR, Sorenson J (1963). Measurement of bone mineral in vivo. *Science* **42**: 230-32.

Canoy D and Buchan I (2007). Challenges in Obesity Epidemiology. *Short Science Review. Foresight Tackling Obesities: Future Choices. Obesity Review*, 8(s1): 1-11 (http://www.foresight.gov.uk).

Carr DB, Utzschneider KM, Hull RL (2004). Intra-abdominal fat is a major determinant of National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III criteria for the metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes* **53**(8): 2087-94.

Carruth BR and Skinner JD (2001). The role of dietary calcium and other nutrients in moderating body fat in preschool children. *International Journal of Obesity*. **25**(4): 559-566.

CDC (2010). Healthy Weight – it's not a diet, it's a lifestyle! *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*.

(http://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/childrens_bmi/about_childrens_bmi. html) (Accessed May 2010). CDC (2008). State-specific prevalence of obesity among adults-United States. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*; **57**: 765-768.

CDC (2007). Prevalence of food and vegetable consumption and physical activity by race/ethnicity in the United States in 2005. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*; **56**: 301-304.

Chakravarthy MV, Booth FW (2004). Eating, exercise and thrifty genotypes: connecting the dots toward an evolutionary understanding of modern chronic disease. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, **96**(1), 3-10.

Chan YH, (2003). Biostatistics 104: Correlation Analysis. *Singapore Med J*. Vol 44(12) : 614-619

Charmandari E, Tsigos C, Chrousos G (2005). Endocrinology of the stress response. *Annual Rev Physiol* **67**: 259-284.

Chen W, Bao W, Begum S (2000). Age related patterns of the clustering of cardiovascular risk variable of syndrome X from childhood in a population made up of black and white subjects: the Bogaluga Heart Study. *Diabetes* **49**: 1042-1048.

Chettle DR, Fremlin JH (1984). Techniques of in vivo neutron activation analysis. *Phys Med Biol* **29**: 1011-43.

Chiles C and Wattnum PJ (2010). Psychiatric aspects of the obesity crises. *Psychiatric Times* **27** (4): 45 - 51

Chomitz VR, Collins J, Kim J, Kramer E, McGowan R (2003). Promoting healthy weight among elementary school children via health report cards approach. *Archives of Paediatrics and adolescent Medicine* 157: 765 – 772.

Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, et al. The seventh report of the joint national committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure: the JNC 7 report. *JAMA*. 2003;289.

Chrousos GP (2009). Stress and disorders of the stress system. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **5**: 374-381.

Chrousos GP (2000). The role of stress and the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the pathogenesis of the metabolic syndrome: neuro-endocrine and target tissue-related causes. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* **24** (Suppl 2): S50-S55.

Chrousos GP, Gold PW (1992). The concepts of stress and stress system disorders. Overview of physical and behavioural homeostasis. *JAMA* **267**: 1244-1252.

Chrousos GP, Kino T (2009). Glucocorticoid signaling in the cell. Expanding clinical implications to complex human behavioral and somatic disorders. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **1179**: 153- 166.

Chukwunonso ECC (2008). BP to height ratios as simple, sensitive and specific diagnostic tools for adolescent pre-hypertension in Nigeria. *Ejike Italian J of Paetr* 37: 30.

Chumlea WC and Guo S (1994). Bioelectric impedance and body composition: present status and future directions. *Nutrition Reviews*. **52** 123-131.

Cicero S, Skentou C, Souka A, To MS, and Nicolaides KH, (2001). Cervical length at 22-24 weeks of gestation: comparison of transvaginal and transperineal-translabial ultrasonography. *Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol*, 17: 335-340.

Cohn SH (1981). In vivo neutron activation analysis: state of the art and future prospects. *Med. Phys* **8**: 145-53.

Cohn SH, Dombrowski CS (1971). Measurement of total-body calcium, sodium, chlorine, nitrogen and phosphorus in man by in vivo neutron activation. *J Nucl Med* 12: 499-505.

Cohn SH, Vaswani AN, Yasumura S, Yuen K, Ellis KJ (1984). Improved models for the determination of body fat by in vivo neutron activation. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 40: 255–259.

Cohn SH, Vartsky D, Yasumura S, Vaswan AN, Ellis KJ (1983). Indexes of body cell mass: nitrogen verses potassium. *Am J Physiol* 244: E305-10.

Cole TJ, Freeman JV and Preece (1995). Body mass index reference curves for the UK, 1990. *Archives of Disease in Childhood – BMJ Journals* **73** 25-29

Cook S, Weitzman M, Auinger P, Nguyen M, Dietz WH (2003). Prevalence of a metabolic syndrome phenotype in adolescents: findings from the Third National Health and Nutrition Survey, 1988-1994 *Arch Pediatr Adolesc* 157 : 821-827.

Cornier MA, Dabelea D, Hernandez TL, Lindstrom RC, Steig AJ, Stob NR, Van Pelt RE, Wang H, Eckel RH (2008). The metabolic syndrome. *Endocr Rev* **28**:777-822.

Cote KD and Adams WC (1993). Effect of bone density on body composition estimates in young adult black and white women. *Med Sci Sports* **25**: 290-296.

Cotgrave R (1611). A Dictionarie of the French and English Tongues. Adam Islip

Cummings L (2003) The diet business: Banking on failure. *BBC News*. (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/business/2725943.stm) (Accessed May 2010).

Cunningham J (1994). N x 6.25: recognising a bivariate expression for protein balance in hospitalised patients. *Nutrition* **10**: 124-127.

Csaszar A, Kekes E, Abel T, Papp R, Kiss I, Balogh S (2006). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome estimated by International Diabetes Federation criteria in a Hungarian population. *Blood Press* **15**:101-106.

Damadian R (1971). Tumor detection by nuclear magnetic resonance. *Science* **171**: 1151-53.

De Boo HA, Harding JE (2006). The developmental origins of adult disease (Barker) hypothesis. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 46: 4-14.

De Ridder CM, De Boer RW, Seidell JC, Nieuwenhoff CM, Jeneson JA, Bakker CJ, Zonderland ML, Erich WB (1992). Body fat distribution in pubertal girls quantified by magnetic resonance imaging. *Int j Obes* **16**: 443-449.

Deepa M, Farooq S, Datta M, Deepa R, Mohan V (2007). Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome using WHO, ATPIII and IDF definitions in Asian Indians: the Chennai Urban Rural Epidemiology Study (CURES 34). *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* 23: 127-134.

Dehghan M, Merchant AT (2008). Is BIA accurate in large epidemiological studies? *Nutrition* 7: 26.

Dempster P, Aitkens S (1995). A new air – displacement method for the determination of human body composition. *Med Sci Sports Exercise* **27**: 1692 – 1697.

Dentali F, Squizzato A and Ageno W (2009). The metabolic syndrome as a risk factor for venous and arterial thrombosis. *Seminars in Thrombosis and Haemostasis* **35** (5) 451-457.

Deurenberg P, Van der Kooy K, Leenen R, Weststrate JA (1989). Is an adaptation of Siri's formula for the calculation of body fat percentage from body density in the elderly necessary? *Eur J Clin Nutri* **43**; 559-568.

Dhoble A, Patel K, and Odoms-Young A (2008). Familial and Behavioral Determinants of Obesity in Black Children, and Preventive Strategies. *The Internet Journal of Health ISSN* **7** (2) 1528-8315.

Diabetes Atlas, third edition, International Diabetes Federation, 2006.

Diabetes Atlas, second edition, International Diabetes Federation, 2003.

Diamanti-Kanarakis E, Papavassiliou AG, Kandarakis SA, Chrousos GP (2007). Pathophysiology and types of dyslipidemia in polycystic ovarian syndrome. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **18**: 280-285.

Diem K (1962). *Documenta Geigy Scientific Tables, Geigy Pharmaceuticals*. New York: Ardsley. 778pp.

Dilmanian FA, Weber DA, Yasumura S, Kamen Y, Lidofsky L (1990). Performance of the neutron activation systems at Brookhaven National Laboratory. *In Advances in Vivo Body composition Studies*, ed. New York: Plenum.

Dilmanian FA, Ma R, Rarback H, Stamatelatos IE, Meron M (1993). Recent upgrade of the IVNA facility at BNL. *In Human Body Composition, In Vivo Methods, Models, and Assessments,* ed. KJ Ellis, JD Eastman, pp 345-50. New York: Plenum.

Samani D, O'Callaghan, McCarthy HD (2006). What are the measures of fatness during weight management programme in obese children? *Proceedings of the Nutrition society* 65: p43A.

Ding D, Gebel K (2011). Built environment, physical activity and obesity: what have we learned from reviewing literature? *J Pyhs Act Health* 8: 488-95.

Dollman J, Norton K and Norton L (2005). Evidence for secular trends in children's physical behaviour. *British Journal of Sports Medicine* **39** (12) 892-897.

Du Bois D and Du Bois (1916). A formula to estimate the approximate surface area if height and weight are known. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 17 (6): 863-71.

DuBois D, DuBois EF (1980). Clinical calorimeter. A formula to estimate the approximate surface if height and weight be known. *Arch Int Med* **17**: 863-71.

Dutton J (1991). In vivo analysis of body elements and body composition. *Univ Wales Sci Tech Rev* **8**: 19-30.

Edelman IS, Olney JM, James AH (1952). Body composition studies in the human being by the dilution principle. Science 115: 447-54.

Edelman IS, Leibman J (1959). Anatomy of body water and electrolytes. *Am. J. Med.* 171: 279–296.

Edelman IS, Olney JM, James AH (1952). Body composition: studies in the human being by the dilution principle. *Science* 115: 447–454.

Ellis KJ, Cohn SH (1975). Correlation between skeletal calcium mass and muscle mass in man. *J Appl Physiol* **38**: 455-60.

Ellis KJ (1996). Whole-body counting and neutron activation analysis. See Ref 62, pp. 45-62.

Ellis, K.J., (2000). Human Body Composition: In Vivo Methods. *Physiological Reviews*. Vol 80. No. 2 649-680.

Ervin RB (2009). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome among adults 20years of age and over by sex, age, race, body mass index and ethnicity: United States, 2003 - 2006. *Natl Health Stat Report* **13**: 1 - 7.

Euser AM, Dekker FW and le Cessie S. (2008). A practical approach to Bland-Atman plots and variation co-efficients for log transformed variables. *J Clin Epidemiol*; 61: 978-982

Executive Summary of The Third Report of The National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) (2001). Expect Panel on Detection, Evaluation And Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol In Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). *JAMA* 285: 2486-2497.

Faller MB (2006). Cultural notions contribute to African – American obesity. *The Arizona Republic*; June 14, 2006 edition.

Faroq S, Deepa M, Datta M et al (2006). Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome using WHO, ATPIII and IDF definitions in Asian Indians: The Chennai Urban Rural Epidemiology Study. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (CURES-34).

Faulkner KG, McClung MR (1995). Quality control of DXA instruments in multicentre trials. *Osteoporosis Int* 5, 218-227.

Fee BB, Well WB (1963). Body composition of infants of diabetic mothers by direct analysis. *Ann. NY Acad. Sci.* 110: 869–897.

Fernandez-Twinn DS, Ozanne SE (2010). Early life nutrition and metabolic syndrome programming. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **1212**: 78-96.

Fernandez JR, Redden DT, Pietrobelli A, Allison DB (2004). WC percentiles in nationally representative samples of African-American, European-American and Mexican-American children and adolescents. J Paediatr 45: 39-44.

Ferranti SD, Gauvreau K, Ludwig DS, Neufeld EJ, Newburger JW, Rifai N (2004). Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in American adolescents: findings from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Circulation* **110**: 2494- 2497.

Fielding RA. (1996). Effects of exercise training in the elderly: impact of progressive resistance training on skeletal muscle and whole-body protein metabolism. *Proc. Nutr. Soc.* 54:665–75.

Finkelstein EA, Fiebelkorn IA and Wang G (2003). National medical spending attributed to overweight and obesity: How much, and who's paying. *Health Affairs*.

(http://content.healthaffairs.org/cgi/content/full/hlthaff.w3.219v1/DC1) (Accessed May 2010)

Fiuza M, Cortez-Dias N, Martins S, Belo A (2008). Metabolic syndrome in Portugal: prevalence and implications for cardiovascular risk- results from the VALSIM Study. *Rev Port Cardiol* **27**: 1495- 1529.

Forbes GB, Perley AM (1951). Estimation of total body sodium by isotopic dilution. *J. Clin. Invest.* 30: 566–574.

Forbes GB, Cooper AR, Mitchell HH (1953). The composition of the human body as determined by chemical analysis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 203: 359–366.

Forbes GB (1987). Human body composition. New York: Springer - Verlag.

Forbes GB, Gallup J, Hursh J (1961). Estimation of total body fat from potassium-40 content. *Science* 133: 101–102.

Forbes GB, Lewis A (1956). Total sodium, potassium, and chloride in adult man. *J. Clin. Invest.* 35: 596–600.

Ford ES, Giles WH, Dietz WH (2002). Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome among US adults: findings from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *JAMA* 287(3):356-359.

Foster MA, Hutchison JMS, Mallard JR, Fuller M (1984). Nuclear magnetic resonance pulse sequence and discrimination of high – and low- fat tissues. *Magn Reson Imagin* **2**: 187-92.

Foster KR, Lukaski HC (1996). Whole body impedance – what does ot measure? *Am J Clin Nutri* : **64**: S388-96.
Fowler PA, Fuller MF, Glasby CA, Foster MA, Cameron GG (1991). Total and subcutaneous AT distribution and accurate prediction of quantity by using magnetic resonance imaging. *Am J Clin Nutr* **54**: 18-25.

Fox K, Peters D, Armstrong N, Sharpe P, Bell M (1993). Abdominal fat deposition in 11year old children. *Int J Obes* **17**:11-16.

Friedman RC, Farh KK, Burge CB, Bartel DP (2009). Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Res* **19**: 92-105.

Furukawa S, Fujita T, Shimabukuro M, Iwaki M, Yamada Y, Nakajima Y, Nakayama O, Makishima M, Matsuda M, Shimomura I (2004). Increased oxidative stress in obesity and its impact on metabolic syndrome. *J Clin Invest* **114**: 1752-1761.

Flegal KM, Carroll MD, Ogden CL, Johnson CL (2002). Prevalence and trends in obesity among US adults. *JAMA* **288** (14) 1723 – 1727.

Flodmark CE, Lissau I, Moreno LA, Pietrobelli A, Widham K (2004). New insights into the field of children and adolescents' obesity: the European perspective. *International Journal of Obesity*. **28**: 1189.

Flodmark CE, Sveger T, Nilsson-Ehle P (1994). Waist measurement correlates to a potentially atherogenic lipoprotein profile in obese 12-14y old children. *Int. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord.* **17**: 11-16.

Fortuno A, Rodriguez A, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Fruhbeck G and Diez J (2003). Adipose tissue as an endocrine organ: role of leptin and adiponectin in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* **59** 51-60.

Freeman DS, Dietz WH, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS (1999). The relation of overweight to cardiovascular risk factors among children and adolescents: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Paediatrics*. **103** (6 part 1): 1175-1182.

Freedman DS, Serdula MK, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS (1999). Relation of circumferences and skinfold thickness to lipid and insulin concentrations in children and adolescents: Bogalusa Heart Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* **69**: 308-317.

Forbes GB (1978). Body composition in adolescence. In: Falkner F and Tanner JM (eds), *Human Growth: 2: Postnatal Growth*, Bailliere Tindall, London. pp 239-272.

Gallagher D, Visser M, DeMeersman RE (1997). Appendicular skeletal muscle mass: effects of age, sex and ethnicity. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 229-39.

Gamble JL, Robertson JS, Hanningan CA (1953). Chloride, bromide, sodium and sucrose spaces in man. *J. Clin. Invest.* 32: 483–487.

Garn SM (1957). Roentgenogrammetric determination of body composition. *Hum Biol* **29**: 337.

Garrow JS, Webster J (1985). Quetelet's index (W/H^2) as a measure of fatness. *Int J Obes* **9**:147-53.

Garrow JS (2000). Composition of the body. *Human Nutrition and Dietetics*. *Nutritional Science*. **10** 13-23.

Garrow JS (2000). Composition of the body. *Human Nutrition and Dietetics*. *Nutritional Science*. **10** 13-23.

GE K, TT, CT, TK (2005). Prevalence and trends in overweight and obesity among children and adolescents in Thessaloniki, Greece. *Journal of Paediatric Endocrinology and Metabolism* **14**: 1319-1365.

Giacchetti G, Sechi LA, Rilli S, Carey RM (2005). The rennin-angiotensin-aldosterone system, glucose metabolism and diabetes. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **16**: 120-126.

Givens M. H., Macy I. G. (1933). The chemical composition of the human fetus. *J. Biol. Chem.* 102: 7–17.

Global Strategy on Diet, Physical Activity and Health, World Health Organization. (http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/publications/facts/obesity/en/) (Accessed May 2, 2010)

Going SB (1996). Densitometry. See Ref 62, pp. 3 – 24.

Going S, Nichols J, Loftin M, Stewart D, Lohman T, Tuuri G, Ring K, Pickrel J, Blew R and Stevens J (2006). Validation of bioelectrical impedance analysis (BIA) for estimation of body composition in Black, White and Hispanic adolescent girls. *International Journal of Body composition* **4** (4) 161-167.

Golden SH, Folsom AR, Coresh J et al (2002). Risk factor grouping related to insulin resistance and their synergistic effects on subclinical atherosclerosis: the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. *Diabetes* 51: 3069-76.

Goodman E, Dolan LM, Morrison JA, Daniels SR (2005). Factor analysis of clustered cardiovascular risks in adolescence: obesity is the predominant correlate of risk among youth. *Circulation* **111**: 1970-1977

Gordon-Larsen P, Griffiths P, Bentley ME, Ward DS, Kelsey K, Shields K and Ammerman A (2004). Barriers to physical activity: qualitative data on caregiverdaughter perceptions and practices. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. **27**(3): 218-223.

Gotfredsen A, Jensen J, Borg J, Christiansen C (1996). Measurement of lean body mass and total body fat using dual photon Absorptiometry. *Metab Clin Exp* **35**: 88-93.

Goulding A, Taylor RW, Gold E, Lewis-Barnard NJ (1996). Regional body fat distribution in relation to pubertal stage: a DEXA study of New Zealand girls and young women. *Am J Clin Nutr* **64**: 546-551.

Grattagliano I, Vendemaiale G, Boscia F, Micelli-Ferrari T, Cardia L, Altmare E (1998). Oxidative retinal products and ocular damage in diabetic patients. *Free Radic Biol Med* **25**: 369 – 372.

Grundy SM, Brewer HB Jr, Cleeman JL, Smith SC Jr, Lenfant C (2004). Definition of metabolic syndrome: report of the National Herat, Lung and Blood Institute/American Heart Association conference on scientific issues related to definition. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 24: e13-e18.

Guo X, Popkin BM, Mroz TA, Zhai F (1999). Food policy can favourably alter macronutrient intake in China. *Journal of Nutrition* 129: 994-1001.

Gurr MI and Harwood JL (1991). Lipid biochemistry. 4th ed. London: Chapman and Hall.

Guyton C and Saunders WB (1991). *Textbook of Medical Physiology*. ISBN 0-7216-3994-1

Hanneman, S.K., (2008) Design, Analysis and Interpretation of Method-Comparison Studies. AACN *Adv Crit Care*. 19(2): 223-234

Hannon TS, Rao G, Arslanian SA (2005). Childhood obesity and type two diabetes mellitus. *Paediatrics*. **116**(2): 473-480.

Harding S, Maynard MJ, Cruickshank K, Tayhan A (2008). Overweight, obesity and high blood pressure in an ethnically diverse sample of adolescents in Britain: The Medical research council DASH study. *International Journal of Obesity*. **32**: 82 – 90

Haroun D, Croker H, Viner RM, Williams JE, Darch TS, Fewtrell MS, Eaton S, Wells JCK (2009). Valdation of BIA in obese children and adolescents and re-validation in a longitudinal study. *International Journal of Obesity*. Vol 17: Issue 12: 2245-2250.

Haroun D, Taylor SJC, Viner RM, Hayward RS, Darch TS, Eaton S, Cole TJ, and Wells JCK (2010). Validation of Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis in Adolescents Across Different Ethnic Groups. *Obesity Journal*. Vol 18 (6): 1252-1259

Harper HA, Rodwell P, Mayes PA (1977). Review of Physiological Chemistry, 16th ed.

Haslam DW, James WP (2005). Obesity. Lancet 366 (9492): 1197-1209

Hayden Smith (2010). We're the fattest nation in Europe. *Metro* (29/10/10) edition, metro.co.uk

Hayes PA, Sowood PJ, Belyvin A, Cohen JB, Smith FW (1988). Subcutaneous fat thickness measured by magnetic resonance imaging, ultrasound and callipers. *Med. Sci. Exerc.* **20**: 303-9.

He et al (2002). Sex and race difference in fat distribution among Asian, African-American and Caucasian prebubertal children. *Endocrinology* 87(5) 2164-2170.

Heaney RP, Davies KM, Barger-Lux MJ (2002). Calcium and weight: clinical studies. *Journal of American College of Nutrition*, **21**: 152S-155S.

Hemfril (2010). Exercise Trends. Lancet 367(9524):174757.

Heymsfield SB, Fulenwider T, Nordlinger B, Balow R, Sones P, Kutner M (1979). Accurate measurement of liver, kidney and spleen volume and mass by computerised axial tomography. *Ann Intern. Med* **90**: 185-87.

Heymsfield SB, Smith R, Aulet M, Bensen B, Lichman S (1990). Appendicular skeletal muscle mass: measurement by dual – photon Absorptiometry. *Am J Clin Nutr* **52**: 214-18.

Heymsfield SB, Waki M, Kehayias J et al (1991). Chemical and elemental analysis of humans in vivo using improved body composition models. *Am J Physiol* 261:E190-8.

Heymsfield SB, Wang ZM, Withers R (1996). Multi-component molecular level models of body composition analysis. Ref 62, pp. 129-48.

Heymsfield SB, Ross R, Wang ZM, Frager D (1997). Imaging techniques of body composition : advantages of measurement and new uses. In *Emerging Technology for Nutrition Research, pp.1-25*. Washington, DC: Natl Acad. Press. In Press.

Hill JO, Peters JC (1998). Environmental contributions to the obesity epidemic. *Science* **280**:1371-1374.

Hillier TA, Faqot-Campagna A, Eschwege E, Vol S, Cailleau M, Balkau B (2006).Weight change and changes in the metabolic syndrome as the French population moves towards overweight: D.E.S.I.R. cohort. *Int J Epidemiol* **35**(1): 190-196.

Hoffman JG, Hempelmann LH (1957). Estimation of whole-body radiation doses in accidental fission bursts. *Am J Roentgenol*. 77: 144-60.

Hosking J, Metcalf BS, Jeffery AN, Voss LD, and Wilkin TJ, (2006). Validation of foot-to-foot bioelectrical impedance analysis with dual-energy X-ray Absorptiometry in the assessment of body composition in young children: the EarlyBird cohort. *British Journal of Nutrition* 96, 1163-1168

Hu G, Qiao Q, Tuomilehto J et al for the DECODE Study Group 2004. Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome and its relation to all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in nondiabetic European men and women. *Arch Intern Med* 164: 1066-76.

Hubbell JH (1969). Photon across sections, attenuation co-efficients, and energy absorption coefficients from 10 keV to 100GeV. *US Natl Bur Stand*. Pp 1-85.

Hubbell JH (1982). Photon mass attenuation and energy absorption coefficients from 1KeV to 20 Mev. *J Appl Radiat Isot* **33**: 1269-90.

Hounsfield GN (1973). Computerised transverse axial scanning (tomography). *Br J Radiol.* **46**: 1016.

Ikeme AC, Bennet FJ, Somers K (1974). The cardiovascular status of middle aged and elderly Ugandan Africans. *East Afr Med J* **51**: 407.

International Diabetes Federation (IDF) Communications 2006. Worldwide definition of the metabolic syndrome. International Obesity Taskforce (2009a). Trends in adult obesity prevalence in Europe. IOTF.

Available from:

http://www.iotf.org/database/documents/TrendsEuropeanadultsthroughhtimeMay09.pdf Cited 1 December 2009.

Jackson LV, Thalange KSN, Cole TJ (2007). Blood pressure centiles for Great Britain. *Arch Dis Child.* **92**: 298-303.

Jacob SW, Francone CA, Lossow WJ, SaundersWB (1978). Structure and function in man. 4th ed. Philadelphia.

Jacobson MF, Brownell KD (2000). Small taxes on soft drinks and snack foods to promote health. American Journal of Public Health 90: 854-857.

Jensen CB, Storgaard H, Madsbad S, Ritcher EA, Vaag AA (2007). Altered skeletal muscle fibre composition and size precede whole-body insulin resistance in young men with low birth weight. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**: 1530-4.

Jue T, Rothman DL, Shulman GI, Tavitian BA, Defronzo RA, Shulman RG (1989). Direct observation of glycogen synthesis in human muscle with ¹³C NMR. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA **86**: 4489-91.

Jet (2005). Overcoming childhood obesity: doctors urge Black children to get moving, ear right (<u>http://goliath.ecnext.com/coms2/gi_0199-4820279/Overcoming-childhood-obesity-doctors-urge.html</u>) (Accessed May 2010).

Johnson PE, Lukaski HC, Bolonchuk WW, Lykken GI (1985). Assessment of fat free mass using BIA of the human body. *Am J Clin Nut*r **41**: 810-17.

Kassi E, Pervanidou P, Kaltsas G, Chrousos G (2011). Metabolic syndrome: definitions and controversies. *BMC Medicine* 9: 48.

Katch FI (1969). Practice curves and errors of measurement in estimating underwater weight by hydrostatic weighing. *Med Sci sports* **1**: 212-216.

Kehayias JJ, Ellis KJ, Cohn SH, Weinlein NJH (1987.) Use of a high repetition rate neutron generator for in vivo body composition measurements via neutron inelastic scattering. *Nucl. Instrum. Methods* B24: 1006–1009.

Kehayias JJ, Heymsfield SB, LoMonte AF, Wang J, Pierson RN Jr (1991). In vivo determination of body fat by measuring total body carbon. *Am J Clin Nutr*: **53**: 1339-44.

Kehayias JJ, Heymsfield SB, Dilmanian FA, Wang J, Gunther DM, Pierson RN (1990). Measurement of body fat by neutron inelastic scattering: comments on installation, operation and error analysis. *In vivo body composition studies*. New York: Plenum Press, 317-25.

Kelishadi R, Pour MH, Sarraf-Zadegan N, Sadry GH, Ansari R, Alikhassy H, Bashardoust N (2003). Obesity and associated modifiable environmental factors in Iranian adolescents: Isfahan Healthy Heart Program-Heart Health Promotion from Childhood. *Paediatrics International* **45**:435-442.

Kellier L, Didier G, Leanne F (2009). Diet composition and obesity among adults. *Statistics Canada*

Kenneth JE (2000).Human Body Composition: In Vivo Methods. *PHYSIOLOGICAL REVIEWS* Vol. 80, No. 2.

Kim JA, Montagnani M, Koh KK, Quon MJ (2006). Reciprocal relationships between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: molecular and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Circulation* **113**: 1888-1904.

Kim J, Shen W, Gallagher D et al (2006). Total body SMM: estimation by DXA in children and adolescents. *Am J clin Nutr* 4: 1014-1020.

King H, Roglic (1999). Diabetes and the "Thrifty genotype": Commentary. *Bull World Health Organisation*. **77**(8): 692-693.

Knight GS, Beddoe AH, Streat SJ, Hill GL (1986). Body composition of two human cadavers by neutron activation and chemical analysis. *Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab.* 250: E179- E185.

Kotani K, Nishida M, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Fujioka S, Tokunaga K, Ishikawa K, Tarui S, Matsuzawa Y (1997). Two decades of annual medical examinations in Japanese obese children: do obese children grow into obese adults? *International journal of obesity and related metabolic disorders* **21**:912-921.

Krentz AJ, Koster FT, Crist DM, Finn K, Johnson LZ, et al. (1993). Anthropometric, metabolic, and immunological effects of recombinant human growth hormone in AIDS and AIDS-related complex. *J.Acquired Immune Defic. Syndr.* 6:245– 251.

Krutzfeldt J, Stoffel M (2006). MicroRNAs: a new class of regulatory genes affecting metabolism. *Cell Metab* **4**: 9-12.

Kushner R (2007). Treatment of the Obese Patient. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press 158.

Kushner RF, Kunigk A, Alspaugh M, Andronis PT, Leitch CA, and Schoeller DA, (1990). Validation of bioelectric-impedance analysis as a measurement of change in body composition in obesity. *Am J Clin Nutr* 52: 219-223

Kvist H, Sjostrom L, Tylen U (1986). Adipose tissue volume determination in women by computed tomography: technical consideration. *Int J Obes.* **10**: 53 – 67.

Kvist H, Chowdhury B, Grangard U, Tylen U, Sjostrom L (1988). Total and visceral adipose tissue volumes derived from measurements with computer tomography in adult men and women: predictive equations. *Am J Clin Nutr* **48**: 1351-61.

Kyere KB, Oldroyd CB, Oxby L, Burkinshaw, Ellis RE, Hill GL (1982). The feasibility of measuring total body carbon by counting neutron inelastic scatter gamma rays. *Physics Med. Biol.* 27: 805–817.

Langlois K, Garriguet D and Findlay L (2009). Diet composition and obesity among Canadian adults. *Health Reports 82-003-X* **20** (4) (<u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/82-003-</u> x/2009004/article/10933/findings-resultats-eng.htm)

Lau DC, Douketis JD, Morrison KM, Hramiak IM, Sharma AM and Ur E (April 2007) 2006 Canadian Clinical Practice Guidelines on the Management and Prevention of Obesity in Adults and Children. *Canadian Medical Association Journal* **176** (8): S1-13.

Laurson KR, Eisenmann CJ, Welk GJ (2011). Body fat percentile curves for US children and adolescents. *Am J Prev Med* 41: S42-S92.

Lazzer S, Bedogni G, Agosti F, De Col A, Mornati D, and Sartorio A (2008). Comparison of dual-energy X-ray Absorptiometry, air displacement plethysmography and bioelectrical impedance analysis for the assessment of body composition in severely obese Caucasian children and adolescents. *British Journal of Nutrition* 100, 918-924

Lieb DC, Snow RE, DeBoer MD (2009). Socio-economic factors in the development of childhood obesity and diabetes. *Clinical Journal of Sports Medicine*. **28**(3): 349-378.

Lim LP, Lau NC, Weinstein EG, Abdelhakim A, Yekta S, Rhodas MW, Burge CB, Bartel DP (2003). The microRNAs of Caenorrhabditis elegans. *Genes Dev* **17** (8): 991-1008.

Link K, Moell C, Garwicz S, Cacallin-Stahi E, Bjork J, Thilen U, Ahren B and Erfurth EM (2004). Growth in young adults treated for acute lymphoblastic leukemia in

hormone deficiency predicts cardiovascular risk childhood. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*, **89**(10): 5003-5012.

Lobstein T, Baur L, Uauy R (2004). Obesity in children and young people: a crisis in public health. *Obes Rev* **5** (Suppl 1): 4 - 85.

Lohman TG (1981). Skinfolds and body density and their relation to body fatness: a review. *Hum. Biol.* 53: 181–225.

Lohman TG (1992). Advances in body composition assessment. Champaign, IL: *Hum. Kinet*.

Lohman TG, Roche AF, Martorell R (1988). *Anthropometric Standardization Reference Manual*. Champaign, IL: *Human Kinetics*, 187.

Londe S, Bourgoignie JJ, Robson AM, Goldering D (1971). Hypertension in apparently normal children. *Paediat*. **78**: 569.

Lukaski H (1989). Applications of bioimpedance analysis: a critical review. *In vivo body composition studies: recent advances*. Pp 365-74.

Mahshid Dehghan, Noori Akhtar - Danesh and Anwar T Merchant (2005). Childhood obesity, prevalence and prevention. *Nutrition Journal* **4**:24, doi:101186/1475-2891.

Malik VS, Schulze MB, Hu FB (2006). Intake of sugar – sweetened beverages and weight gain: a systematic review. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. **84** (2): 274 – 88.

Malik S, Wong ND, Franklin SS, et al (2004). Impact of the metabolic syndrome on mortality from coronary heart disease, cardiovascular disease, and all causes in the United States adults. *Circulation*. 110(10): 1245-1250.

Mansfield P, Pykett IL, Morris PG (1978). Human whole body line-scan imaging by NMR. *Br J. Radiol.* **51**: 921-22.

Marantz PR, Bird ED and Alderman MH (2008). A call for higher standards of evidence for dietary guidelines. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **34** (3) 234-240

Martin AD, Daniel MZ, Drinkwater DT, Clarys JP (1994). Adipose tissue density, estimated adipose lipid fraction and whole body adiposity in male cadavers. *Int J Obesity*. **18**: 79-83.

Martin P and Bateson P (1999). Design for a life: How behaviours develop. London: Jonathan Cape *British Medical Journal* books: ISBN 0-224-05064-8 pages 110-111.

Matsuzawa Y (2008). The role of fat topology in risk of disease. *Int J Obes* (Lond) 32 (Suppl 7): S83 – S92).

Mazariegos M, Wang ZM, Gallagher D (1994). Differences between young and old females in the five levels of body composition and their relevance to the two-compartment chemical model. *J Geronto* 1, 49: M201-8.

Mazess RB, Barden HS, Bisek JP, Hanson J (1990). Dual energy X-ray Absorptiometry for total body and regional bone and soft tissue composition. *Am J Clin Nutr* **51**: 1106-12.

McCarthy HD (2006). Body fat measurements in children as predictors for the metabolic syndrome: focus on waist circumference. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* **65** 385-392

McCarthy HD, Cole TJ, Fry T, Jebb SA and Prentice AM (2006). Body fat reference curves for children. *International Journal of Obesity* **30** 598-602.

McCarthy HD, Jarrett KV, Crawley HF (2001). The development of waist circumference percentiles in British children aged 5-16years. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. **55** : 902 – 907.

McCarthy HD (2014). Measuring growth and obesity across childhood and adolescence. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, Page 1 of 8.

McCormack B and Stone I (2007). Economic Costs of Obesity and the Case for Government Intervention. *Short Science Review. Foresight Tackling Obesities: Future Choices. Obesity Reviews* 8(s1) 161-164 (<u>http://www.foresight.gov.uk</u>)

McCrory MA, Gomez TD, Bernauer EM, Mole PA (1995). Evaluation of a new air displacement plethysmograph for measuring human body composition. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **27**: 1686-91.

McPherson K, Marsh T, and Brown M (2007). Modelling Future Trends in Obesity and the Impact on Health. *Foresight Tackling Obesities: Future Choices* (<u>http://www.foresight.gov.uk</u>).

Miles HL, Hofman PL, Peek J, Harris M, Wilson D, Robinson EM, Gluckman PD, Cutfield WS (2007). In vitro fertilisation improves childhood growth. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**: 3441-3445.

Millstein RA, Carlson SA, Fulton JE (2008). Relationships between body satisfaction and weight control practices among US adults. *Medscape Journal of Medicine*;**10**: 119.

Milliken LA, Going SB, Lohman TG (1996). Effects of variations in regional composition on soft tissue measurements by dual energy X-ray Absorptiometry. *Int J. Obesity* **20**: 677-682.

Misra A, Wasir JS, Vikram NK (2005). WC criteria. Nutrition 21: 969-976.

Modlesky CM, Lewis RD, Yetman KA, Rose B, Rosskopf LB (1996). Comparison of body composition and bone mineral measurements from two DXA instruments in young men. *Am J Clin Nutr* **64**: 483-89.

Mohan V, Shanthirani S, Deepa R et al (2001). Intra-urban difference in the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in Southern India – the Chennai Urban Population Study (CUPS No. 4). *Diab Med* **18**: 280-7.

Moore FD, Oleson KH, McMurray JD, Parker HV, Ball MR et al (1963). *The body cell* mass and its supporting environment. Philadelphia: Saunders.

Moreno LA, Sarria A, Popkin BM (2002). The nutrition transition in Spain: a European Mediterranean country. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **56**:992-1003.

Muller WH, Harris RB, Labather DR (2004). Percentiles of body composition from BIA and body measurements in US adolescents 8-17 yr olds: Project Heartbeat! *Am J human Biol* 16: 135-150.

Nader N, Chrousos GP, Kino T (2010). Interactions of the circadian CLOCK system and HPA axis. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **21**: 277-286.

National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group on Hypertension Control in Children and Adolescents. Update on the 1987 Task Force Report on High Blood Pressure in Children and Adolescents: a working group report from the National High Blood Pressure Education Program. *Pediatrics*. 1996;98:649–658(PR).

National Child Measurement Programme Report- England, 2012-2013 school year (NS).

Neels JV (1999). Diabetes Mellitus: A Thrifty genotype Rendered Detrimental by Progress? *World Health Organisation*, **77**(8): 694-702.

Neilsen FH, Maurice ES, Baltimore W (1999). Ultratrace minerals: modern nutrition in health and disease. *ARS Source* p. 283-303.

Ness – Abramof R, Apovian CM (2006). Diet modification for treatment and prevention of obesity. *Endocrine* **29** (1): 5 - 9.

NICE (2013). Assessing BMI and WC thresholds for intervening to prevent ill-health and premature death among adults from black, Asian and other ethnic minority groups in the UK. Issued July 2013, *NICE public health guidance* 46.

Office for National Statistics: Census 2001. <u>http://www.statistics.gov.uk/census</u> 2001.asp.

Ordovas JM (2007). Genetic links between diabetes mellitus and coronary atherosclerosis. *Arch Atheroscler Rep* **9**: 204 – 210.

Oslen NJ, Heitmann BL (2009). Intake of calorically sweetened beverages and obesity. *Obesity Review* **10** (1):68 – 75.

Ostbye T, Dement JM and Krause KM (2007). Obesity and workers' compensation: Results from the Duke Health and safety Surveillance System. *Archives of Internal Medicine* **167** (8) 766-773.

Pace N, Rathbun EN (1945). Studies on body composition. III. The body water and chemically combined nitrogen content in relation to fat content. *J. Biol. Chem.* **158**: 685–691.

Pan L, Galuska DA, Sherry B, Hunter AS, Rutledge GE, Dietz WH, Balluz LS (2009). Differences in prevalence of obesity among black, whites and Hispanic adults- United States. *Journal of Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* Vol. 58 No. 27 pp 740-744.

Parsons IJ, Power C, Logan S and Summerbell CD (1999). Childhood predictors of adult obesity : a systemic review. *Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord.* **23**, 1 – 107.

Patel A, Saxena D, Shah H, Singhai D (2008). Impact of weight, height and age on BP among school children. *The Internet Journal of family Practice*, vol 7, number 2.

Peeters A, Barendregt JJ, Willekens F, Mackenbach JP, Al Mamun A and Bonneux L (2003) Obesity in adulthood and its consequences for life expectancy: A life-table analysis. *Annals of Internal Medicine* **138** (1) 24-32.

Phillips SM, Bandini LG, Compton DV, Naumova EN, Must A (2003). A longitudinal comparison of body composition by total body water and bioelectrical impedance in adolescent girls. *Journal of Nutrition* **133**: 1419-1425.

Pietrobelli A, Peroni DG, Faith MS (2003). Paediatric body composition in clinical studies: which methods in which situations? *ActaDiabetol* **40**: Suppl 1: S270-3.

Pietrobelli A, Rubiano F, St-Onge MP, Heymsfield SB. New bio-impedance analysis system: Improved phenotyping with whole body analysis. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 58: 1479-84.

Pietrobelli A, Rubiano F, Wang J, Wang Z, Heymsfield SM (2005). Validation of contact electrode bioimpedance analysis in a paediatric population. *Eur Congress Obes* (Athens) (abstract in press).

Pierre L (2006). Global perspective on diabetes. *Diabetes Voice* Vol 51
Pollan and Michael M(2007). You are what you grow. *New York Times*. Retrieved 2007
- 07 - 30

Pinhas-Hamiel O, Dolan LM, Daniels SR, Standiford D, Khoury PR and Zeitler P (1996). Increased incidence of non-insulin- dependent diabetes mellitus among adolescent fatness. *Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord.* **21**: 507 – 526.

Prentice AM and Jebb SA (2001). Beyond body mass index Obesity Review 2 141-147.

Putam JJ and Allshouse JE (1999). Food consumption, prices, and expenditures, 1970-97. Washington, D.C., Food and consumers Economics Division, Economic Research Service, US Department of Agriculture. Raitakari OT, Porkka KV, Ronnemaa T et al (1995). The role of insulin in clustering of serum lipids and blood pressure in children and adolescents. The cardiovascular risk in young Finns Study. *Diabetologia* **38**: 1042-1050.

Reaven GM (1988). Banting lecture: Role of insulin resistance in human disease. *Diabetes* 37: 1595-1607.

Reybrouck TM (1997). Assessment of cardiovascular exercise function in obese children and adolescents by body mass-independent parameters. *European Journal of Applied Physiology* **75**: 478-83.

Rico H, Revilla M, Villa LF et al (1993). Body composition in children and Tanner's stages: a study with DEXA. *Metabolic clinical Exp* **42**: 967-970.

Rojas R, Aguilar-Salinas CA, Gomez-Perez FJ, VallesV, Rios-Torres JM, Franco A, Olaiz G, Rull JA, Sepulveda J (2004). High prevalence of metabolic syndrome in Mexico. *Arch Med Res* **35**:76-81.

Rolland-Cachera MF, Deheeger M, Maillot M, Bellisle F (2006). Early adiposity rebound: causes and consequences for obesity in children and adults. *International Journal of Obesity* 30: S11-S17.

Rolland-Cachera MF, Deheeger M, Thibault H (2001). Epidemiologic bases of obesity. *Archives of Paediatrics* **8 Suppl 2**:287s-289s.

Rosen S (1999). Most-But Not All Regions See Food Gains. Food Consumption and Spending. *Food Review*. **22** (3) 13-19.

Rosenheck R (2008). Fast food consumption and increased caloric intake: a systematic review of a trajectory towards weight gain and obesity risk. *Obesity Review* **9** (6): 535 – 547.

Rosner B, Prineas R, Daniels SR, Loggie J (2000). Blood pressure differences between blacks and whites in relation to body size among US children and adolescents. *American Journal of Epidemiology*. **151**: 1007-1019.

Sakka SD, Loutradis D, Kanaka-Gantenbien C, Margeli A, Papastamataki M, Papassotiriou I, Chrousos GP (2010). Absence of insulin resistance and low grade inflammation despite early metabolic syndrome manifestations in children born after IVF. *Fertil Steril* **94**: 1693-1699.

Sattar N, Gaw A and Scherbakova O (2003). Metabolic syndrome with and without C - reactive protein as a predictor of coronary heart disease and diabetes in the West of Scotland Coronary Prevention Study. *Circulation* 108: 414-9.

Shaw J, Alberti KG and Zimmet P (2005). The metabolic syndrome – a new worldwide definition. *Lancet*. 366: 1059-1062.

Shick SM, Wing RR, Klem ML, McGuire MT, Hill JO and Seagle H (1998). Persons successful at long-term weight loss and maintenance to consume a low-energy, low-fat diet. *Journal of American Diet Association* **98** (4) 408-413

Shoelson SE, Herrero L and Naaz A (2007). Obesity, inflammation and insulin resistance. *Gastroenterology* **132** (6) 2169-2180

Singh N, Dhalla AK, Seneviratne C, Singal PK (1995). Oxidative stress and heart failure. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* **147** (1): 77-81.

Siri WE (1956). Body composition from fluid spaces and density: analysis of methods.

Skinner JD, Bounds W, Carruth BR, Ziegler P (2003). Longitudinal calcium intake is negatively related to children's body fat indexes. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* **103**(12): 1626-1631.

Sorof JM, Lai D, Turner J, Poffenbarger T, Portman RJ (2004). Overweight and ethnicity, and the prevalence of hypertension in school aged children. *Paediatrics*. **113**; (3 part 1): 475-482.

Speakman J, Hambly C, Mitchell S and Krol E (2007). Animal Models of Obesity. Short Science Review. Foresight Tackling Obesities: Future Choices. Obesity Reviews 8(s1) 55-61 (http://www.foresight.gov.uk).

Staiano AE, Broyles ST, Gupta AK, Malina RM, Katzmarzyk PT (2013). Maturation – associated variation in total and deposit-specific body fat in children and adolescents. *Am J Hum Biol* 25(4): 473-479.

Stefan N, Kantartzis K, Machann J, Schick F, Thamer C, Ritting K, Balletshofer B, Machicao F, Fritsche A, Haring Hu (2008). Identification and characterization of metabolically benign obesity in humans. *Arch Intern Med* **168**: 1609-1616.

Stern M, Williams K, Gonzalez-Villapando C et al (2004). Does the metabolic syndrome improve identification of individuals at risk of type 2 diabetes and/or cardiovascular disease? *Diabetes Care* **27**(11): 2676 – 81.

Steven J (1995). Obesity, fat patterning and cardiovascular risk. *Journal of Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 369: 21-27.

Stewart PM, Boulton A, Kumar S, Clark PM, Shackleton CH (1999). Cortisol metabolism in human obesity: impaired cortisone→cortisol conversion in subjects with central adiposity. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **84**: 1022- 1027.

Stofkova A (2010). Resistin and visfatin: regulators of insulin sensitivity, inflammation and immunity. *Endocr Regul* **44**: 25-36.

Strauss RS, Pollack HA (2001). Epidemic increase in childhood overweight, 1986-1998. *JAMA* **286**: 2845-2848. Styne DM (2005). Obesity in childhood: what's activity got to do with it? *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, **81**(2) 337-338.

Swinburn B, Egger G (2002). Preventive strategies against weight gain and obesity. *Obesity reviews* **3**: 289-301.

Tan CE, Ma S, Wai D et al (2004). Can we apply the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel definitions of the metabolic syndrome to Asians? *Diabetes Care* **27**: 1182-6.

Tate DF, Jeffery RW, Sherwood NE and Wing RR (2007). Long-term weight losses associated with prescription of higher physical activity goals. Are higher levels of physical activity protective against weight regain? *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **85** (4) 954-959.

Thakor HG, Kumar P, Desai VK (1997). Distribution of BP among primary school children of Surat city and impact of various anthropometric and nutritional determinants upon BP. *Indian Journal of Hypertension* 5(2): 12-21.

Thomas et al (2005). Ethnic and age related FFM loss in older Americans: NHANES III. BMC Public Health 5: 41.

Thomas et al (2005). BP measurement: A Statement For Professionals From the Sub-Committee of Professional and Public Education of the American Heart Association Council on High BP Research. *Circulation* 111: 697-716.

Trayhurn P (2007). Adipocyte Biology. *Short Science Review. Foresight Tackling Obesities: Future Choices. Obesity Reviews* 8(s1) 41-44 (<u>http://www.foresight.gov.uk</u>)

Tsigosa C, Hainer V, Basdevant A, Fried N, Mathus-Vliegen E Micic D and Maislos M (2008). Management of Obesity in Adults: European Clinical Practice Guidelines. *European Journal of Obesity* **1**: 106

Tucker LA, Bagwell M (1991). Television viewing and obesity in adult females. *American Journal of Public Health* **81** (7):90811.

UKPDS Group (1996). UK Prospective Diabetes Study 17: A nine-year update of a randomised, controlled trial on the effect of improved metabolic control on complications in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Ann Interm Med* **124**: 136-145.

Van Baal PH, Polder JJ and de Wit GA (2008). Lifetime medical cost of obesity: Prevention no cure for increasing health expenditure. *Plos Medicine* **5** (2) 29.

Valko M, Leibfritz D, Moncol J, Cronin MTD, Mazur M, Telzar J (2007). Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease. *International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* **39** (1): 44-84.

Valsamakis G, Anwar A, Tomlinson JW, Shackleton CH, Mc Ternan PG, Chetty R, wood PJ, Banerjee AK, Holder G, Barnett AH, Stewart PM, Kumar S (2004). 11betahydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 activity in lean and obese males with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **89**: 4755-4761.

Veening MA, van Weissenbruch MM, Heine RJ, Delemarre-van de Waal HA (2003). Beta cell capacity and insulin sensitivity in prepubertal children born small for gestational age: influence of body size during childhood. Diabetes 52: 1756-1760.

Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP (2005). Sleep apnoea is a manifestation of the metabolic syndrome. *Sleep Med Rev* **9**: 211 – 224.

Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP (2006). Obesity-related sleepiness and fatigue: the role of stress system and cytokines. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 1083: 329-344.

Vgontzas AN, Chrousos GP (2002). Sleep the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis and cytokines: multiple interactions and disturbance in sleep disorders. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am* **31**:15-36.

Vgontzas AN, Papanicolaou DA, Bixler EO, Hopper K, Lotsikas A, Lin HM, Kales A, Chrousos GP (2000). Sleep apnoea and daytime sleepiness and fatigue: relation to visceral obesity, insulin resistance and hypercytokinemia. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **85**: 1151-1158.

Visser M, Langlois J, Guralnik JM, Cauley JA et al (1998). High body fatness, but not low fat-free mass, predicts disability in older men and women : the Cardiovascular Health Study. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 68: 584-90.

Wagner DR, Heyward VH (2000). Measures of boy composition in blacks and whites: comparative review. *Am J Clin Nutr* 6:1392-1402.

Wang Z, Pietrobelli A, Heshka S et al (2007). A new total body potassium to estimate total body SMM in children. *J Nutr* 137: 1988-91.

Webster-Gandy J, Warren J, Henry CJ (2003). Sexual dimorphism in fat patterning in a sample of 5-7yr olds in Oxford. *Int J food Sci Nutr* 54: 467-71.

WHO (1995). Physical Status: the use and interpretation of anthropometry. *Report of a WHO Expert Committee*. Geneva: World Health Organisation.

WHO (2009). Physical Inactivity, Obesity and Overweight: A global public health problem. *World Health Organisation*. Retrieved Feb 2009.

Wei Y, Sowers JR, Nistala R, Gong H, Uptergrove GM, Clark SE, Morris EM, Szary N, Manrique C, Stump CS (2006). Angiotensin II-induced NADPH oxidase activation impairs insulin signalling in skeletal muscle cells. *J Biol Chem* **281**: 35137-35146.

Weiss R, Dziura J, Burgert TS, Tamborlane WV, Taksali SE, Yeckel CW, Allen K, Lopes M, Savoye M, Morrison J, Sherwin RS, Caprio S (2004). Obesity and the metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. *N Engl J Med* **350**: 2362-2374.

Wells JCK (2006). The evolution of human fatness and susceptibility to obesity: an ethological approach. Biological Review 81 (2): 183-205.

Wells JCK and Fewtrell MS (2008). Is body composition measurement important to Paediatricians? *Archives of Disease Childhood* **93**:168 - 172

Wiesen G and Heather B (2010). What is sedentary lifestyle? *wiseGEEK*.Wells JCK and Fewtrell MS (2006). Measuring body composition. *Arch Dis Child* **91**(7): 612-617.

William B, Poulter NR, Brown MJ (2004). British Hypertension Society guidelines for hypertension management: Summary. *BMJ* **328**: 634-40.

William DP, Going SB, Lohman TG, Harsha SR, Webber LS, Berenson GS (1992).
Body fatness and risk for elevated blood pressure, total cholesterol and serum-lipoprotein ratios in children and adolescents. *American Journal of PublicHhealth*. 82: 358-363.

World Health Organisation (2000). Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. *WHO Technical Report series* number **894**. Geneva: WHO.

World Health Organisation (2006). Obesity and overweight. *Fact sheet* No 311. World Health Organisation. Available from:<u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/index.html</u>. Cited 2 Dec 2009.

Xita N, Tsatsoulis A (2010). Foetal origins of the metabolic syndrome. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **1205**: 148-155.

Young L, Swinburn B (2002). Impact of the Pick and Tick food information programme on the salt content of food in New Zealand. *Health Promotion International* 17: 13-17.

Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, McQueen M, Budaj A, Pais P, Varigos J, Lisheng L (2004). Effect of potentially modifiable rick factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries. *Lancet* 364 (9438): 937-52.

Zhu H (2010). Childhood obesity in New York and London. *The Epoch Times*. Retrieved from 23/3/2010 edition.

Zhu S, Wang Z, Heshka S, Heo M, Faith MS, Heymsfield SB (2002). Waist circumference and obesity related risk factors among whites in the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey: clinical action thresholds. *Am J Clin Nutr* **76**: 743-749.

Zhu et al (2005). Ethnic specific WC for CVS diseases. Am J Clin Nutr 81: 409-415.

Zimmet P, Alberti KG, Kaufman F, Tajima N, Silink M, Arslanaian S, Wong G, Bennett P, Shaw J, Caprio S, IDF Consensus Group (2007). The metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents – IDF consensus report. *Paediatr Diabetes* **8**: 299-306.

Appendix

Appendix A: QUESTIONNAIRE

QUESTIONNAIRE

BIODATA:

I.D No: Child's Name:

Date: Gender: Age (at last birth day):

MEDICAL HISTORY OF PUPIL:

Have you ever been informed by a health professional (doctor, nurse etc) that you have any of the following diseases:

(1) High Blood Pressure (BP)	YES	NO
(2) Diabetes Mellitus	YES	NO
(3) On Medications	YES	NO

FAMILY HISTORY:

Are you aware that a close relative (father, mother, brother, sister, grandfather,

grandmother) has any the following diseases:

(1) High Blood Pressure (BP)	YES	NO		
(2) Diabetes Mellitus	YES	NO		
MEASUREMENTS				
BLOOD PRESSURE: Date:	Rest Period: 10min			

SBP1	DBP1	Heart Rate1	2mins
SBP2	DBP2	Heart Rate2	2mins
SBP3	DBP3	Heart Rate3	2mins

Average:

Weight (kg):

Height (cm):

Waist Circumference (cm):

BODY COMPOSITION MEASUREMENTS:

Bio-impedance Analysis:

Bod Pod:

DEXA:

DETERMINING THE HEALTH STATUS OF YOUR CHILD.

QUESTIONNAIRE (To be completed by Parent)

Biodata of child							
Name of ward/child							
Health Details about Your Child:							
1) Are you aware that your child has hypertension (High BP)? [Yes							
don't know							
If yes, is he/she on treatment?	Yes	No 🗌	don't know				
2) Are you aware that your child has Diabetes Mellitus?							
If yes, is he/she on treatment?	Yes 🗆	No□	don't know				

Appendix B: INFORMED CONSENT FORM

INFORMED CONSENT FORM

Dear Parent/Guardian/Carer,

Your child has been invited to take part in a research to determine body composition and blood pressure of children aged 5 to18years.

The study involves taking measurements like weight, waist circumference, height, blood pressure and per cent body fat at our science laboratory.

We would be very grateful if you could indicate below that you would like your child to participate.

I would/would not like my child to take part in the above research.

Name of child:

Signature of parent/guardian/carer:

Appendix C: Research Participation Letter

Institute for Health Research & Policy London Metropolitan University, 166 – 220 Holloway Road, London, N7 8DB

Dear Sir/Madam,

We are writing to ask for your help. As you will know, individuals living in the UK originating from sub-Sahara Africa and the Caribbean have a greater risk for conditions such as stroke, diabetes and heart disease. These conditions are greatly linked to being overweight or obese but are preventable and treatable when detected early in life. High blood pressure is known to be common and difficult to treat among people of black descent.

We are a university-based health research group starting a project to develop national references for body fat in African and Caribbean children aged 5–18 years. It is against this background that this research aims to solely to look at body fat and blood pressure measurements of African and Caribbean children. The study would give rise to early detection measures of obesity and high blood pressure to curb their rising trend and to improve the health status of the entire community.

We would greatly appreciate your assistance, as we would like to come to your church and ask children to volunteer to take part in this survey. We would need children aged from 5 to 18 years to visit us at our clinic and laboratory in groups of 5 to 10 to measure their body fat and blood pressure. This would involve state of the art technology only available in research institutions. Dr (Mrs) Eva Amoako-Attah who is a Ghanaian physician at the Korle–Bu Teaching Hospital would perform the measurements.

We do hope that you would be willing and able to assist us. We could discuss this proposal further over the telephone or arrange a time to meet with you. At this stage we can assure you that all measurements would be kept strictly confidential. Ethical approval for the research has been obtained from our university ethics panel and we have enhanced CRB clearance.

At the end of the survey, we would gladly visit your school to offer you feedback as well as guidelines on prevention of obesity and its associated diseases. We look forward to hearing from you and thank you for your co-operation.

Yours faithfully,

.....

(Dr.) David McCarthy RNutr

Professor of Nutrition & Health

.....

(Dr.) Mrs Eva Amoako-Attah MBChB, BSc, MPH

Researcher

Appendix D:

Standard Deviation Scores of Anthropometric Measurements

Male:

Dec	Height		Height	Weight measured					
age (y)	(cm)	z-Height	(m)	(kg)	z-Weight	BMI	z-BMI	wc	SDS_Waist
4.871	103.5	-1.16	1.04	17.4	-0.45	16.24	0.53	51.0	-0.18
5.665	118.5	0.97	1.19	34.4	3.64	24.50	4.00	61.4	2.24
6.012	116.8	0.16	1.17	18.0	-1.22	13.16	-2.25	55.0	0.71
6.070	137.0	4.23	1.37	23.2	0.77	12.33	-3.31	54.0	0.43
6.461	125.5	1.36	1.26	22.6	0.28	14.35	-0.97	51.0	-0.54
6.850	133.5	2.45	1.34	27.1	1.24	15.21	-0.25	55.6	0.62
6.930	125.5	0.78	1.26	25.5	0.77	16.19	0.43	56.4	0.79
7.951	137.0	1.73	1.37	28.2	0.66	15.02	-0.50	54.5	-0.01
8.170	138.0	1.66	1.38	32.6	1.36	17.12	0.76	62.5	1.56
8.219	134.0	0.88	1.34	26.0	-0.06	14.48	-0.96	54.0	-0.23
8.638	133.0	0.28	1.33	39.2	1.96	22.16	2.43	69.0	2.29
9.687	147.0	1.69	1.47	37.0	1.10	17.12	0.44	58.2	0.20
9.736	147.0	1.64	1.47	34.3	0.68	15.87	-0.26	59.1	0.37
10.486	152.0	1.73	1.52	39.3	0.97	17.01	0.19	60.4	0.33
10.678	137.8	-0.62	1.38	35.3	0.30	18.59	0.86	60.8	0.33
11.559	154.0	1.15	1.54	59.3	2.24	25.00	2.39	78.0	2.12
12.359	175.0	3.31	1.75	57.0	1.77	18.62	0.45	66.6	0.65
12.556	169.9	2.41	1.70	64.0	2.16	22.17	1.58	75.4	1.62
14.656	167.2	0.04	1.67	51.2	-0.22	18.31	-0.37	69.4	0.23
15.655	172.0	-0.01	1.72	69.0	0.91	23.32	1.25	74.0	0.54
16.559	168.0	-0.95	1.68	61.7	-0.12	21.86	0.61	73.2	0.13
17.331	184.9	1.19	1.85	71.9	0.66	21.03	0.13	71.3	
18.333	175.0	-0.32	1.75	65.8	-0.18	21.49	0.11	74.0	
19.792	170.0	-1.05	1.70	67.5	-0.21	23.36	0.53	72.4	
		0.98			0.79		0.33		0.68

Female:

Dec	Height		Height	Weight measured					
age (y)	(cm)	z-Height	(m)	(kg)	z-Weight	вмі	z-BMI	WC	SDS_Waist
5.897	113.0	-0.35	1.13	20.3	0.02	15.90	0.27	55.0	0.88
6.360	123.0	1.11	1.23	24.7	0.96	16.33	0.47	54.0	0.51
7.255	135.1	2.34	1.35	27.1	0.82	14.85	-0.56	59.2	1.31
7.291	134.0	2.08	1.34	29.4	1.25	16.37	0.34	61.0	1.60
8.920	130.4	-0.34	1.30	26.5	-0.46	15.58	-0.42	58.3	0.64
10.237	150.5	1.65	1.51	34.9	0.27	15.41	-0.85	66.1	1.55
10.275	157.6	2.70	1.58	47.1	1.68	18.96	0.78	72.3	2.24
10.472	148.0	1.04	1.48	39.1	0.71	17.85	0.30	66.0	1.48
10.834	150.9	1.13	1.51	42.8	0.95	18.80	0.58	67.4	1.57
11.261	142.0	-0.51	1.42	29.5	-1.28	14.63	-1.65	58.0	-0.15
11.806	147.0	-0.23	1.47	51.8	1.35	23.97	1.86	74.0	2.12
11.811	147.6	-0.15	1.48	44.3	0.60	20.33	0.88	70.3	1.70
12.857	165.0	1.50	1.65	61.7	1.74	22.66	1.33	82.5	2.77
13.142	167.0	1.60	1.67	53.5	0.84	19.18	0.13	74.0	1.89
13.678	163.0	0.69	1.63	60.0	1.23	22.58	1.14	82.3	2.70
13.777	161.3	0.38	1.61	52.2	0.37	20.06	0.31	71.4	1.44
14.007	152.0	-1.17	1.52	53.3	0.38	23.07	1.21	76.0	2.00
14.672	165.8	0.68	1.66	52.9	0.05	19.24	-0.22	72.9	1.52
17.607	160.5	-0.50	1.61	59.2	0.23	22.98	0.65	76.5	
18.817	164.4	0.13	1.64	60.0	0.25	22.20	0.27	74.8	
		0.69			0.60		0.34		1.54

Appendix E: Originality Report



Appendix F: MFR For boys and girls

MFR for Boys (5 – 16 years)



MFR for girls (5-16years)

